Oxygen Isotope Evidence for Paleoclimate Change during the Vandal Minimum Climate Episode from *Ariopsis felis* Otoliths and *Mercenaria campechiensis* Shells, Southwest Florida

Ting Wang

A thesis submitted to the faculty of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in the Department of Geological Sciences

Chapel Hill 2009

Approved by:

Advisor: Dr. Donna M. Surge

Reader: Dr. Joseph G. Carter

Reader: Dr. Stephen R. Meyers

© 2009 Ting Wang ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

ABSTRACT

TING WANG: Oxygen Isotope Evidence for Paleoclimate Change during the Vandal Minimum Climate Episode from *Ariopsis felis* Otoliths and *Mercenaria campechiensis* Shells, Southwest Florida (Under the direction of Donna M. Surge)

The Vandal Minimum climate episode (500-800 AD) was first documented in European proxy records as cold and dry with increased frequency of severe weather. Archaeological evidence from coastal southwest Florida suggests this region and its local inhabitants, the Calusa, were affected by the Vandal Minimum climate. Drought and cooling may have been responsible for the Calusa people's abandonment of coastal southwest Florida by 750 AD. To provide a paleoclimate context during this time, we reconstructed the Vandal Minimum climate using high-resolution oxygen isotope records from otoliths (ear bones) of the hardhead catfish, *Ariopsis felis*, and shells from the southern hard clam, *Mercenaria campechiensis*. Four otoliths and eight shells from Calusa archaeological deposits dating between 450 and 750 AD were selected and microsampled for isotopic analysis. Climate reconstruction based on the isotopic ratios of archaeological otoliths and shells is in good agreement with archaeological evidence and climate conditions documented in Europe.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would most like to thank Dr. Donna M. Surge for creating this project and instructing me during the research. Without her support, I would not be able to finish this degree and obtain so many valuable experiences in sclerochronology.

I am especially grateful to Dr. Karen J. Walker who generously helped me comprehend the archaeological history of southwest Florida and answered all my questions warmheartedly. I would like to extend great thanks to my committee members, Dr. Joseph G. Carter and Dr. Stephen R. Meyers, for their advice on my master thesis. Thanks to Florida Museum of Natural History (FLMNH) for providing the archaeological shells and otoliths excavated and dated under the direction of Karen Walker and William Marquardt. I would also like to thank Dr. David L. Dettman at the Environmental Isotope Laboratory at the University of Arizona for analyzing the carbonate samples. Many thanks to Ann Goewert, Joel Hudley and Mike Mobilia, I have learned many useful knowledge and skills from them.

Finally, thanks to my family for their endless love and encouragement to me.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	vii
LIST OF FIGURES	viii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS	ix
PREFACE	xi

CHAPTER

I.	OXYGEN ISOTOPE EVIDENCE FOR PALEOCLIMATE CHANGE DURING THE VANDAL MINIMUM CLIMATE EPISODE FROM <i>ARIOPSIS FELIS</i> OTOLITHS AND	
	<i>MERCENARIA CAMPECHIENSIS</i> SHELLS, SOUTHWEST FLORIDA	1
	Abstract	2
	Keywords	2
	Introduction	3
	Ecology of Ariopsis felis and Mercenaria campechiensis	5
	Study Area	6
	Archaeological Context	7
	Methods	9
	Dating of Archaeological Specimens	9
	Microsampling and Geochemical Analysis	10
	Estimated Temperature	11

Results	13
Discussion	15
Isotope Geochemistry of Otoliths	15
Isotope Geochemistry of Shells	18
Reconstructed Temperature and Precipitation	20
Suess Effect	25
Conclusions	26
Acknowledgements	27
APPENDIX A: Archaeological Vandal Minimum shells and otoliths from Pineland and Useppa, southwest Florida	41
APPENDIX B: Oxygen and Carbon Isotope Ratios of Ariopsis felis otoliths	43
APPENDIX C: Oxygen and Carbon Isotope Ratios of <i>Mercenaria campechiensis</i> Shells	55
REFERENCES	77

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Time scale for the archaeological periods of the Calusa society	28
Table 2: Time range of the archaeological shells	29
Table 3: Average temperatures and carbon isotope ratios of modern and archaeological shells and otoliths	30

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Map of the study area in southwest Florida, United States	31
Figure 2: Modern climate records in southwest Florida	32
Figure 3: Cross-sections of archaeological otolith and shell	33
Figure 4: Variation of δ^{18} O and δ^{13} C values of archaeological and modern otoliths versus distance from the core toward the growth margin	34
Figure 5: Variation of δ^{18} O and δ^{13} C values of archaeological and modern shells versus distance from growth margin	35
Figure 6: δ^{18} O values and estimated temperatures of archaeological and modern otoliths versus distance from the core toward the growth margin	36
Figure 7: δ^{18} O values and estimated temperatures of archaeological and modern shells versus distance from growth margin	37
Figure 8: Reconstructed winter and summer temperatures during the Vandal Minimum (500-750 AD)	38
Figure 9: Covariation of δ^{13} C and δ^{18} O values of archaeological and modern otoliths	39
Figure 10: Covariation of δ^{13} C and δ^{18} O values of archaeological and modern shells	40

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS

α	oxygen isotope fractionation factor
AD	Anno Domini
A. felis	Ariopsis felis
AMS	accelerator mass spectrometry
CALIB	calibration program for radiocarbon age
¹³ C	carbon isotope 13
¹⁴ C	radiocarbon isotope 14
Cal. IIA	cultural period of Caloosahatchee IIA
CIIA-A	Caloosahatchee IIA-Ariopsis felis
CIIA-M	Caloosahatchee IIA-Mercenaria campechiensis.
cm	centimeter
°C	degrees Celsius
25°N-27°N	25 degrees North to 27 degrees North
$\Delta^{13}C$	carbon isotope 13 fractionation factor
$\delta^{13}C$	carbon isotope ratio
$\delta^{18}O$	oxygen isotope ratio
$\delta^{18}O_w$	oxygen isotope ratio of water
DIC	dissolved inorganic carbon
et al.	and others
FLMNH	Florida Museum of Natural History
HCO ₃ ⁻	bicarbonate

i.e.,	that is
M. camphechiensis	Mercenaria campechiensis
M. Mercenaria	Mercenaria Mercenaria
μg	microgram, 10 ⁻⁶ gram
mm	millimeter
NBS	National Bureau of Standard
n.d.	no date
NOSAMS	National Ocean Sciences Accelerator Mass Spectrometry
1σ	one sigma range
¹⁸ O	oxygen isotope 18
‰	per mil or parts per thousand
±	plus or minus
psu	practical salinity units
RC	Radiocarbon
SST	sea surface temperature
Т	temperature
VPDB	Vienna Pee Dee Belemnite
VSMOW	Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water

PREFACE

Understanding preindustrial climate change plays an important role in advancement of our knowledge of present global warming and the effects of human activities on climate change. Archaeological sites of coastal southwest Florida preserves abundant animal remains, providing an opportunity to study climate change in the preindustrial late Holocene and human response to these rapid environmental change events.

Previous archaeological investigation revealed a cold and dry climate with low sea level during 500-800 AD in southwest Florida (Walker, 2000). Both the timing and characteristics of this rapid climate change agree with the Vandal Minimum climate records in Europe. However, there are few climate proxy records for the Vandal Minimum in low latitude areas such as southwest Florida. Nonetheless, based on the work of Walker and Surge (2006), we can utilize high-resolution oxygen isotope proxies from the multi-taxa pair of archaeological *Ariopsis felis* otoliths (fish "ear bones") and *Mercenaria campechiensis* shells to reconstruct the climate change in southwest Florida to fill this gap in our knowledge.

The next chapter estimates seasonal temperature and precipitation change during the Vandal Minimum from oxygen isotope ratios of four archaeological otolith-shell pairs, and four individual archaeological shells. [This manuscript will be submitted to *The Holocene* and therefore follows the formatting of that journal.]

CHAPTER 1

OXYGEN ISOTOPE EVIDENCE FOR PALEOCLIMATE CHANGE DURING THE VANDAL MINIMUM CLIMATE EPISODE FROM *ARIOPSIS FELIS* OTOLITHS AND *MERCENARIA CAMPECHIENSIS* SHELLS, SOUTHWEST FLORIDA

Ting Wang

Department of Geological Sciences, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, Mitchell

Hall, Campus Box # 3315, Chapel Hill, NC 27599, Email: twang@email.unc.edu

Donna M. Surge

Department of Geological Sciences, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, Mitchell

Hall, Campus Box # 3315, Chapel Hill, NC 27599, Email: donna64@unc.edu

Karen J. Walker

Florida Museum of Natural History, University of Florida, PO Box 117800, Gainesville, FL

32611-7800, Email: kwalker@flmnh.ufl.edu

Abstract

Archaeological evidence from coastal southwest Florida suggests this region and its local inhabitants (the Calusa) were affected by drought and cooling during the Vandal Minimum climate episode (500-800 AD). To test this hypothesis, we reconstructed seasonal-scale climate conditions using the oxygen and carbon isotope ratios (δ^{18} O and δ^{13} C) preserved in *Ariopsis felis* otoliths (fish "ear bones") and *Mercenaria campechiensis* shells.

Comparing δ^{18} O records from both species distinguish between cool versus warm and wet versus dry conditions. The δ^{18} O time series from four otoliths and eight shells indicate the winters in the beginning of the Vandal Minimum were about 5°C warmer than modern winters. Cooling of winter temperatures occurred in the early Vandal Minimum (500-600 AD) and late half of the middle Vandal minimum (650-700 AD). In addition, persistent dry summers were detected in the early Vandal Minimum (500-600 AD) and the late Vandal Minimum (700-750 AD). Our climate reconstructions based on isotopic data are in good agreement with archaeological observations and with the cool and dry conditions documented in Europe. Carbon isotope ratios from the archaeological otoliths and shells are approximately 2-4‰ more positive relative to the modern specimens. The difference in δ^{13} C values between the modern and archaeological specimens reflects the Suess effect due to postindustrial burning of fossil fuels and change of vegetation structure.

Keywords: oxygen and carbon isotopes, *Ariopsis felis, Mercenaria campechiensis*, Vandal Minimum, Calusa, southwest Florida, Suess effect

Introduction

With the present trend of global warming, understanding rapid climate change in the recent decades and the role of human activities in climate change is critically important (Bradley and Jones, 1993; Mann et al., 1995; 1998; Free and Robock, 1999; Crowley, 2000; Crowley and Lowery, 2000; Bauer et al., 2003; Osborn and Briffa, 2006). Abrupt climate change during the Holocene, and especially the late Holocene (i.e., the past 3000 years), has been targeted for investigation because of important events in human history that may further our understanding of human-climate interactions. Several rapid climate change events during the late Holocene have been identified, such as the Roman Warm Period (0-500 AD), the Vandal Minimum (also known as the Dark Age Cold Period) (500-800 AD), the Medieval Warm Period (800-1200 AD), and the Little Ice Age (1200-1550 AD) (Keigwin, 1996; Woodhouse and Overpeck, 1998; McDermott et al., 2001; Willard et al., 2001; Cronin et al., 2003; Carbotte et al., 2004). Among these events, the Little Ice Age, Medieval Warm Period and Roman Warm Period have received much attention; however, the Vandal Minimum has not been well studied due to the low resolution of proxy records in the previous studies and also relatively small change in climate compared with the climate change in the Medieval Warm Period and the Little Ice Age. To fill this knowledge gap, we deciphered highresolution climate information preserved in archaeological otoliths (fish "ear bones") and shells that were deposited during the Vandal Minimum by the local inhabitants of southwest Florida (the Calusa people).

We chose southwest Florida as our study area because this low-lying, estuarine region is sensitive to climate change and contains abundant biogenic carbonate remains. Furthermore, the ancient Calusa people inhabited this area from 0-1750 AD with periodic episodes of abandonment; therefore, this location has important archaeological value for studying human-climate relationships. The archaeological evidence suggests that the climate transition from the Roman Warm Period to the Vandal Minimum lowered the sea level, brought the drought in the interior South Florida and caused the seaward reoccupation of the Calusa people at coastal southwest Florida around A.D. 500; however, the cooling and persistent drought during the Vandal Minimum might have forced the Calusa people to abandon this area around A.D. 750 (Walker, 2000). Oxygen and carbon isotope ratios (δ^{18} O and δ^{13} C) of fish otoliths and mollusc shells have been widely used in paleoclimate, paleoecological, and paleoproductivity studies (Krantz et al., 1987; Jones et al., 1989, 1990, 1996; Ivany et al., 2000; Wurster and Patterson, 2001; Surge and Walker, 2005, 2006; Fenger et al., 2007; Goewert and Surge, 2008). Archaeological shells and otoliths are particularly interesting because they preserve not only environmental and climate proxy data, but they also contain evidence of human behavior. Therefore, we deciphered climate proxy data from otoliths of the hardhead catfish Ariopsis felis and shells of the hard clam Mercenaria campechiensis to answer these questions: how long did cooling/drought last in the Vandal Minimum, how severe were these conditions, and how do the paleoclimate records compare with the archaeological evidence? To answer these questions, we compared isotopic records between modern and archaeological otoliths/shells from the Vandal Minimum, and also compared the reconstructed temperatures from archaeological otoliths/shells with the instrumental climate records.

Ecology of Ariopsis felis and Mercenaria campechiensis

The fish Ariopsis felis inhabits tropical to subtropical estuaries and coastal lagoons. It has a wide geographical range from Cape Cod, Massachusetts, to the Yucatan Peninsula (Muncy and Wingo, 1983). The adults prefer water temperature between 25°C and 36°C. When the water temperature exceeds 37°C or falls below 6°C, they will move away. Therefore, in winter and early spring, adult A. felis (~2 years old) live offshore to avoid the cold estuarine water, and in spring they migrate back to inshore estuaries to spawn (Jones et al., 1978). Otoliths form by the accretionary deposition of aragonite secreted by the endolymph in the inner ear. Because of its accretionary growth pattern, otoliths contain growth increments separated by prominent growth lines, which represent the cessation of aragonitic deposition during intervals of slow growth (Wurster and Patterson, 2001). We can estimate the seasonal range of growth temperature and productivity information from the isotope records preserved in otoliths. In the subtropical waters of southwest Florida, A. felis lives in normal marine salinity water at depths no deeper than 20m during winter months (Muncy and Wingo, 1983). This depth range is above the thermocline; therefore, $\delta^{18}O_{otolith}$ values record seasonal temperature variability rather than depth-related temperature changes.

Mercenaria campechiensis inhabits sandy or muddy sand sediment in the intertidal to subtidal zone, and is especially abundant in bays and estuaries (Kraeuter and Castagna, 2001). This species occurs in the warm- to cold-temperate biogeographic provinces from south Florida to southern New Jersey along the Atlantic coast of the United States and along the Gulf of Mexico coast (Merril and Ropes, 1967; Arnold et al., 1998; MacKenzie et al.,

2002). Optimal water temperature and salinity for growth ranges from 15-25°C and 20-30 psu (practical salinity units), respectively, and growth rate slows below 9°C and above 31°C or below 17 psu (Ansell, 1968; Kraeuter and Castagna, 2001). M. campechiensis shells are equivalved and ovoidly shaped. Each valve contains three aragonitic layers, one of which is formed by the concentric accretion of shell material along the valve margins, and two of which are formed on the shell's interior. This accretionary growth pattern is readily visible in cross-section. In addition to environmental conditions, ontogeny (i.e., age) can affect shell growth rate and the resultant growth patterns (Kraeuter and Castagna, 2001). Dark, translucent growth increments form during intervals of slowed growth; whereas light, opaque growth increments reflect intervals of fast growth (dark and light increments are observed under reflected light, whereas translucent and opaque increments are observed under transmitted light; see Jones and Quitmyer, 1996 for a detailed discussion of increment nomenclature). Arnold, et al. (1991) reported that M. campechiensis shells from the Indian River in Florida form dark increments (slow growth) from May to October when the water temperature is above 25°C, and light increments (fast growth) during the remainder of the year. They also observed that growth rate slows with ontogeny after five to six years of age.

Study Area

Coastal southwest Florida (25°N-27°N) (Figure 1) has a subtropical climate, a low-lying landscape and shallow, micro-tidal, inshore estuaries (Widmer, 1988; Surge and Walker, 2005). Therefore, the estuarine ecosystems and low-lying landscape are hypersensitive to climate change, sea level fluctuation, and storm frequency (Surge and Walker, 2005).

Impacts of these changes include shifts in salinity gradients that in turn effect the distribution of animals and biodiversity. Local archaeological deposits potentially capture these changes and resultant impacts. By collecting local estuarine animals and discarding their remains in revealing spatial and temporal patterns, these ancient human residents unknowingly recorded a rich archive of environmental change in this dynamic setting.

Today, this area is characterized by a wet and dry season as shown by the instrumental records of monthly average air temperature (from 1891-2007) and precipitation (from 1931-2007) at Fort Myers (www.ncdc.noaa.gov) (Figure 2). The coldest average monthly temperature is $17.4\pm1.7^{\circ}$ C, whereas the warmest average monthly temperature is $28.1\pm0.6^{\circ}$ C

(Figure 2a). These data indicate that the winter temperatures have higher inter-annual variability than the summer temperatures. Surge and Walker (2005) documented that water temperature has similar seasonal variability as air temperature. Monthly accumulation of rainfall during the wet season (May-October) averages 181 mm/month, whereas the dry season (November-April) averages 50 mm/month (Figure 2b). Pine Island Sound receives limited freshwater from Pine Island (the focus of this study). Rainfall and runoff from Cape Coral provides most of the freshwater that enters Pine Island Sound (Rudolph, 2000). There may be some contribution of groundwater from shallow aquifer sources, although the water budget from this source is poorly understood. Regardless, we assume that seasonal rainfall largely controls the evaporation/precipitation budget in Pine Island Sound based on seasonal fluctuations in salinity (Surge and Walker, 2006).

Archaeological Context

Our study focuses on the Caloosahatchee area, where the socio-politically complex Calusa people inhabited the areas surrounding Pine Island Sound and Charlotte Harbor from approximately 0 AD to 1750 AD (Widmer, 1988; Marquardt and Walker, 2001). The Calusa were nonagricultural, and their diet consisted mainly of fish and shellfish supplemented by some land animals and plants. Therefore, the rich aquatic resources formed the basis of Calusa subsistence strategy, quite different from the typical adaptation associated with agriculture (Widmer, 1988).

According to the zooarchaeological evidence, the Calusa residents collected fish and shellfish along the shallow-water shoreline close to home (Wang and Raney, 1971; Walker, 1992). After consuming these organisms, the skeletal remains of the estuarine animals accumulated to form middens and mounds often in stratigraphic succession. In the absence of subsidence or tectonic uplift, these stratigraphic shell middens and mounds have the potential to accurately reflect the paleoenvrionmental and paleoecological changes during the late Holocene through the spatial change of the habitation and the temporal variation of animal diversity and abundance (Walker, 1992; Marquardt and Walker, 2001; Walker and Surge, 2006). Our specific study area is located at the Pineland site complex (see Walker, 1992; Marquardt and Walker, 2001 for a detailed description). Five cultural periods are preserved at this site (Table 1): Caloosahatchee late I (0-500AD); Caloosahatchee IIA (500-800 AD); Caloosahatchee IIB (800-1200 AD); Caloosahatchee III/IV (1200-1500 AD) and Caloosahatchee V (1500-1750 AD) (Walker and Surge, 2006). We investigated the zooarchaeological remains of Caloosahatchee IIA, which more or less coincides with the cold climate episode documented in Europe, the Vandal Minimum (500-800 AD).

Methods

Dating of Archaeological Specimens

Following the approach of Walker and Surge (2006), our aim is to select otolith-shell pairs from the Caloosahatchee IIA (AD 500-800) cultural context housed in the zooarchaeological collections at the Florida Museum of Natural History (FLMNH) for isotopic analysis. To achieve the best spatial and temporal representation possible for the Vandal Minimum, a composite section representing Pineland's Caloosahatchee IIA chronostratigraphy was set up based on conventional radiocarbon and pottery dates (Walker and Marquardt, n.d.). From the composite section, we identified four otolith-shell pairs (otolith-shell identification numbers: CIIA-A2/CIIA-M2, CIIA-A7/CIIA-M7, CIIA-A8/CIIA-M8, and CIIA-A9/CIIA-M9; see Table 2 for corresponding FLMNH catalogue numbers) and analyzed an additional four shells (shell identification numbers: CIIA-M1, CIIA-M4, CIIA-M5, and CIIA-M6; Table 2). Shells were dated using AMS (accelerator mass spectrometry) at the National Ocean Sciences Accelerator Mass Spectrometry (NOSAMS) Facility, Woods Hole Oceanographic Institute. Measured AMS ¹⁴C ages of the archaeological shells were then calibrated in the program MARINE04 of CALIB 5.0.2 and corrected for global ocean reservoir effect (408 years), local reservoir effect (-5 ± 20 years), and ¹³C fractionation (Hughen et al., 2004; Stuiver et al., 2005). Finally, combining the stratigraphic order of archaeological proveniences and the conventional radiocarbon dates

with the calibrated AMS ¹⁴C dates, the 50-year archaeological AD time ranges of the specimens were estimated (Table 2).

Microsampling and Isotopic Analysis

Besides the archaeological otoliths and shells from the FLMNH, we also analyzed one modern otolith (otolith identification number: MOD2002 collected on May 8, 2002) and two modern shells (shell identification numbers: 05PI05 and 05PI17, collected on June 8, 2005) from Pine Island Sound to compare the Vandal Minimum climate relative to present conditions.

A. *felis* otolith is small in size (~1cm in length) and was set in an epoxy resin cube to facilitate cutting and polishing. To get high-resolution samples, each otolith in this study was cut along the transverse plane (Figure 3a), and each shell was cut along the axis of maximum growth (Figure 3b). Cross-sections of otoliths and shells were then polished until the internal growth lines and increments were clearly visible. Before microsampling, the microstructure of all archaeological otoliths and shells was screened under a stereomicroscope to evaluate preservation of original aragonite. If original aragonite was present, we assumed the specimen was not diagenetically altered.

Otoliths were microsampled at 15-20 samples per year across the second to sixth years of growth to achieve submonthly resolution. Visible growth increments guided our sampling strategy. For *Mercenaria* shells, we microsampled the first 5 years of growth because growth rate slows down after 5-6 years of age (Jones and Quitmyer, 1996). Shells were

microsampled at 24-26 samples per year to achieve fortnightly resolution. The sampling resolution of shells was higher than that of the otoliths because the shells were larger with faster growth rates. Microsampling was performed on a Merchentek micromill fitted with a 0.3 mm dental burr. Each digitized drilling path produced approximately 20-40 μ g of carbonate powder for isotopic analysis. Oxygen and carbon isotope ratios of carbonate powdered samples were measured using an automated carbonate preparation device (Kiel-III) coupled to a gas-ratio mass spectrometer (Finnigan MAT 252) housed at the University of Arizona. Powdered samples were reacted with dehydrated phosphoric acid under vacuum at 70°C for one hour. The isotope ratio measurement was calibrated based on repeated measurements of NBS-19 (National Bureau of Standard) and NBS-18. The precision of the measurements was ±0.1 ‰ for δ^{18} O (1 σ) and ±0.06‰ for δ^{13} C (1 σ). The results were reported in per mil units (‰) relative to the VPDB (Vienna Pee Dee Belemnite) standard.

Estimated Temperature

To reconstruct climate change during the Vandal Minimum, we use two approaches: (1) comparison of δ^{18} O and δ^{13} C values and estimated temperature between modern and archaeological shells and otoliths; and (2) comparison of estimated temperature based on δ^{18} O values of archaeological specimens to modern instrumental records. Estimated temperature was calculated using the procedures outlined by Surge and Walker (2005 and 2006). Following these previous studies, we used the equilibrium fractionation equation reported by Patterson et al. (1993) to calculate temperature from $\delta^{18}O_{\text{otolith}}$ values:

$$10^{3}\ln\alpha = 18.56(10^{3}\mathrm{T}^{-1}) - 33.49$$

We used the equilibrium fractionation equation reported by Dettman, et al. (1999) as modified from Grossman and Ku (1986) to calculate temperature from $\delta^{18}O_{shell}$ values:

$$10^3 \ln \alpha = 2.559(10^6 \mathrm{T}^{-2}) + 0.715$$

In both equations, α is the fractionation factor and T is temperature in Kelvin. The relationship between α and δ is:

$$\alpha = (\delta^{18}O_{arag} + 10^3) / (\delta^{18}O_w + 10^3)$$

where $\delta^{18}O_{arag}$ is the oxygen isotope ratio of aragonite and $\delta^{18}O_w$ is the oxygen isotope ratio of water, which are both reported relative to VSMOW (Vienna Standard Mean Ocean Water). Therefore, before employing the above equations, the measured $\delta^{18}O_{arag}$ (VPDB) must be converted to VSMOW scale using the equation reported by Gonfiantini, et al. (1995):

$$\delta^{18}O_{VSMOW} = 1.03091 * \delta^{18}O_{VPDB} + 30.91$$

As discussed previously, southwest Florida has seasonal changes in temperature and precipitation (wet/dry seasons). Therefore, deconvoluting these two parameters using oxygen isotope ratios preserved in carbonate hard parts is challenging. However, Surge and Walker (2006) overcame this challenge by using a multi-taxa approach. Because of its seasonal

migration behavior, *A. felis* can provide winter temperature information because we can constrain $\delta^{18}O_w$ to marine seawater values (see ecology section). The $\delta^{18}O_w$ value of seawater in this region is approximately +1‰ (VSMOW) (Surge and Lohmann, 2002). During summer months, adult *A. felis* migrate into estuarine water having an average $\delta^{18}O_w$ value of approximately -1‰ (VSMOW) (Surge and Lohmann, 2002). *M. campechiensis* are sessile and inhabit estuarine-marine environments where, in this region, modern $\delta^{18}O_w$ varies between -1‰ and +1‰ (VSMOW) during the wet and dry seasons, respectively. We simplified the temperature estimates by assuming $\delta^{18}O_w$ is +1‰ (VSMOW) so that the estimated winter temperatures should be close to the actual temperature, whereas the estimated summer temperatures should be overestimated more or less, depending on the input of freshwater due to variations in precipitation resulting in more negative $\delta^{18}O_w$ values (Surge and Walker, 2005). This approach is justified because winter temperature varies from year to year (standard deviation = 1.7°C), whereas summer temperature does not vary much interannually (standard deviation = 0.6°C) (Figure 2a).

Results

Each archaeological otolith (CIIA-A9, CIIA-A8, CIIA-A7, CIIA-A2) has a temporal variation of δ^{18} O values following a sinusoidal trend, ranging from –2.3‰ to 0‰ (CIIA-A9), –3.1‰ to +1.4‰ (CIIA-A7),–2.3‰ to +0.7‰ (CIIA-A8), and –1.4‰ to +1.0‰ (CIIA-A2) (Figure 4). The variation of δ^{18} O values in the modern otolith (MOD2002) range from –3.0‰ to +0.6‰, consistent with the δ^{18} O range (–3.6‰ to +0.3‰) of the modern otolith reported by Surge and Walker (2005). The temporal variation of δ^{13} C values recorded in the

archaeological otoliths also follows a more or less sinusoidal pattern; however, the pattern is not in phase with δ^{18} O values (Figure 4). δ^{13} C values of the four archaeological otoliths range from -4.4‰ to +1.6‰ (CIIA-A9), -6.7‰ to -0.7‰ (CIIA-A7), -2.8‰ to +2.9‰ (CIIA-A8), -3.2‰ to +5.6‰ (CIIA-A2) (Figure 4). Those of the modern otolith range from -6.8‰ to -2.1‰ (Figure 4).

Oxygen isotope ratios of the archaeological shells range from -2.0% to +0.8% (CIIA-M9), -2.1% to +0.7% (CIIA-M7), -2.1% to +1.2% (CIIA-M6), -3.4% to +0.7% (CIIA-M4), -3.0% to +0.5% (CIIA-M8), -1.9% to +1.8% (CIIA-M1), -2.4% to +0.5% (CIIA-M2), -1.8% to +1.1% (CIIA-M5) (Figure 5). δ^{18} O values for the two modern shells range from -2.6% to +1.0% (05PI05) and from -2.7% to +0.7% (05PI17) (Figure 5). δ^{13} C values of the archaeological shells range from -0.2% to +1.0% (CIIA-M9), -1.3% to +1.1% (CIIA-M6), -1.4% to +1.4% (CIIA-M4), -1.0% to +0.8% (CIIA-M7), -1.3% to +0.8% (CIIA-M6), -1.4% to +1.4% (CIIA-M4), -1.0% to +0.8% (CIIA-M8), -1.0% to +1.1% (CIIA-M1), -0.7% to +1.0% (CIIA-M2), -0.6% to +1.4% (CIIA-M5) (Figure 5). δ^{13} C values of the two modern shells range from -0.9% to -3.5% (O5PI05) and from -1.4% to -4.1% (O5PI17) (Figure 5).

To reconstruct climate, we estimated the coldest and warmest temperature recorded in each archaeological otolith and shell (Figure 6 and 7). The archaeological otoliths record the following lowest winter temperatures: 21.9°C (CIIA-A9), 15.1°C (CIIA-A7), 18.4°C (CIIA-A8) and 17.0°C (CIIA-A2); and the following warmest temperatures: 32.8°C (CIIA-A9), 37.2°C (CIIA-A7), 33.1°C (CIIA-A8) and 28.4°C (CIIA-A2) (Figure 6). The archaeological shells record the following lowest winter temperatures: 18.1°C (CIIA-M9), 18.5°C (CIIA- M7), 16.1°C (CIIA-M6), 18.4°C (CIIA-M4), 19.4°C (CIIA-M8), 13.7°C (CIIA-M1), 19.3°C (CIIA-M2) and 16.8°C (CIIA-M5); and the following warmest summer temperatures: 31.6°C (CIIA-M9), 32.1°C (CIIA-M7), 31.8°C (CIIA-M6), 38.6°C (CIIA-M4), 36.6°C (CIIA-M8), 31.0°C (CIIA-M1), 33.3°C (CIIA-M2) and 30.6°C (CIIA-M5) (Figure 7).

Discussion

Isotopic geochemistry of otoliths

Previous studies have shown that otolith carbonate precipitates in oxygen isotope equilibrium with ambient water (Kalish, 1991; Iacumin et al., 1992; Patterson et al., 1993; Thorrold et al., 1997). Kalish (1991) and Iacumin et al. (1992) reported that the δ^{18} O values of otolith carbonate are close to equilibrium with the ambient water because the incorporation of oxygen isotopes during otolith precipitation is not affected by kinetic/hydration-hydroxylation processes. Consequently, the oxygen isotope ratios of otoliths can serve as a proxy for estimating temperature ($\pm <1^{\circ}$ C), provided the δ^{18} O_w of the surrounding environment is known (Patterson et al., 1993; Thorrold et al., 1997). Surge and Walker (2005) evaluated the δ^{18} O values of modern *A. felis* otoliths and determined that the fractionation equation by Patterson et al. (1993) is best suited for this species.

In our study, modern and archaeological otoliths record seasonal variation in δ^{18} O values (Figure 4). The most positive δ^{18} O values represent cold winter temperature, whereas the most negative δ^{18} O values represent warm summer temperature. Compared with the average winter temperature in the past century (Figure 6), the winter temperature reconstructed from

modern otolith MOD2002 is warmer than the average winter temperature. The winter temperatures estimated from archaeological otoliths are also no colder than the average winter temperature, except the first winter of CIIA-A7. This observation implies that *A. felis* otolith has the potential of not being able to record the coldest winter temperature and should be treated with caution when applied in winter temperature reconstruction.

In addition to seasonal fluctuation, variation in $\delta^{18}O_{\text{otolith}}$ values provide ontogenetic information. In the $\delta^{18}O_{\text{otolith}}$ profiles with well-defined seasons, there are more $\delta^{18}O_{\text{otolith}}$ values recorded in warm intervals than in cold intervals, suggesting that growth rate of otolith is high in summer and slows significantly in winter. The winter growth cessation due to slow growth rate increases the time averaging of winter cold temperatures and explains the potential of otoliths not recording coldest winter temperatures. Patterson et al. (1993) encountered the same problem when they used freshwater otoliths to reconstruct cold temperature in winter. However, this seasonal growth pattern is not obvious in the final two years of MOD2002 and the last year of CIIA-A2, which reflects that growth rate of otolith is not only determined by temperature but also affected by biological factors such as food resources.

Unlike the equilibrium isotope effects between temperature and the oxygen isotope of otolith aragonite, the equilibrium fractionation of carbon isotopes in biogenic carbonate is easily interrupted by biological growth or activities resulting in vital effects. In fact, carbon isotope disequilibrium is a very common phenomenon and occurs in most biogenic carbonates to varying degrees. McConnaughey (1989) classified the isotopic disequilibria

into two primary patterns: kinetic disequilibrium and metabolic disequilibrium. Kinetic disequilibrium is caused by the isotopic discrimination against heavy isotopes such as ¹⁸O and ¹³C during the process of formation and diffusion of HCO₃⁻. As a result, the biogenic carbonates are depleted in ¹⁸O and ¹³C simultaneously (Turner, 1982; McConnaughey, 1989; Kalish, 1991; Thorrold et al., 1997). Metabolic disequilibrium results from the incorporation of carbon produced by metabolic activities such as respiration or photosynthesis. Therefore, it is strongly associated with biological activities and tends to affect principally carbon isotope fractionation without affecting oxygen isotope equilibrium (McConnaughey, 1989; Kalish, 1991; Thorrold et al., 1997).

To evaluate the controls on the carbon isotope ratios of otolith aragonite, Thorrold et al. (1997) raised juvenile *Micropogonias undulatus* in temperature-controlled tanks. They found a statistically significant correlation between temperature and Δ^{13} C, where Δ^{13} C represented the correction of the otolith δ^{13} C data for variations in the δ^{13} C of dissolved inorganic carbon (DIC) in the individual tanks (Δ^{13} C = δ^{13} C_{otolith} – δ^{13} C_{DIC}). However, they observed that the δ^{13} C_{otolith} values were depleted by 5‰ relative to predicted values at 25°C due to a vital effect. They evaluated whether kinetic or metabolic processes controlled this vital effect, and their findings suggested that metabolic, rather than kinetic, isotope effects produced the carbon isotope disequilibrium.

We did not observe evidence of a kinetic isotope effect as described by McConnaughey (1989), which is consistent with the findings of Thorrold et al. (1997). The carbon isotope ratios of *A. felis* otoliths likely result from the combination of $\delta^{13}C_{DIC}$ variation and metabolic

isotope effects. The combination of these factors may explain the absence of a seasonal trend in the $\delta^{13}C_{\text{otolith}}$ values. Nonetheless, comparison of $\delta^{13}C$ values within and among modern and archaeological otoliths provide informative trends related to ontogenetic change and possibly to the effects of industrialization (i.e., the Suess effect discussed later in this paper). We observed overall increases in the general trend of $\delta^{13}C_{\text{otolith}}$ values from juvenile to adult stages in four of the otoliths (specimens MOD2002, CIIA-A2, CIIA-A8, and CIIA-9) likely related to ontogenetic change and metabolic isotope effects. This finding is in agreement with the observation by Kalish (1991) that juvenile fish have high metabolic rates and incorporate more light carbon isotopes by consuming food items from lower trophic levels than adult fish. This conclusion cannot explain the decreasing trend observed in specimen CIIA-A7. We hypothesize that the $\delta^{13}C_{\text{DIC}}$ of the estuarine water decreased largely in the third growth year, which caused the significant decrease in $\delta^{13}C$ values, counteracting the increase of $\delta^{13}C$ produced by metabolic isotope effects.

Isotope Geochemistry of Shells

Earlier studies reported that oxygen isotope ratios in *Mercenaria mercenaria* and *M. campechiensis* can be used to reconstruct ambient environmental conditions (Elliot et al., 2003; Surge and Walker, 2006; Surge et al., 2008). However, $\delta^{18}O_w$ of estuarine water where *M. campechiensis* lives is difficult to constrain, and we simplified the temperature estimates by assuming $\delta^{18}O_w$ is +1‰ (VSMOW) as previously stated. The estimated temperatures from modern shells (05PI05 and 05PI17) have the winter temperatures close or equal to the average winter temperature in the past century except the first winter of 05PI05 (Figure 7), indicating that the approximation of winter $\delta^{18}O_w$ in our study area is acceptable. The average winter temperature of 05PI05 (19.6°C) and the average winter temperature of 05PI17 (19.1°C) are both in the range of average winter temperature in the past century, which suggests that error from the approximation can be reduced by averaging winter temperatures of successive years. The summer temperature of modern shells estimated from $\delta^{18}O_{shell}$ and $\delta^{18}O_w$ (+1‰) is overestimated 3-7°C compared with the average summer temperature in the past century (Figure 7), indicating that $\delta^{18}O_w$ is 0.8-1.8‰ lighter than the assumed $\delta^{18}O_w$ (+1‰) because a 0.25‰ change in $\delta^{18}O_w$ can cause a 1.1°C difference (Gillikin et al., 2005). Therefore, the large range of summer $\delta^{18}O_w$ makes accurate estimation of summer temperatures impossible. Nonetheless, based on the comparison of estimated summer temperature between modern shells and archaeological shells, we can predict how the precipitation of the Vandal Minimum is different from today.

Combining oxygen isotope ratios with incremental growth increment analysis (sclerochronology) provides information on seasonal changes between slow and fast shell growth rates. Previous studies reported that *Mercenaria* shells from subtropical latitudes form dark growth increments during the summer reflecting summer growth cessation (Jones and Quitmyer, 1996; Quitmyer et al., 1997; Arnold et al., 1998; Elliot et al., 2003; Surge and Walker, 2006; Surge et al., 2008). In this study, modern shells and most growth years of the archaeological specimens form dark growth increments that coincide with the most negative oxygen isotope ratios (Figure 7). This pattern represents summer growth cessation and is consistent with previous studies. However, dark disturbance increments observed in CIIA-M2 and CIIA-M1 do not coincide with warm summer temperatures (Figure 7), and were likely produced by other biological factors, like food availability, predation or reproduction.

Unlike the equilibrium precipitation of $\delta^{18}O_{shell}$ values, carbon isotope ratios of bivalve shells are determined by $\delta^{13}C_{DIC}$ values of the ambient water and metabolic isotope effects. Kinetic effects can be ignored in *M. campechiensis* shells because kinetic effects influence oxygen isotope equilibrium and carbon isotope equilibrium at the same time. As *M. campechiensis* precipitates its shell in oxygen isotope equilibrium with surrounding water, the kinetic effect should be minimal (Gillikin et al., 2007). Understanding the controls on the variation of the carbon isotope time series remains challenging given that 5-35% of the carbon can be metabolically derived (Gillikin, et al. 2007). Surge and Walker (2006) also observed that variation of $\delta^{13}C_{shell}$ lacked reproducibility among modern *M. campechiensis* individuals growing during the same time and at the same location near our study area. Due to these complexities in interpreting $\delta^{13}C_{shell}$ of *M. campechiensis*, we cannot explain the temporal change of $\delta^{13}C_{shell}$ observed in the modern shells and archaeological shells. Nonetheless, a negative offset of modern shells relative to the archaeological is observed which may be explained by Suess effect and will be discussed in detail below.

Reconstructed Temperature and Precipitation

In order to decipher the isotopic records to reconstruct climate change during the Vandal Minimum, we used two approaches. First, we compared the estimated winter temperatures with the average winter temperature from modern instrumental records measured over the last century (i.e., $17.4\pm1.7^{\circ}$ C). This approach is justified based on the observations reported by Walker and Surge (2006). Walker and Surge (2006) estimated winter temperatures from modern shells and otoliths agree with instrumental measurements. Second, we compared the

estimated summer temperatures from modern shells and otoliths with the estimated summer temperatures from archaeological shells and otoliths and with the modern instrument records (average temperature over the last century $28.1\pm0.6^{\circ}$ C) to predict the summer precipitation change in the Vandal Minimum. We justified this approach based on the observations of Surge and Walker (2006) that overestimated summer temperatures (i.e., temperatures that are unrealistically high) reflect a decrease in δ^{18} O_w.

We observed warming and cooling trends during winter in the archaeological otoliths (Figure 6). The earliest otolith (CIIA-A9; 450-500 AD) records average winter temperature of $22.5\pm0.4^{\circ}$ C, which is as much as 5°C warmer than the instrument records. A subsequent cooling that falls within modern values is recorded in otolith CIIA-A7 (500-550 AD; average winter temperature of $18.2\pm1.6^{\circ}$ C). Otolith CIIA-A8 (600-650 AD) records a slight warming above modern values with an average winter temperature of $20.3\pm1.0^{\circ}$ C. Another relative cooling is recorded in otolith CIIA-A2 (650-700 AD), having an average winter temperature of $17.8\pm0.3^{\circ}$ C which also falls within modern values.

Most of the archaeological shells fall within or are slightly warmer than modern instrument records. Only one shell (CIIA-M1; 650-700 AD) records extremely cold average winter temperature of 15.0±0.6°C, which is ~2°C colder than the lower limit of the modern recorded average winter temperature (Figure 7; Table 3). In comparison with the otolith pairs, only one shell (CIIA-M8) is in agreement with its otolith pair (CIIA-A8). One possible explanation for the lack of agreement is that otolith-shell pairs do not grow during exactly the same years. Alternatively, because *Mercenaria* are sessile, they may be influenced by slight

changes in $\delta^{18}O_w$ within the estuary. Gillikin et al. (2005) reported that a small change in $\delta^{18}O_w$ by 0.25‰ can result in a 1.1°C error in temperature estimation based on the $\delta^{18}O_{shell}$ of the estuarine bivalve shells, *Saxidomus giganteus*. Nonetheless, our data show that most of the Vandal Minimum during winter months was not very different than today.

To reconstruct environmental conditions during the summer wet season, we calculated temperature assuming $\delta^{18}O_w$ of +1% and compared estimated temperature between archaeological and modern specimens and with the modern instrument records (Figure 6). The modern otolith (MOD2002) records an average mean summer temperature of $29.0 \pm 1.5^{\circ}$ C, which is warmer than the instrument record because estuarine water is more negative during the summer wet season. This finding is consistent with summer temperature estimates from a modern otolith reported by Surge and Walker (2005). We expect this overestimation of temperature because A. felis spends its summer reproductive season in estuarine water that is more negative than the assumed $\delta^{18}O_w$ of +1%. Therefore, we can use the relationship between estimated temperature from modern otoliths and the summer temperature from the instrument records to interpret data from the archaeological otoliths. Calculated temperatures during the first summer recorded in otoliths CIIA-A9 (32.8°C) and CIIA-A8 (33.1°C) are overestimated by several degrees relative to the modern otoliths. Therefore, they represent summer conditions wetter than today. The remaining summers recorded in otoliths CIIA-A9 and CIIA-A8 are similar to those from the modern otoliths and represented summers similar to today. Summer temperatures calculated from otoliths CIIA-A7 are highly variable from summer to summer. Estimated temperature for the first summer is 24.5°C, which is \sim 4°C colder than modern values. We interpreted this result as extremely

dry conditions (i.e., elevated $\delta^{18}O_w$ due to evaporation). The second summer records temperatures similar to modern conditions (28.7°C); however, estimated temperature for the third summer is very high (37.2°C) representing extremely wet conditions. The average summer temperature of CIIA-A2 is 27.0±0.5°C, indicating slightly dry summers.

We compared average summer temperature between modern and archaeological shells. As with the otoliths, we assumed a $\delta^{18}O_w$ of +1‰ which resulted in overestimated summer temperatures in the modern shells (specimens 05PI05: 33.3±1.4 and 05PI17: 33.9±1.1) as predicted (Figure 7). Seven of the archaeological shells (specimens CIIA-M9, CIIA-M7, CIIA-M6, CIIA-M8, CIIA-M1, CIIA-M2, and CIIA-M5) record colder summer temperatures than the modern shells, representing drier summers than today (Table 3). Shell CIIA-M1 records the driest summers. Only the third and the fourth summer from shell CIIA-M4 and the first summer from shell CIIA-M8 are wetter than modern (i.e., warmer estimated temperatures). In comparing the shell and otolith data, estimated summer conditions are consistent within otolith-shell pair CIIA-A2/CIIA-M2 and CIIA-A8/CIIA-M8. However, estimated summer conditions are inconsistent within otolith-shell pairs CIIA-A9/CIIA-M9 and CIIA-A7/CIIA-M7. The inconsistency between these two otolith-shell pairs can be explained by the same reasons outlined above for estimated winter temperatures.

We summarized our findings by plotting estimated winter and summer temperatures in chronological order (Figure 8). Based on the above observations, we conclude that the winter temperature of the Vandal Minimum was not significantly different from today. We detect persistent drought conditions during summer months that are observed in most

archaeological otoliths and shells. The fluctuations of winter temperature and summer precipitation generally agree with the archaeological evidence (Appendix A; Walker and Marquardt, n.d.). According to Walker and Marquardt (n.d.), the transition between the end of Roman Warm Period and the beginning of the Vandal Minimum (the time of otolith-shell pair CIIA-M9/CIIA-A9) was the warmest and wettest time with high sea level and therefore high-elevation human habitation. The average winter temperature of otolith CIIA-A9 is indeed the warmest in the Vandal Minimum. However, neither shell CIIA-M9 nor otolith CIIA-A9 suggests that this interval was the wettest part of the Vandal Minimum. The early Vandal Minimum (500-600AD), the time of CIIA-M7/CIIA-A7, CIIA-M6, and CIIA-M4, is thought to be the first cold episode of the Vandal Minimum when many ducks such as the lesser scaup (Aythya affinis) migrated far to the south (in normal winters, many migratory ducks fly to Maryland and the Mississippi Delta region) (Walker, 2000). The decreasing winter temperatures recorded in otolith CIIA-A7 relative to CIIA-A9 and in shell CIIA-M6 compared to CIIA-M7 are consistent with the archaeological evidence. Moreover, during the time intervals represented by otolith-shell pair CIIA-A7/CIIA-M7 and shell CIIA-M6, summers were dry with low-elevation human habitation. This observation is supported by the dry summers recorded in shells CIIA-M7 and CIIA-M6. Between 600-650 AD, the time of CIIA-M8/CIIA-A8, the environment was warm (few migratory ducks) and wet (high abundance of estuarine ribbed mussels, Geukensia demissa). Between 650-700AD, the time of CIIA-M1 and CIIA-M2/CIIA-A2, a second cooling interval occurred identified by migratory duck remains and supported by the decreasing winter temperatures from shells CIIA-M8 to CIIA-M1. During 700-750 AD, dry conditions were characterized by a change in the fuel wood used by the Calusa people from mangrove to pine. Our data from shells

CIIA-M2 to CIIA-M5 support this interpretation. Based on our results and the archaeological evidence, we suggest that climate conditions during the Vandal Minimum in southwest Florida is characterized by cooling during 500-600 AD and 650-700 AD and dry summer conditions during 500-600 AD and 700-750 AD. We also infer that the dry summers resulted in a persistent drought coincident with low sea level (Walker et al., 1994). These conditions may have forced the Calusa people to abandon their residence in southwest Florida around 750 AD.

Suess Effect

Carbon isotope ratios of otoliths and shells show an overall negative shift from the Vandal Minimum to today. The carbon isotope records of the archaeological otoliths range from -4.4% to +5.6% (except CIIA-A7 ranged from -6.7% to -0.7%), whereas the modern otolith (MOD2002) range from -6.8% to -2.1% (Figure 9). The carbon isotope records of the archaeological shells range from -1.4% to +1.1% whereas the modern shells (05PI05, 05PI17) range from -4.1% to -0.9% (Figure 10). There is a 1.4-3.8‰ difference in average $\delta^{13}C_{\text{otolith}}$ values between the archaeological otoliths and the modern otolith, and a 2.0-3.0‰ difference in average $\delta^{13}C_{\text{shell}}$ between the archaeological shells and the modern shells (Table 3). Under the assumption that the metabolic effect of shells and otoliths did not change from the Vandal Minimum to present, this negative shift between the archaeological specimens and the modern specimens is mainly contributed by the negative shift of $\delta^{13}C_{DIC}$. Both offsets are close to that observed by Surge et al. (2003) based on $\delta^{13}C$ values recorded in pre-industrial subfossil oyster shells relative modern oyster shells from the Ten Thousand Islands
region of southwest Florida. They concluded that the negative shift was derived from the change of freshwater input, the anthropogenic carbon sources (Suess effect), and vegetation types C₄ to C₃ plants (Surge et al., 2003). In our study, changes in freshwater input are not likely to be the cause, otherwise a similar negative offset in δ^{18} O values would have been observed between the archaeological and modern specimens. The anthropogenic activities of burning fossil fuels have depleted the δ^{13} C in the reservoirs of atmosphere and ocean due to the uptake of light carbon isotope from CO₂ produced by fossil fuels (Bacastow et al., 1996). The above process of ¹³C depletion is called the Suess effect which has been detected in sponges, corals, oysters and other biologic carbonate skeletons (Nozaki et al., 1978; Druffel and Benavides, 1986; Bohm et al., 2002; Surge et al., 2003; Butler et al., 2009). However, the Suess effect can only explain at most a 1-1.5‰ negative shift. A change in vegetation type from terrestrial C₄ plants to C₃ plants may have contributed to the rest of the offset.

Conclusions

Although reconstructing the temperature change from the hard part remains of estuarine molluscs and fish is difficult because of seasonal fluctuation of $\delta^{18}O_w$ in coastal southwest Florida, a multi-taxa approach has provided an effective way to interpret the $\delta^{18}O$ results (Walker and Surge, 2006). Our study derived temporal shifts in temperature and precipitation during the Vandal Minimum in southwest Florida from the four otolith-shell pairs (CIIA-A/M 9,7,8,2) and another four shells (CIIA-M 6,4,1,5). The reconstructed climate information from the oxygen isotope values confirmed the existence of cooling and persistent

drought during the Vandal Minimum, and provided insights into the impact of climate change on the Calusa people.

The fluctuation between the warm, wet climate and the cool, dry climate during the Vandal Minimum may have been influenced by ENSO (El Niño Southern Oscillation) conditions. Longer and more successive δ^{18} O records will allow us to better evaluate this mechanism influencing climate patterns of the past.

Our study also detected the Suess effect by comparing the δ^{13} C results between modern and archaeological specimens, confirming the effect of industrialization on the environment. However, to more fully evaluate the significance of the Suess effect in the δ^{13} C_{DIC} change in the study area, the ecological history of local vegetation structure is needed.

Acknowledgements

Thanks to the Florida Museum of Natural History for providing the archaeological shells and otoliths which were excavated and dated under the direction of Drs. Karen Jo Walker and William Marquardt. Dr. David Dettman at the Environmental Isotope Laboratory at the University of Arizona performed isotopic analysis of carbonate samples. This research was supported by the National Science Foundation (Award #ATM-0455947 to DS and Award #ATM-0317578 to KJW). **Table 1** Time scale for the archaeological periods of the Calusa society (Tanner, 1991; Walker et al., 1994; Walker and Surge, 2006).

	Archaeological Periods	Climate & Cultu	ire Changes
AD 1500-1750	Caloosahatchee V	1750 AD	demise of Calusa due to the warfare, disease and slavery;
		~ 1710 AD	abandonment;
		1500-1600 AD	stable climate, Calusa society
			broadened their control over the south Florida;
AD 1200-1500	Caloosahatchee III/IV	1200-1500 AD	Little Ice Age, low sea level/water salinity, Calusa community
			developed rapidly, forming the
			major Calusa center.
AD 800-1200	Caloosahatchee IIB	800-1200 AD	Medieval Warm Period, high sea
			level/storms;
		950 AD	resettlement;
AD 500-800	Caloosahatchee IIA	750 AD	abandonment;
		500-800 AD	Vandal Minimum, low sea
			level/drought;
		500-550 AD	resettlement;
AD 0-500	Caloosahatchee I-late	400 AD	abandonment;
		350-400 AD	Roman Optimum, high sea
			level/storms;
		100-350 AD	occupation intensified;
		$\sim 0 \text{ AD}$	first occupied;

Specimen	FLMNH-	NOSA	Uncorrected	$\delta^{13}C$	AMS	Chrono-
No.	ANT	MS	AMS ¹⁴ C Age	(‰)	Date	stratigra
	Catalog	No.	(years BP)	· /	(AD, 1-	phic
	No.				sigma	Range
					range)	(AD)
CIIA-M5	CIIA-M5:	OS-	1750±35	0.59	610-680	700-750
	90-3-27	54179				
CIIA-M2	CIIA-M2:	OS-	1850±40	0.65	490-610	650-700
	90-3-53-	54155				
	1/4b					
CIIA-M1	CIIA-M1:	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	650-700
	90-3-54-					
	1/1					
CIIA-M8	CIIA-M8:	OS-	1740±35	0.61	620-690	600-650
	90-3-57-	54182				
	1/1					
CIIA-M4	CIIA-M4:	OS-	1870±30	1.02	480-580	550-600
	95-3-6	54178				
CIIA-M6	CIIA-M6:	OS-	1930±40	0.83	420-540	500-550
	92-24-2	54180				
CIIA-M7	CIIA-M7:	OS-	1970±35	0.67	350-470	500-550
	95-3-31/5	54181				
CIIA-M9	CIIA-M9:	OS-	1890±30	0.93	460-560	450-500
	2003-38-	54183				
	8/2/5					

Table 2 Time range of the archaeological shells (Walker and Marquardt, n.d.)

Specimen	Average	$\delta^{13}C_{\text{shell}}$	Specimen	Average	$\delta^{13}C_{otolith}$
No.	temperatures with	(‰)	No.	temperatures with	(‰)
	standard errors			standard errors	
	(winter; summer)			(winter; summer)	
	(°C)			(°C)	
05PI05	19.6±2.2;	-2.1 ± 0.7	MOD2002	20.5±0.5;	-4.2 ± 0.9
	33.3±1.4			29.0±1.5	
05PI17	19.1±0.7;	-2.5 ± 0.7			
	33.9±1.1				
CIIA-M5	18.2±0.6;	0.3±0.4			
	29.1±0.7				
CIIA-M2	20.2±0.4;	0.2±0.4	CIIA-A2	17.8±0.3;	-0.4 ± 2.2
	31.6±0.8			27.0±0.5	
CIIA-M1	15.0±0.6;	0.1±0.5			
	27.7±0.8				
CIIA-M8	20.0±0.2;	-0.1±0.4	CIIA-A8	20.3±1.0;	-0.4±1.6
	31.7±1.7			30.3±1.4	
CIIA-M4	20.6±1.5;	0.5 ± 0.5			
	34.2±1.3				
CIIA-M6	19.0±1.3;	-0.1±0.4			
	29.6±0.9				
CIIA-M7	20.6±1.1;	0.1±0.4	CIIA-A7	18.2±1.6;	-2.8 ± 1.5
	30.7±0.8			30.2±3.7	
CIIA-M9	18.4±0.3;	0.5±0.3	CIIA-A9	22.5±0.4;	-0.7 ± 1.6
	29.6±0.8			29.7±1.1	

Table 3 Average temperatures and carbon isotope ratios of modern and archaeological shells and otoliths.



Figure 1 Map of the study area in southwest Florida, United States. An "x" identifies the major archaeological site "Pineland site complex", which is located on the northwestern shore of Pine Island. A "*" refers to the location of Fort Myers.



Figure 2 Modern climate records in southwest Florida. (a) Average monthly air temperature for the warmest month (red line) and coldest month (black line) of the year for the period 1891 to 2007 measured at Fort Myers, Florida. (b) Monthly rainfall amounts averaged over the period 1931 to 2007 measured at Fort Myers, Florida. The lines above the vertical bars represent standard deviations. Data provided by the National Climate Data Center (www.ncdc.noaa.gov).

Figure 3 Cross-sections of archaeological otolith and shell. (a) Photomicrograph of the cross-section of *A. felis* otolith CIIA-A8 (lapilli) cut along the transverse plane; Bar=1mm. (b) Photograph of the polished *M. campechiensis* shell cross-section of CIIA-M8 cut along the plane of maximum growth from umbo (left) to commissure (right); Bar=1cm.

Figure 4 Variation of δ^{18} O and δ^{13} C values of archaeological and modern otoliths versus distance from the core toward the growth margin (i.e., growth direction is from left to right). Filled squares represent δ^{18} O values and open triangles represent δ^{13} C values.

Figure 5 Variation of δ^{18} O and δ^{13} C values of archaeological and modern shells versus distance from growth margin (i.e., growth direction is from right to left). Filled squares represent δ^{18} O values and open triangles represent δ^{13} C values.

Figure 6 δ^{18} O values and estimated temperatures of archaeological and modern otoliths versus distance from the core toward the growth margin. The narrow grey bar represents the average summer temperature (28.1±0.6°C) observed at Ft. Myers over the past century; the wide grey bar represents the average winter temperature (17.4±1.7°C) for the past century. The ordinate of δ^{18} O is decreasing upward to coincide with the temperature scale.

Figure 7 δ^{18} O values and estimated temperatures of archaeological and modern shells versus distance from growth margin. The narrow gray bar represents the average summer temperature (28.1±0.6°C) observed at Ft. Myers over the past century; the wide gray bar represents the average winter temperature (17.4±1.7°C) for the past century. The ordinate of δ^{18} O is decreasing upward to coincide with temperature scale.

Figure 8 Reconstructed winter and summer temperatures from otoliths and shells during the Vandal Minimum (500-750 AD). The diamonds represent the temperatures estimated from otoliths with standard errors, while the triangles represent the temperatures estimated from shells with standard errors. The left gray bar in each figure is the average winter temperature $(17.4\pm1.0^{\circ}C)$ at the level of moving 4-year average based on the modern instrumental records, with the dark line indicating the average winter temperature at the level of individual year. The right gray bar is the average summer temperature of modern otolith (29.0±1.5°C) and the average summer temperature of modern shells 05PI05 and 05PI17 (33.6±0.8°C), respectively.

Figure 9 Covariation of δ^{13} C and δ^{18} O values of archaeological and modern otoliths. Filled diamonds represent the archaeological otoliths and open diamonds represent the modern otolith.

Figure 10 Covariation of δ^{13} C and δ^{18} O values of archaeological and modern shells. Filled diamonds represent the archaeological shells and open diamonds represent the modern shells.

Environmental and Cultural Change	 partial rebound partial rebound transgression. shift from blk- mangrove to pine for fuel wood. High abundance of crown concls. Near absence of fish. No migratory ducks. 	 tooling. Abrupt regression (Lower). Mod. Abundance migratory ducks. 	 (); Cooling. Abrupt 90]- regression (Lower). Mod. 90]-1 Abundance migratory ducks. 	 Warming. Slight 1/1 rebound Hiansgression. High abundance ribbed mussels (= blk-mangrove wetland). Few 	1 Continued cooling. Abrupt regression (low). High
Archaeological Provenience	Pineland BC (8LL33 CIIA-M5: C-3-17[73 CIIA-A5: C-5-19[75	Pineland BC (8LL33 CIIA-M1: C-5-33[89 1/4b CIIA-A1: C-5-32[88	Pineland BC (8LL33 CIIA-M1: C-5N-34[1 CIIA-A1: C-5N-34[5	Pineland BC (8LL33 CIIA-M8: C-5N-37- CIIA-A8: C-5-37[93	Pineland Old Mound (8LL37); CIIA-M4:C-1-77
Approximate AD Time Range	700-750	650-700	650-700	600-650	550-600
AMS Date (AD, 1-sigma range)	610-680 (OS-54179)	490-610 (OS-54155)	N/A	620-690 (OS-54182)	480-580 (OS-54178)
RC Date (AD, 1-sigma range)	680-780 (B72991)	630-670 (B41300)	630-670 (B41300)	590-680 (B41301)	N/A
FLMNH-ANT Catalog No.	<i>CIIA-M5:</i> 90-3-27 <i>CIIA-A5:</i> 90-3-30-1	<i>CIIA-M2:</i> 90-3-53-1/4b <i>CIIA-A2:</i> 90-3-44-2	<i>CIIA-MI</i> : 90-3-54-1/1 <i>CIIA-A1</i> : 90-3-54-1	CIIA-M8: 90-3-57-1/1 CIIA-48: 90-3-57	CIIA-M4: 95-3-6 CIIA-A4:
Pineland/Useppa Cultural Subperiod	Cal. IIA (middle-c)	Cal. IIA (middle-b)	Cal. IIA (middle-b)	Cal. IIA (middle-a)	Cal. IIA (early-c)
Specimen No.	CIIA-M5 CIIA-A5*	CIIA-M2 CIIA-A2	CIIA-MI CIIA-A1*	CIIA-M8 CIIA-A8	CIIA-M4 CIIA-A4*

APPENDIX A: Archaeological Vandal Minimum shells and otoliths from Pineland and Useppa, southwest Florida.

9 Cal. IIA (early-b) C	15-3-6					
early-b) C						anumance migratory ducks.
	CILA-M6:	530-630	420-540	500-550	Pineland Old Mound	AD 536 cooling
6	12-24-2	(B52551)	(OS-54180)		(8LL37);	event. Slowed
<u> </u>	CIIA-A6:				CIIA-M6: A-8-90	transgression.
4	174-0629				CIIA-A6: A-16-92	Low-elevation
						(shoreline)
						habitation. High
						abundance of
						crown conchs.
						High abundance of
						migratory ducks.
IA (early-b) (CIIA-M7:	530-630	350-470	500-550	Pineland Old Mound	AD 536 cooling
6	5-3-31/5	(B52551)	(OS-54181)		(8LL37);	event. Slowed
0	CIIA-A7:				CIIA-M7: C-1-90	transgression.
6	5-3-19				S.Prof.#5	Low-elevation
					CIIA-A7: C-1-90	(shoreline)
						habitation. High
						abundance of
						crown conchs.
						High abundance of
						migratory ducks.
IA (early-a)	CIIA-M9:	420-580	460-560	450-500	Pineland Surf Clam	Last warming of
5	2003-38-8-2/5	(B88251) &	(OS-54183)		Ridge (8LL33);	the Roman Warm
0	CIIA-A9:	450-580			CIIAM-9: L-5-86.5-2/5	Period. Abrupt
5	2003-57-22-1	(B78803)			Z2	transgression.
					CIIAA9: L-9SW-85-1	High-elevation
					Z1	(sand ridge)
						habitation. No
						migratory ducks.

Otoliths CIIA-A5, CIIA-A1, CIIA-A4 and CIIA-A6 were not analyzed.

APPENDIX B: Oxygen and Carbon Isotope Ratios of Ariopsis felis Otoliths

MOD2002 (measure	s ¹³ 0	s ¹⁸ 0		0 - + -	Distance	E ative at a d	1
		8 °U	C sta	O sta	Distance	Estimated	Commonto
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	from core		Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
MODERN2002-							
1/SURGE/	-6.78	0.28	0.061	0.053	0.00	20.48	
MODERN2002-							
2/SURGE/	-5.99	0.52	0.050	0.051	0.03	19.38	
MODERN2002-							
3/SURGE/	-5.73	0.55	0.029	0.010	0.06	19.23	
MODERN2002-							
4/SURGE/	-5.20	0.50	0.054	0.073	0.09	19.47	
MODERN2002-							
5/SURGE/	-4.77	0.25	0.016	0.014	0.12	20.59	
MODERN2002-							
6/SURGE/	-4.62	-0.04	0.037	0.011	0.15	21.94	
MODERN2002-							
7/SURGE/K236	-4.42	-0.32	0.058	0.096	0.18	23.30	
MODERN2002-							
8/SURGE/	-4.14	-0.60	0.012	0.054	0.21	24.61	
MODERN2002-							
9/SURGE/	-4.00	-1.36	0.071	0.026	0.24	28.30	
MODERN2002-							
10/SURGE/	-3.88	-2.01	0.038	0.030	0.27	31.53	
MODERN2002-							
11/SURGE/	-4.34	-2.36	0.014	0.086	0.30	33.25	
MODERN2002-							
12/SURGE/	-4.67	-3.02	0.036	0.081	0.33	36.65	
MODERN2002-							
13/SURGE/	-4.94	-2.77	0.016	0.107	0.36	35.36	
MODERN2002-							
14/SURGE/	-5.23	-2.11	0.027	0.005	0.39	32.02	
MODERN2002-							
15/SURGE/	-5.26	-1.68	0.025	0.014	0.42	29.88	
MODERN2002-							
16/SURGE/	-4.92	-1.57	0.070	0.053	0.45	29.32	
MODERN2002-			0.010	0.000	0110		
17/SURGE/	-4.91	-1.63	0.026	0.013	0.48	29.61	
MODERN2002-			0.020	0.0.0	0110	20.01	
18/SURGE/	-4.52	-1.47	0.042	0.051	0.51	28 85	
MODERN2002-				0.001	0.01	20.00	
19/SURGE/	-4.58	-1.55	0.038	0.012	0.54	29 23	
MODERN2002-			0.000	0.012	0.01	20.20	
20/SURGE/	-4.31	-1.31	0.034	0.043	0.57	28.06	
MODERN2002-		1.01	0.004	0.040	0.07	20.00	
21/SURGE/	-4 35	-1 09	0.021	0.034	0.60	26 95	
MODERN2002-	7.00	1.00	0.021	0.004	0.00	20.00	
22/SURGE/	-3 00	-0 78	0.010	0.019	0.63	25 50	
MODERN2002-	0.00	0.70	0.010	0.010	0.00	20.00	
23/SURGE/	-3 04	-0 51	0.031	0.030	99.0	24 20	
	0.04	0.01	0.001	0.000	0.00	27.20	
	_1 20	-0.07	0.026	0.077	0.60	22.10	
Z4/SURGE/	-4.29	-0.07	0.030	0.077	0.09	22.10	

MOD2002 (measured in 1/15/2008-1/17/2008)

			1	r		1	1
MODERN2002-							
25/SURGE/	-4.70	0.03	0.011	0.092	0.72	21.63	
MODERN2002-							
26/SURGE/	-4.46	0.23	0.068	0.052	0.75	20.72	
MODERN2002-		0.20	0.000	0.002	0.1.0		
	4 20	0.02	0 0 2 9	0.027	0.79	21.61	
	-4.20	0.03	0.020	0.037	0.76	21.01	
MODERN2002-							
28/SURGE/	-4.00	-0.07	0.036	0.091	0.81	22.09	
MODERN2002-							
29/SURGE/	-4.35	-0.54	0.049	0.094	0.84	24.31	
MODERN2002-							
30/SURGE/	-5.20	-0.64	0.018	0.021	0.87	24.78	
MODERN2002-							
31/SURGE/	-5.33	-0.86	0.041	0 103	0.00	25.84	
	-5.55	-0.00	0.041	0.105	0.90	23.04	
	5.04	4 47	0.004	0.050	0.00	07.04	
32/SURGE/	-5.24	-1.17	0.024	0.053	0.93	27.34	
MODERN2002-							
33/SURGE/	-4.68	-1.01	0.031	0.034	0.96	26.59	
MODERN2002-							
34/SURGE/	-4.19	-1.21	0.018	0.080	0.99	27.57	
MODERN2002-							
35/SURGE/	-4.12	-1.24	0.031	0.102	1.03	27.71	
MODERN2002-			0.001	00_			
36/SLIPCE/	-1 23	_1 10	0.020	0.060	1.06	27 45	
	-4.20	-1.13	0.020	0.003	1.00	27.40	
	4.45	1 10	0.040	0.040	1.00	07.40	
37/SURGE/	-4.15	-1.12	0.040	0.049	1.09	27.13	
MODERN2002-	–						
38/SURGE/	-4.17	-1.25	0.013	0.019	1.12	27.77	
MODERN2002-							
39/SURGE/	-4.19	-1.03	0.049	0.036	1.15	26.69	
MODERN2002-							
40/SURGE/	-3.99	-0.93	0.045	0.024	1.18	26.22	
MODERN2002-							
41/SURGE/	-3.99	-0.67	0 074	0.062	1 21	24 93	
MODERN2002-	0.00	0.01	0.07.1	0.002		2	
	-1 11	-0.68	0.047	0.067	1.24	25.01	
	-4.41	-0.00	0.047	0.007	1.24	23.01	
MODERN2002-	4 75	0.00	0.000	0.050	4.07	04.04	
43/SURGE/	-4.75	-0.60	0.063	0.056	1.27	24.61	
MODERN2002-							
44/SURGE/	-4.48	-0.25	0.024	0.059	1.30	22.95	
MODERN2002-							
45/SURGE/	-5.02	0.18	0.025	0.079	1.33	20.93	
MODERN2002-							high stdev
46/SURGE/	-5.82	0.03	0.191	0.143	1.36	21.65	Ũ
MODERN2002-							
47/SURGE/	-5 77	-0 45	0.030	0 100	1 30	23.00	
	0.11	0.40	0.000	0.100	1.00	20.00	
	5 00	0.65	0.010	0.005	1 40	24.02	
	-5.99	-0.0	0.019	0.000	1.42	24.03	
	F 64	0 70	0.000	0.004		05.00	
49/SUKGE/	-5.91	-0.72	0.020	0.021	1.45	25.20	
MODERN2002-	_	_					high stdev
50/SURGE/	-5.28	-0.97	0.062	0.109	1.48	26.38	
MODERN2002-							
51/SURGE/	-4.60	-0.75	0.013	0.029	1.51	25.34	

				r	-	1	
MODERN2002-							
52/SURGE/	-4.30	-0.81	0.035	0.063	1.54	25.60	
MODERN2002-							
53/SURGE/	-4.19	-0.93	0.037	0.044	1.57	26.18	
MODERN2002-							
54/SURGE/	-373	-0.76	0.027	0.097	1 60	25.37	
	0.10	0.10	0.021	0.007	1.00	20.01	
	4 09	0.27	0.024	0.025	1.62	22.02	
	-4.00	-0.27	0.034	0.035	1.05	23.03	
	4.00	0.40	0.004	0.050	1.00	04.04	
56/SURGE/	-4.88	0.12	0.031	0.052	1.00	21.21	
MODERN2002-					4.00		
57/SURGE/	-5.08	0.00	0.044	0.086	1.69	21.76	
MODERN2002-							
58/SURGE/	-5.34	-0.76	0.038	0.085	1.72	25.36	
MODERN2002-							
60/SURGE/	-5.66	-1.14	0.046	0.018	1.78	27.22	
MODERN2002-							
61/SURGE/	-4.85	-1.61	0.024	0.059	1.81	29.53	
MODERN2002-							
62/SURGE/	-4 60	-1 63	0.010	0.034	1 84	29.61	
MODERN2002-	1.00	1.00	0.010	0.001	1.01	20.01	
63/SURGE/	-1 37	-1 71	0.037	0.038	1.87	20.00	
	-4.57	-1.71	0.037	0.030	1.07	29.99	<u> </u>
	4.00	4 00	0.000	0.040	1.00	24.40	
64/SURGE/	-4.22	-1.93	0.032	0.046	1.90	31.12	
MODERN2002-							
65/SURGE/	-3.22	-1.66	0.004	0.015	1.93	29.79	
MODERN2002-							
66/SURGE/	-4.17	-1.20	0.027	0.082	1.96	27.51	
MODERN2002-							
67/SURGE/	-5.31	-0.95	0.018	0.015	1.99	26.27	
MODERN2002-							
68/SURGE/	-5.21	0.26	0.037	0.025	2.02	20.54	
MODERN2002-							
69/SURGE/	-5.03	0.57	0.053	0.049	2.05	19.13	
MODERN2002-							
70/SURGE/	-4 82	-0.18	0.023	0.093	2.08	22.62	
	4.02	0.10	0.020	0.000	2.00	22.02	
	-5.28	-0.95	0.044	0.012	2 1 1	26.30	
	-0.20	-0.35	0.044	0.012	2.11	20.00	
	4.60	0.01	0.024	0.024	2.14	26.11	
	-4.00	-0.91	0.024	0.031	2.14	20.11	
MODERN2002-	4.05		0.007	0.050	0.47	00.70	
/3/SURGE/	-4.35	-1.04	0.007	0.056	2.17	26.72	
MODERN2002-							
74/SURGE/	-4.27	-1.10	0.020	0.022	2.20	27.03	
MODERN2002-							
75/SURGE/	-3.83	-0.84	0.045	0.039	2.23	25.75	
MODERN2002-							
76/SURGE/	-3.03	-0.73	0.024	0.092	2.26	25.22	
MODERN2002-							
77/SURGE/	-2.33	-0.19	0.034	0.016	2.29	22.64	
MODERN2002-		_	1		-	-	[
78/SURGE/	-2 07	0.52	0.033	0.021	2 32	19 37	
MODERN2002-	2.07	0.02	0.000	0.021	2.02	10.07	
	_2 21	0.57	0.021	0.007	2 25	10 11	
I B/SUNGE/	-2.31	0.57	0.021	0.007	2.00	19.11	L

80/SURGE/	-3.05	0 14	0.029	0.032	2 38	21 13	
	0.00	0.14	0.020	0.002	2.00	21.10	
	4.05	0.07	0.054	0 000	2 /1	21 /2	
	-4.05	0.07	0.054	0.000	2.41	21.43	
	5.00	0.47	0.014	0.040	2.44	22.55	
82/SURGE/	-5.33	-0.17	0.011	0.013	2.44	22.55	
MODERN2002-	/						
83/SURGE/	-5.01	-0.49	0.025	0.037	2.47	24.10	
MODERN2002-							
84/SURGE/	-4.13	-0.72	0.024	0.032	2.50	25.20	
MODERN2002-							
85/SURGE/	-3.62	-0.73	0.034	0.051	2.53	25.22	
MODERN2002-							
86/SURGE/	-3.72	-0.57	0.064	0.104	2.56	24.45	
MODERN2002-							
87/SURGE/	-3.69	-0.43	0.002	0.058	2.59	23.78	
MODERN2002-							
88/SURGE/	-3.23	-0.28	0.025	0.067	2.62	23.08	
MODERN2002-							
89/SURGE/	-2.71	-0.09	0.011	0.051	2.65	22.19	
MODERN2002-							
90/SURGE/	-2.23	0.08	0.020	0.030	2.68	21.40	
MODERN2002-							
91/SURGE/	-2 65	-0 14	0 074	0.014	2 71	22 44	
MODERN2002-	2.00	0.11	0.07 1	0.011	2.7 1		
92/SURGE/	-2.96	-0 33	0.005	0.008	2 74	23.32	
	-2.90	-0.55	0.005	0.000	2.74	20.02	
	2 27	0.70	0 000	0.075	2 77	25 52	
	-3.37	-0.79	0.000	0.075	2.11	20.00	
	2.60	0.07	0.055	0.100	2.90	26.27	
94/SURGE/	-3.09	-0.97	0.055	0.100	2.60	20.37	
MODERN2002-	0.40	4.04	0.040	0.000	0.00	07.55	
95/SURGE/	-3.49	-1.21	0.016	0.038	2.83	27.55	
MODERN2002-						~~~~	
96/SURGE/	-3.34	-1.48	0.057	0.013	2.86	28.87	
MODERN2002-							
97/SURGE/	-3.37	-1.15	0.032	0.076	2.89	27.25	
MODERN2002-							
98/SURGE/	-3.29	-1.06	0.011	0.032	2.92	26.81	
MODERN2002-							
99/SURGE/	-2.95	-0.90	0.010	0.096	2.95	26.05	
MODERN2002-							
100/SURGE/	-3.11	-0.84	0.064	0.022	2.98	25.78	
MODERN2002-							
101/SURGE/	-2.84	-0.45	0.034	0.039	3.02	23.88	
MODERN2002-							
102/SURGE/	-2.95	-0.27	0.037	0.080	3.05	23.04	
MODERN2002-							
103/SURGE/	-3.03	-0.19	0.047	0.032	3.08	22.68	
MODERN2002-			-				
104/SURGE/	-3,15	-0.43	0.022	0.040	3,11	23.81	
	-						1

CIIAA2 (measured in 12/15/2007-12/18/2007)

|--|

	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	from	temperature	
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	core	(°C)	Comments
					(mm)		
CIIAA2-1/SURGE/	-2.99	0.71	0.050	0.034	0.00	18.48	
CIIAA2-3/SURGE/	-3.13	0.04	0.063	0.042	0.06	21.60	
CIIAA2-5/SURGE/	-3.12	0.32	0.054	0.039	0.11	20.30	
CIIAA2-7/SURGE/	-2.71	0.19	0.064	0.087	0.17	20.86	
CIIAA2-9/SURGE/	-2.73	0.17	0.071	0.086	0.22	20.98	
CIIAA2-10/SURGE/	-3.01	-0.19	0.060	0.082	0.25	19.68	low voltage
CIIAA2-11/SURGE/	-2.87	-0.29	0.019	0.097	0.28	23.12	
CIIAA2-12/SURGE/	-2.94	-0.61	0.066	0.050	0.31	24.65	
CIIAA2-13/SURGE/	-2.77	-0.08	0.044	0.047	0.33	22.14	
CIIAA2-14/SURGE/	-2.48	-0.17	0.029	0.081	0.36	22.56	
CIIAA2-15/SURGE/	-2.61	-0.36	0.052	0.059	0.39	23.45	
CIIAA2-16/SURGE/	-2.75	-0.89	0.023	0.036	0.42	25.98	
CIIAA2-17/SURGE/	-1.58	-0.73	0.014	0.048	0.44	25.23	
CIIAA2-18/SURGE/	-2.42	-0.48	0.031	0.036	0.47	24.05	
CIIAA2-19/SURGE/	-2.65	-0.91	0.113	0.227	0.50	25.38	low voltage
CIIAA2-21/SURGE/	-1.99	-1.19	0.026	0.063	0.56	22.10	low voltage
CIIAA2-23/SURGE/	-2.07	-0.60	0.040	0.014	0.61	24.61	
CIIAA2-24/SURGE/	-2.38	-0.54	0.044	0.020	0.64	24.31	
CIIAA2-25/SURGE/	-1.57	-0.25	0.012	0.034	0.67	22.94	
CIIAA2-26/SURGE/	-1.55	-0.73	0.018	0.046	0.69	25.21	
CIIAA2-28/SURGE/	-1.51	-0.62	0.033	0.103	0.75	24.70	
CIIAA2-29/SURGE/	-1.22	-0.96	0.087	0.053	0.78	26.34	
CIIAA2-30/SURGE/	-1.03	-0.69	0.043	0.031	0.81	25.03	
CIIAA2-31/SURGE/	-1.31	-0.68	0.018	0.071	0.83	25.00	
CIIAA2-32/SURGE/	-1.54	-0.70	0.009	0.020	0.86	25.11	
CIIAA2-33/SURGE/	-1.82	-0.90	0.015	0.056	0.89	26.07	
CIIAA2-34/SURGE/	-2.04	-0.54	0.024	0.089	0.92	24.31	
CIIAA2-35/SURGE/	-2.16	-0.69	0.062	0.096	0.94	25.03	
CIIAA2-36/SURGE/	-1.20	-0.28	0.006	0.056	0.97	23.10	
CIIAA2-37/SURGE/	-1.48	0.01	0.011	0.042	1.00	21.72	
CIIAA2-38/SURGE/	-2.00	0.42	0.033	0.035	1.03	19.83	
CIIAA2-39/SURGE/	-2.38	0.74	0.019	0.040	1.06	18.33	
CIIAA2-42/SURGE/	-2.01	0.62	0.037	0.059	1.14	18.90	leak
CIIAA2-43/SURGE/	-1.99	0.15	0.007	0.081	1.17	21.07	
CIIAA2-44/SURGE/	-2.35	-0.21	0.039	0.085	1.19	22.77	leak
CIIAA2-45/SURGE/	-2.28	-0.14	0.070	0.035	1.22	22.43	
CIIAA2-46/SURGE/	-2.48	-0.82	0.024	0.066	1.25	25.69	leak
CIIAA2-47/SURGE/	-2.00	-0.62	0.020	0.084	1.28	24.72	
CIIAA2-48/SURGE/	-2.32	-0.80	0.049	0.009	1.31	25.55	leak
CIIAA2-49/SURGE/	-1.99	-0.58	0.045	0.024	1.33	24.52	
CIIAA2-50/SURGE/	-1.49	-0.84	0.056	0.027	1.36	25.76	leak
CIIAA2-51/SURGE/	-1.12	-0.68	0.022	0.075	1.39	24.98	
CIIAA2-52/SURGE/	-1.35	-1.05	0.025	0.047	1.42	26.76	leak
CIIAA2-53/SURGE/	-1.16	-0.95	0.075	0.080	1.44	26.28	
CIIAA2-55/SURGE/	-0.77	-0.82	0.033	0.012	1.50	25.65	
CIIAA2-56/SURGE/	-1.09	-1.06	0.004	0.036	1.53	26.83	leak

CIIAA2-57/SURGE/	-1.05	-0.96	0.045	0.027	1.56	26.33	
CIIAA2-59/SURGE/	-0.73	-0.80	0.021	0.049	1.61	25.58	
CIIAA2-62/SURGE/	-0.82	-0.55	0.050	0.075	1.69	24.36	
CIIAA2-63/SURGE/	-1.16	-0.42	0.023	0.019	1.72	23.75	
CIIAA2-64/SURGE/	-0.99	-0.28	0.010	0.013	1.75	23.07	leak
CIIAA2-65/SURGE/	0.10	0.13	0.078	0.062	1.78	21.18	
CIIAA2-66/SURGE/	0.46	0.17	0.015	0.088	1.81	21.00	leak
CIIAA2-68/SURGE/	1.64	0.19	0.021	0.034	1.86	20.89	leak
CIIAA2-69/SURGE/	2.56	0.20	0.043	0.069	1.89	20.82	
CIIAA2-70/SURGE/	3.21	-0.05	0.038	0.041	1.92	21.99	
CIIAA2-71/SURGE/	3.58	-0.06	0.038	0.019	1.94	22.07	
CIIAA2-72/SURGE/	3.74	-0.14	0.048	0.029	1.97	22.42	
CIIAA2-73/SURGE/	4.24	0.00	0.073	0.123	2.00	21.77	
CIIAA2-74/SURGE/	-2.18	0.43	0.005	0.015	2.03	19.76	
CIIAA2-75/SURGE/	-1.30	-0.62	0.011	0.144	2.05	17.57	low voltage
CIIAA2-77/SURGE/	-1.63	-0.35	0.012	0.018	2.11	20.00	low voltage
CIIAA2-81/SURGE/	0.35	-0.15	0.100	0.072	2.22	22.46	
CIIAA2-82/SURGE/	1.07	-0.37	0.055	0.072	2.25	23.54	
CIIAA2-85/SURGE/	1.29	-0.62	0.020	0.098	2.33	24.69	
CIIAA2-86/SURGE/	1.26	-0.70	0.052	0.011	2.36	25.09	
CIIAA2-87/SURGE/	0.98	-0.90	0.088	0.029	2.39	26.04	
CIIAA2-88/SURGE/	0.44	-1.00	0.040	0.056	2.42	26.53	
CIIAA2-89/SURGE/	0.60	-0.77	0.041	0.030	2.44	25.44	
CIIAA2-90/SURGE/	3.45	0.22	0.043	0.038	2.47	20.74	
CIIAA2-91/SURGE/	3.93	0.30	0.034	0.075	2.50	20.36	
CIIAA2-92/SURGE/	4.00	0.32	0.014	0.003	2.53	20.29	
CIIAA2-93/SURGE/	2.78	-0.52	0.017	0.050	2.55	24.25	
CIIAA2-94/SURGE/	1.72	-0.65	0.079	0.030	2.58	24.85	
CIIAA2-95/SURGE/	1.01	-0.15	0.078	0.035	2.61	22.48	
CIIAA2-96/SURGE/	1.87	0.65	0.013	0.039	2.64	18.75	
CIIAA2-97/SURGE/	4.41	1.04	0.017	0.092	2.67	16.98	
CIIAA2-98/SURGE/	5.60	0.61	0.014	0.102	2.69	18.96	
CIIAA2-99/SURGE/	4.72	0.28	0.035	0.055	2.72	20.44	
CIIAA2-							
100/SURGE/	1.92	-0.40	0.013	0.046	2.75	23.64	
	4.04	0.00	0.000	0.074	0.70	05 50	
101/SURGE/	1.81	-0.80	0.029	0.074	2.78	25.58	
102/SURGE/	1 87	-1 15	0.024	0.071	2.80	27.25	
CIIAA2-	1.07	1.10	0.024	0.071	2.00	21.20	
103/SURGE/	1.04	-1.39	0.037	0.098	2.83	28.43	
CIIAA2-	-						1
104/SURGE/	0.58	-1.32	0.016	0.020	2.86	28.10	
CIIAA2-							
105/SURGE/	1.14	-0.17	0.029	0.048	2.89	22.55	

CIIA-A8 (measured in 1/23/2008-1/25/2008)

SAMPLE ID VPDB VPDB dev dev from core	Estimated temperature	Comments
---------------------------------------	-----------------------	----------

	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAA8-1/SURGE/	-2.17	-1.24	0.031	0.079	0.00	27.72	
CIIAA8-2/SURGE/	-3.12	-1.39	0.053	0.031	0.02	21.44	low voltage
CIIAA8-3/SURGE/	-2.44	-0.61	0.067	0.062	0.05	24.66	
CIIAA8-4/SURGE/	-2.28	-0.56	0.020	0.035	0.07	20.23	low voltage
CIIAA8-5/SURGE/	-2.24	0.20	0.020	0.137	0.10	20.56	low voltage
CIIAA8-6/SURGE/	-2.00	0.43	0.052	0.069	0.12	19.35	low voltage
CIIAA8-7/SURGE/	-2.05	0.41	0.109	0.046	0.15	19.84	
CIIAA8-8/SURGE/	-1.60	0.42	0.018	0.088	0.17	19.81	
CIIAA8-9/SURGE/	-1.41	0.07	0.023	0.070	0.20	20.09	low voltage
CIIAA8-10/SURGE/	-1.09	0.07	0.009	0.115	0.22	20.74	low voltage
CIIAA8-11/SURGE/	-0.90	-0.03	0.025	0.089	0.24	21.12	low voltage
CIIAA8-12/SURGE/	-1.20	-0.37	0.024	0.064	0.27	23.51	
CIIAA8-13/SURGE/	-1.14	-0.32	0.027	0.071	0.29	23.26	
CIIAA8-14/SURGE/	-1.18	-0.55	0.041	0.024	0.32	24.38	
CIIAA8-15/SURGE/	-1.21	-0.56	0.045	0.207	0.34	24.08	low voltage
CIIAA8-16/SURGE/	-0.99	-0.31	0.088	0.073	0.37	23.25	
CIIAA8-17/SURGE/	-1.35	-0.54	0.032	0.132	0.39	24.33	
CIIAA8-18/SURGE/	-1.67	-0.46	0.013	0.118	0.42	18.39	low voltage
CIIAA8-19/SURGE/	-2.10	-1.24	0.071	0.156	0.44	20.23	low voltage
CIIAA8-20/SURGE/	-1.89	-0.69	0.049	0.038	0.46	23.80	low voltage
CIIAA8-21/SURGE/	-2.45	-0.93	0.070	0.060	0.49	20.74	low voltage
CIIAA8-22/SURGE/	-1.62	-0.63	0.043	0.024	0.51	20.19	low voltage
CIIAA8-23/SURGE/	-1.57	-0.65	0.029	0.130	0.54	20.14	low voltage
CIIAA8-24/SURGE/	-1.75	-1.17	0.028	0.015	0.56	27.35	
CIIAA8-25/SURGE/	-1.81	-1.36	0.039	0.061	0.59	23.56	low voltage
CIIAA8-26/SURGE/	-1.59	-1.27	0.017	0.029	0.61	27.82	
CIIAA8-27/SURGE/	-1.84	-1.35	0.014	0.013	0.64	28.26	
CIIAA8-29/SURGE/	-1.61	-1.42	0.044	0.067	0.68	28.56	
CIIAA8-30/SURGE/	-1.93	-1.67	0.056	0.100	0.71	27.26	low voltage
CIIAA8-31/SURGE/	-1.50	-1.32	0.028	0.096	0.73	28.11	
CIIAA8-32/SURGE/	-1.85	-1.67	0.026	0.065	0.76	29.79	
CIIAA8-33/SURGE/	-2.38	-1.95	0.093	0.055	0.78	31.21	
CIIAA8-34/SURGE/	-2.58	-1.80	0.006	0.075	0.81	30.45	
CIIAA8-35/SURGE/	-2.78	-2.31	0.021	0.107	0.83	33.02	
CIIAA8-36/SURGE/	-2.47	-2.28	0.047	0.020	0.86	32.89	
CIIAA8-37/SURGE/	-1.75	-2.33	0.030	0.005	0.88	33.10	
CIIAA8-38/SURGE/	-0.80	-2.01	0.061	0.052	0.90	30.91	low voltage
CIIAA8-39/SURGE/	-1.72	-1.63	0.066	0.058	0.93	29.64	
CIIAA8-40/SURGE/	-1.01	-2.17	0.016	0.070	0.95	32.34	
CIIAA8-41/SURGE/	-1.42	-2.01	0.075	0.052	0.98	30.81	low voltage
CIIAA8-42/SURGE/	-1.83	-2.21	0.023	0.058	1.00	32.51	
CIIAA8-43/SURGE/	-1.62	-2.15	0.088	0.015	1.03	32.21	
CIIAA8-44/SURGE/	-1.42	-2.24	0.023	0.100	1.05	32.68	
CIIAA8-45/SURGE/	-1.29	-2.22	0.042	0.069	1.08	32.58	
CIIAA8-46/SURGE/	-1.81	-1.99	0.081	0.023	1.10	31.39	
CIIAA8-47/SURGE/	-1.81	-1.99	0.044	0.051	1.12	31.41	
CIIAA8-48/SURGE/	-0.83	-2.17	0.028	0.019	1.15	32.30	

CIIAA8-49/SURGE/	-0.35	-2.33	0.016	0.021	1.17	33.13	
CIIAA8-50/SURGE/	-0.96	-1.88	0.048	0.042	1.20	30.85	
CIIAA8-51/SURGE/	-1.57	-1.25	0.062	0.070	1.22	27.74	
CIIAA8-52/SURGE/	-1.77	-0.78	0.012	0.100	1.25	25.46	
CIIAA8-53/SURGE/	-1.69	-0.56	0.022	0.016	1.27	24.43	
CIIAA8-54/SURGE/	-1.18	-0.30	0.040	0.053	1.30	23.17	
CIIAA8-55/SURGE/	-1.22	-0.27	0.044	0.058	1.32	23.04	
CIIAA8-56/SURGE/	-0.80	-0.35	0.021	0.062	1.34	23.41	
CIIAA8-57 and 58							
combined	0.06	-0.55	0.013	0.016	1.37	24.39	
CIIAA8-59/SURGE/	0.87	-0.49	0.064	0.022	1.42	24.09	
CIIAA8-60/SURGE/	0.95	-0.69	0.012	0.084	1.44	25.02	
CIIAA8-61/SURGE/	0.94	-1.01	0.041	0.096	1.47	26.58	
CIIAA8-62/SURGE/	1.11	-1.12	0.059	0.091	1.49	27.13	
CIIAA8-63/SURGE/	1.36	-0.89	0.047	0.042	1.52	26.01	
CIIAA8-64/SURGE/	1.31	-1.01	0.012	0.064	1.54	26.56	
CIIAA8-65/SURGE/	1.31	-1.11	0.012	0.051	1.56	27.06	
CIIAA8-66/SURGE/	1.84	-1.10	0.020	0.091	1.59	27.00	
CIIAA8-67/SURGE/	2.26	-1.42	0.021	0.053	1.61	28.60	
CIIAA8-68/SURGE/	2.43	-1.34	0.043	0.076	1.64	28.18	
CIIAA8-69/SURGE/	2.69	-1.13	0.046	0.027	1.66	27.18	
CIIAA8-70/SURGE/	2.60	-1.34	0.055	0.020	1.69	28.21	
CIIAA8-71/SURGE/	2.77	-1.17	0.025	0.042	1.71	27.37	
CIIAA8-72/SURGE/	2.86	-1.13	0.019	0.100	1.74	27.17	
CIIAA8-73/SURGE/	2.78	-0.59	0.040	0.025	1.76	24.56	
CIIAA8-74/SURGE/	1.74	-0.42	0.036	0.016	1.78	23.75	
CIIAA8-75/SURGE/	0.53	-0.03	0.017	0.084	1.81	21.93	
CIIAA8-76/SURGE/	-0.24	-0.43	0.033	0.026	1.83	23.79	
CIIAA8-77/SURGE/	0.35	-0.37	0.007	0.027	1.86	20.51	low voltage
CIIAA8-78/SURGE/	0.45	-0.77	0.037	0.144	1.88	22.71	low voltage
CIIAA8-79/SURGE/	1.27	-0.58	0.031	0.077	1.91	24.51	
CIIAA8-80/SURGE/	1.33	-0.96	0.034	0.014	1.93	26.33	
CIIAA8-81/SURGE/	0.66	-0.89	0.085	0.082	1.96	25.04	low voltage
CIIAA8-82/SURGE/	0.58	-1.20	0.044	0.019	1.98	27.52	
CIIAA8-83/SURGE/	0.67	-1.21	0.018	0.073	2.00	27.58	
CIIAA8-84/SURGE/	1.14	-1.71	0.061	0.041	2.03	28.29	low voltage
CIIAA8-85/SURGE/	1.57	-1.63	0.054	0.064	2.05	29.17	low voltage
CIIAA8-86/SURGE/	1.52	-1.69	0.042	0.172	2.08	25.09	low voltage
CIIAA8-87/SURGE/	1.80	-1.26	0.027	0.053	2.10	27.82	
CIIAA8-88/SURGE/	1.29	-0.97	0.027	0.057	2.13	26.39	
CIIAA8-89/SURGE/	0.67	-0.52	0.014	0.023	2.15	24.25	
CIIAA8-90/SURGE/	0.43	-0.15	0.015	0.080	2.18	22.49	
CIIAA8-91/SURGE/	0.82	-0.07	0.039	0.008	2.20	22.10	
CIIAA8-92/SURGE/	1.63	-0.17	0.059	0.055	2.22	22.59	
CIIAA8-93/SURGE/	1.81	-0.57	0.021	0.047	2.25	24.47	

CIIAA7 (measured in 1/09/2008-1/13/2008)

	δ ¹³ C	δ ¹⁸ Ο	C std	O std	Distance	Estimated	
	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	from core	temperature	Comments
SAMPLE ID	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAA7-1/SURGE/	-2.17	1.16	0.035	0.058	0.00	16.45	
CIIAA7-2/SURGE/	-2.31	0.49	0.007	0.046	0.03	15.13	low voltage
CIIAA7-3/SURGE/	-2.24	0.50	0.049	0.033	0.06	17.75	low voltage
CIIAA7-4/SURGE/	-2.24	0.42	0.042	0.014	0.09	18.57	low voltage
CIIAA7-5/SURGE/	-2.09	0.13	0.040	0.072	0.12	21.16	
CIIAA7-6/SURGE/	-1.78	-0.35	0.057	0.061	0.15	23.41	
CIIAA7-7/SURGE/	-1.35	-0.13	0.024	0.072	0.18	22.38	
CIIAA7-8/SURGE/	-1.39	-0.26	0.014	0.047	0.21	23.01	
CIIAA7-9/SURGE/	-1.48	-0.57	0.041	0.109	0.24	24.48	
CIIAA7-10/SURGE/	-1.10	-0.34	0.057	0.077	0.27	23.39	
CIIAA7-11/SURGE/	-1.23	-0.14	0.010	0.084	0.30	22.44	
CIIAA7-12/SURGE/	-1.35	-0.02	0.057	0.045	0.34	21.86	
CIIAA7-13/SURGE/	-1.62	-0.18	0.008	0.011	0.37	22.62	
CIIAA7-14/SURGE/	-1.63	-0.25	0.057	0.094	0.40	22.93	
CIIAA7-15/SURGE/	-1.75	0.07	0.065	0.055	0.43	21.45	
CIIAA7-16/SURGE/	-1.87	0.42	0.025	0.026	0.46	19.83	
CIIAA7-17/SURGE/	-2.17	0.39	0.017	0.010	0.49	19.96	
CIIAA7-18/SURGE/	-2.28	0.30	0.049	0.107	0.52	20.36	
CIIAA7-19/SURGE/	-2.37	0.27	0.011	0.074	0.55	20.53	
CIIAA7-20/SURGE/	-2.20	0.08	0.039	0.043	0.58	21.39	
CIIAA7-21/SURGE/	-2.03	-0.49	0.065	0.129	0.61	24.10	
CIIAA7-22/SURGE/	-1.93	-0.46	0.030	0.029	0.64	23.95	
CIIAA7-23/SURGE/	-1.93	-0.67	0.094	0.103	0.67	24.95	
CIIAA7-24/SURGE/	-1.62	-0.69	0.051	0.037	0.70	25.04	
CIIAA7-25/SURGE/	-1.77	-0.63	0.030	0.010	0.73	24.77	
CIIAA7-26/SURGE/	-1.65	-0.76	0.021	0.036	0.76	25.37	
CIIAA7-27/SURGE/	-1.73	-0.83	0.036	0.054	0.79	25.74	
CIIAA7-28/SURGE/	-1.92	-0.98	0.014	0.078	0.82	26.41	
CIIAA7-29/SURGE/	-2.14	-1.06	0.046	0.041	0.85	26.80	
CIIAA7-30/SURGE/	-2.06	-1.05	0.018	0.057	0.88	26.75	
CIIAA7-31/SURGE/	-2.35	-1.29	0.040	0.007	0.91	27.93	
CIIAA7-32/SURGE/	-3.30	-1.52	0.073	0.111	0.95	28.34	low voltage
CIIAA7-33/SURGE/	-2.54	-1.45	0.011	0.075	0.98	28.74	
CIIAA7-34/SURGE/	-2.76	-1.22	0.061	0.074	1.01	27.62	
CIIAA7-35/SURGE/	-2.93	-1.40	0.055	0.067	1.04	28.47	
CIIAA7-36/SURGE/	-2.73	-1.10	0.010	0.068	1.07	27.00	
CIIAA7-37/SURGE/	-2.75	-0.86	0.040	0.096	1.10	25.88	
CIIAA7-38/SURGE/	-2.75	-0.86	0.074	0.018	1.13	25.86	
CIIAA7-39/SURGE/	-2.45	-0.82	0.008	0.020	1.16	25.69	
CIIAA7-40/SURGE/	-2.60	-1.09	0.017	0.073	1.19	26.96	
CIIAA7-41/SURGE/	-2.77	-0.79	0.053	0.064	1.22	25.50	
CIIAA7-42/SURGE/	-2.75	-0.45	0.057	0.059	1.25	23.89	
CIIAA7-43/SURGE/	-2.70	-0.21	0.026	0.012	1.28	22.75	
CIIAA7-44/SURGE/	-2.14	-0.10	0.022	0.040	1.31	22.23	
CIIAA7-45/SURGE/	-1.66	-0.19	0.025	0.035	1.34	22.68	
CIIAA7-46/SURGE/	-1.70	0.02	0.021	0.042	1.37	21.66	

CIIAA7-47/SURGE/	-1.58	0.11	0.045	0.051	1.40	21.23	
CIIAA7-48/SURGE/	-1.30	0.15	0.012	0.025	1.43	21.06	
CIIAA7-49/SURGE/	-0.74	0.43	0.037	0.103	1.46	19.75	
CIIAA7-50/SURGE/	-0.87	0.25	0.034	0.027	1.49	20.60	
CIIAA7-51/SURGE/	-1.07	0.27	0.018	0.074	1.52	20.52	
CIIAA7-52/SURGE/	-1.28	-0.01	0.060	0.039	1.55	21.82	
CIIAA7-53/SURGE/	-1.47	-0.08	0.058	0.098	1.59	22.15	
CIIAA7-54/SURGE/	-1.73	-0.42	0.025	0.016	1.62	23.74	
CIIAA7-55/SURGE/	-1.60	-0.21	0.030	0.100	1.65	22.76	
CIIAA7-56/SURGE/	-1.14	-0.40	0.027	0.041	1.68	23.63	
CIIAA7-57/SURGE/	-1.73	-0.80	0.027	0.020	1.71	25.55	
CIIAA7-58/SURGE/	-1.19	-0.60	0.032	0.067	1.74	24.61	
CIIAA7-59/SURGE/	-1.92	-0.57	0.036	0.038	1.77	24.45	
CIIAA7-60/SURGE/	-2.12	-0.33	0.037	0.102	1.80	23.30	
CIIAA7-61/SURGE/	-2.35	-0.44	0.022	0.078	1.83	23.86	
CIIAA7-62/SURGE/	-2.72	-0.60	0.017	0.043	1.86	24.62	
CIIAA7-63/SURGE/	-3.22	-1.12	0.020	0.070	1.89	27.11	
CIIAA7-64/SURGE/	-3.40	-2.05	0.021	0.056	1.92	31.72	
CIIAA7-65/SURGE/	-4.01	-2.90	0.010	0.033	1.95	36.06	
CIIAA7-66/SURGE/	-4.18	-2.02	0.027	0.014	1.98	31.54	
CIIAA7-67/SURGE/	-3.54	-1.37	0.013	0.057	2.01	28.33	
CIIAA7-68/SURGE/	-4.14	-0.80	0.033	0.037	2.04	25.58	
CIIAA7-70/SURGE/	-4.39	-1.31	0.022	0.009	2.10	28.03	
CIIAA7-71/SURGE/	-5.10	-1.58	0.017	0.025	2.13	29.36	
CIIAA7-72/SURGE/	-5.09	-1.76	0.040	0.067	2.16	30.26	
CIIAA7-73/SURGE/	-4.96	-2.07	0.042	0.018	2.20	31.80	
CIIAA7-74/SURGE/	-4.60	-2.20	0.062	0.033	2.23	32.47	
CIIAA7-75/SURGE/	-4.88	-2.97	0.019	0.086	2.26	36.41	
CIIAA7-76/SURGE/	-5.25	-3.44	0.041	0.048	2.29	37.23	low voltage
CIIAA7-77/SURGE/	-5.47	-2.52	0.005	0.061	2.32	34.08	
CIIAA7-78/SURGE/	-5.73	-2.77	0.017	0.108	2.35	35.34	
CIIAA7-79/SURGE/	-6.00	-1.90	0.007	0.029	2.38	30.95	
CIIAA7-80/SURGE/	-6.39	-2.17	0.012	0.023	2.41	32.30	
CIIAA7-81/SURGE/	-6.82	-2.08	0.018	0.094	2.44	31.46	low voltage
CIIAA7-82/SURGE/	-7.03	-2.99	0.038	0.202	2.47	28.63	low voltage
CIIAA7-83/SURGE/	-5.77	-1.55	0.048	0.023	2.50	28.83	low voltage
CIIAA7-84/SURGE/	-4.60	-0.98	0.026	0.092	2.53	26.44	
CIIAA7-85/SURGE/	-4.57	-1.39	0.017	0.106	2.56	28.44	
CIIAA7-86/SURGE/	-4.38	-1.01	0.022	0.058	2.59	26.58	
CIIAA7-87/SURGE/	-4.46	-1.05	0.060	0.043	2.62	25.66	low voltage

CIIAA9 (measured in 1/11/2008-1/15/2008)

	δ ¹³ C	δ ¹⁸ Ο	C std	O std	Distance	Estimated	
	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	from core	temperature	Comments
SAMPLE ID	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAA9-1/SURGE/	-4.25	-1.74	0.011	0.054	0.00	30.14	
CIIAA9-2/SURGE/	-4.39	-1.79	0.020	0.065	0.03	30.42	
CIIAA9-3/SURGE/	-3.91	-2.05	0.031	0.098	0.06	31.73	

	2.67	1 00	0.014	0.026	0.00	21.20	
	-3.07	-1.99	0.014	0.030	0.09	31.39	
	-3.74	-2.22	0.024	0.010	0.12	32.09	
	-3.33	-1.60	0.013	0.101	0.15	30.40	
	-2.97	-2.17	0.055	0.024	0.10	32.32	
	-3.38	-2.27	0.031	0.027	0.21	32.81	
CIIAA9-9/SURGE/	-2.88	-1.82	0.019	0.014	0.24	30.56	
CIIAA9-10/SURGE/	-1.18	-1.67	0.014	0.032	0.28	29.82	
CIIAA9-11/SURGE/	-0.44	-1.62	0.051	0.068	0.31	29.58	
CIIAA9-12/SURGE/	-0.01	-1.65	0.012	0.034	0.34	29.74	
CIIAA9-13/SURGE/	0.73	-1./1	0.050	0.083	0.37	30.01	
CIIAA9-14/SURGE/	1.22	-1.51	0.044	0.102	0.40	29.05	
CIIAA9-15/SURGE/	0.89	-1.50	0.027	0.015	0.43	28.97	
CIIAA9-16/SURGE/	-0.22	-1.29	0.023	0.045	0.46	27.96	
CIIAA9-17/SURGE/	-0.36	-1.30	0.016	0.068	0.49	27.99	
CIIAA9-18/SURGE/	-0.05	-1.12	0.054	0.043	0.52	27.11	
CIIAA9-19/SURGE/	-0.26	-0.74	0.033	0.067	0.55	25.26	
CIIAA9-20/SURGE/	-1.37	-0.39	0.011	0.066	0.58	23.63	
CIIAA9-21/SURGE/	-1.72	-0.16	0.039	0.033	0.61	22.54	
CIIAA9-22/SURGE/	-1.42	-0.13	0.017	0.030	0.64	22.38	
CIIAA9-23/SURGE/	-1.40	-0.51	0.013	0.027	0.67	24.18	
CIIAA9-24/SURGE/	-1.40	-0.79	0.018	0.018	0.70	25.51	
CIIAA9-25/SURGE/	-1.85	-0.96	0.030	0.082	0.73	26.36	
CIIAA9-26/SURGE/	-2.08	-1.33	0.041	0.062	0.76	28.12	
CIIAA9-27/SURGE/	-1.93	-1.42	0.035	0.086	0.79	28.57	
CIIAA9-28/SURGE/	-2.25	-1.46	0.020	0.014	0.83	28.78	
CIIAA9-29/SURGE/	-2.77	-1.57	0.027	0.048	0.86	29.34	
CIIAA9-30/SURGE/	-3.03	-1.60	0.019	0.049	0.89	29.49	
CIIAA9-31/SURGE/	-3.29	-1.61	0.019	0.037	0.92	29.51	
CIIAA9-32/SURGE/	-4.00	-1.48	0.024	0.056	0.95	28.88	
CIIAA9-33/SURGE/	-4.36	-1.18	0.004	0.047	0.98	27.39	
CIIAA9-34/SURGE/	-4.04	-0.78	0.017	0.059	1.01	25.47	
CIIAA9-35/SURGE/	-3.13	-0.51	0.116	0.045	1.04	24.16	
CIIAA9-36/SURGE/	-1.92	-0.39	0.050	0.029	1.07	23.61	
CIIAA9-37/SURGE/	-1.24	-0.51	0.056	0.090	1.10	24.17	
CIIAA9-38/SURGE/	-0.07	-0.68	0.023	0.044	1 13	25.02	
CIIAA9-39/SURGE/	0.95	-0.83	0.012	0.034	1 16	25.69	
CIIAA9-40/SURGE/	1 23	-1 11	0.027	0.018	1 19	27.08	
CIIAA9-41/SURGE/	1 19	-1 24	0.063	0.082	1 22	27 70	
CIIAA9-42/SURGE/	1.10	-1.30	0.023	0.046	1.25	27.98	
CIIAA9-43/SURGE/	0.92	-1 42	0.020	0.040	1.20	28.60	
	1.60	-1.72	0.012	0.024	1.20	20.00	
	1.00	-1 30	0.030	0.004	1 35	28.00	
	1.40	-1.30	0.030	0.020	1.30	20.00	
	1.40	1.30	0.004	0.020	1.30	20.00	
	1.42	-1.37	0.042	0.000	1.41	20.00	
	0.70	-1.49	0.025	0.013	1.44	20.92	
	0.72	-1.40	0.014	0.001	1.47	20.70	
CIIAA9-50/SUKGE/	0.59	-1.45	0.044	0.028	1.50	28.74	
CIIAA9-51/SUKGE/	0.42	-1.43	0.011	0.026	1.53	20.04	

CIIAA9-52/SURGE/	0.16	-1.25	0.026	0.067	1.56	27.74	
CIIAA9-53/SURGE/	-0.67	-1.16	0.069	0.030	1.59	27.30	
CIIAA9-54/SURGE/	-0.96	-0.53	0.011	0.069	1.62	23.70	low voltage
CIIAA9-55/SURGE/	-1.67	-0.09	0.011	0.021	1.65	22.17	
CIIAA9-56/SURGE/	-1.57	-0.19	0.027	0.002	1.68	22.65	
CIIAA9-57/SURGE/	-1.29	-0.53	0.021	0.032	1.71	21.86	low voltage
CIIAA9-58/SURGE/	-0.46	-0.48	0.040	0.046	1.74	24.06	
CIIAA9-61/SURGE/	0.34	-0.73	0.041	0.074	1.83	24.90	low voltage
CIIAA9-63/SURGE/	0.88	-1.24	0.033	0.030	1.90	27.70	
CIIAA9-64/SURGE/	1.35	-1.06	0.047	0.054	1.93	26.80	
CIIAA9-65/SURGE/	1.28	-0.92	0.032	0.010	1.96	26.16	
CIIAA9-66/SURGE/	0.84	-0.88	0.036	0.008	1.99	25.94	
CIIAA9-67/SURGE/	0.35	-0.84	0.008	0.021	2.02	25.75	
CIIAA9-68/SURGE/	0.29	-0.73	0.023	0.041	2.05	25.21	
CIIAA9-69/SURGE/	0.00	-0.48	0.038	0.059	2.08	24.02	
CIIAA9-71/SURGE/	-0.57	-0.20	0.053	0.063	2.14	22.71	
CIIAA9-72/SURGE/	-0.89	-0.10	0.017	0.007	2.17	22.24	
CIIAA9-73/SURGE/	-0.81	-0.19	0.026	0.014	2.20	22.68	
CIIAA9-74/SURGE/	-0.49	-0.21	0.013	0.068	2.23	22.78	
CIIAA9-75/SURGE/	-0.16	-0.54	0.014	0.080	2.26	24.33	
CIIAA9-76/SURGE/	0.15	-0.61	0.054	0.017	2.29	24.67	
CIIAA9-77/SURGE/	0.62	-0.60	0.024	0.090	2.32	24.59	
CIIAA9-78/SURGE/	0.83	-0.98	0.043	0.089	2.35	26.44	
CIIAA9-79/SURGE/	0.68	-1.31	0.065	0.098	2.38	28.06	
CIIAA9-80/SURGE/	1.10	-0.91	0.027	0.102	2.42	26.08	
CIIAA9-81/SURGE/	0.50	-1.13	0.050	0.093	2.45	27.14	
CIIAA9-82/SURGE/	-0.13	-1.10	0.004	0.017	2.48	27.04	
CIIAA9-83/SURGE/	-0.91	-1.29	0.034	0.087	2.51	26.49	low voltage
CIIAA9-84/SURGE/	-0.99	-1.20	0.053	0.123	2.54	23.51	low voltage
CIIAA9-85/SURGE/	-1.03	-0.71	0.020	0.073	2.57	25.16	
CIIAA9-86/SURGE/	0.00	-0.57	0.019	0.073	2.60	24.46	

APPENDIX C: Oxygen and Carbon Isotope Ratios of Mercenaria campechiensis Shells

``````````````````````````````````````	10	10	1		Distanc		
	$\delta^{13}C$	$\delta^{18}O$	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	Neerumbe
05PI05-1/SURGE/	-3.02	-2 53	0.03	0.02	27.01	34 12	hand
05PI05-2/SURGE/	-3.47	-2.00	0.00	0.02	26.37	33.67	Band
05PI05-3/SURGE/	-3.45	-2.74	0.00	0.02	25.72	32.69	Band
05PI05-4/SURGE/	-3 10	-2.43			25.08	33.61	Band
05PI05-5/SURGE/	-2 52	-2.40	0.02	0.02	20.00	34.68	Band
05PI05-6/SURGE/	-2.02	-2.57	0.02	0.02	23.79	34.34	Band
05PI05-7/SURGE/	-2 59	-2.64	0.02	0.01	23 15	34 71	Band
05PI05-8/SURGE/	-2.48	-2.61	0.02	0.01	22.51	34.55	Band
05PI05-9/SURGE/	-2.29	-2.35			21.87	33.20	Band
05PI05-11/SURGE/	-2.33	-1.73	0.03	0.07	20.58	30.10	Band
05PI05-12/SURGE/	-1.62	-1.58	0.02	0.06	19.94	29.38	Band
05PI05-13/SURGE/	-2.13	-1.48	0.03	0.03	19.60	28.86	
05PI05-14/SURGE/	-1.78	-0.84	0.01	0.01	19.26	25.78	
05PI05-15/SURGE/	-1.24	-0.11	0.04	0.03	18.92	22.27	
05PI05-17/SURGE/	-1.48	-0.90	0.01	0.02	18.24	26.03	
05PI05-18/SURGE/	-1.48	-0.77	0.04	0.02	17.90	25.45	
05PI05-20/SURGE/	-1.19	-0.27	0.02	0.02	17.23	23.05	
05PI05-21/SURGE/	-1.20	-0.35	0.01	0.03	16.89	23.40	
05PI05-22/SURGE/	-1.15	-0.53	0.02	0.02	16.55	24.29	
05PI05-23/SURGE/	-1.14	-0.50	0.03	0.04	16.21	24.12	
05PI05-24/SURGE/	-0.94	-0.82	0.02	0.03	15.87	25.68	
05PI05-25/SURGE/	-0.98	-0.54	0.01	0.04	15.53	24.35	
05PI05-26/SURGE/	-1.24	-0.83	0.06	0.09	15.19	25.70	
05PI05-27/SURGE/	-1.19	-0.76	0.02	0.02	14.85	25.38	
05PI05-28/SURGE/	-1.22	-0.26	0.02	0.02	14.51	23.01	
05PI05-29/SURGE/	-1.31	-0.39	0.02	0.06	14.18	23.60	
05PI05-30/SURGE/	-1.78	-0.24	0.02	0.03	13.84	22.91	
05PI05-31/SURGE/	-1.95	0.01	0.01	0.03	13.50	21.71	
05PI05-32/SURGE/	-2.25	-0.18	0.02	0.03	13.16	22.63	
05PI05-34/SURGE/	-3.20	-0.27			12.14	23.04	Band
05PI05-35/SURGE/	-3.31	-0.97	0.01	0.04	11.63	26.41	Band
05PI05-36/SURGE/	-3.24	-1.71	0.02	0.01	11.12	30.02	Band
05PI05-37/SURGE/	-3.13	-2.07	0.02	0.01	10.61	31.82	Band
05PI05-38/SURGE/	-2.85	-1.94	0.03	0.01	10.10	31.15	Band
05PI05-39/SURGE/	-2.67	-1.86	0.01	0.01	9.59	30.78	Band
05PI05-40/SURGE/	-2.69	-1.59	0.02	0.02	9.08	29.40	Band
05PI05-41/SURGE/	-2.57	-1.55	0.02	0.05	8.73	29.23	Band
05PI05-42/SURGE/	-2.83	-1.68	0.01	0.02	8.03	29.86	Band
05PI05-43/SURGE/	-2.67	-1.29	0.02	0.03	7.68	27.96	
05PI05-44/SURGE/	-2.68	-0.73	0.02	0.03	7.33	25.23	
05PI05-45/SURGE/	-2.47	0.07	0.01	0.02	6.98	21.44	

**05PI05** (measured in 5/15/2007-5/27/2007)

05PI05-46/SURGE/	-2.20	0.69	0.02	0.03	6.64	18.58	
05PI05-47/SURGE/	-1.88	0.58	0.03	0.04	6.29	19.09	
05PI05-48/SURGE/	-1.84	0.34	0.02	0.03	5.94	20.20	
05PI05-49/SURGE/	-1.84	0.37	0.02	0.02	5.59	20.06	
05PI05-50/SURGE/	-1.91	0.56	0.01	0.02	5.24	19.19	
05PI05-51/SURGE/	-1.67	0.90	0.01	0.02	4.89	17.62	
05PI05-52/SURGE/	-1.45	0.66	0.02	0.03	4.54	18.70	
05PI05-53/SURGE/	-1.42	0.95	0.01	0.03	4.19	17.39	
05PI05-54/SURGE/	-1.59	0.83	0.01	0.02	3.84	17.93	
05PI05-55/SURGE/	-1.70	0.40	0.02	0.03	3.49	19.89	
05PI05-56/SURGE/	-1.67	0.28	0.01	0.02	3.14	20.47	
05PI05-57/SURGE/	-1.82	0.34	0.01	0.02	2.62	20.20	
05PI05-58/SURGE/	-1.87	0.10	0.02	0.04	2.09	21.31	
05PI05-59/SURGE/	-1.96	-0.14	0.02	0.01	1.57	22.41	
05PI05-60/SURGE/	-1.54	-0.12	0.01	0.03	1.05	22.33	
05PI05-61/SURGE/	-1.67	-0.15	0.01	0.03	0.52	22.49	
05PI05-62/SURGE/	-2.19	-0.68	0.01	0.03	0.00	25.00	

# **05PI17** (measured in 5/22/2007-5/27/2007)

	10	10			Distanc		
	$\delta^{13}C$	δ ¹⁸ Ο	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
05PI17-1/SURGE/	-2.30	0.70	0.03	0.02	40.02	18.54	
05PI17-2/SURGE/	-2.88	0.30	0.04	0.05	39.40	20.37	
05PI17-3/SURGE/	-3.01	-0.50	0.04	0.04	38.78	24.15	
05PI17-4/SURGE/	-2.78	-0.56	0.03	0.05	38.15	24.44	Band
05PI17-5/SURGE/	-3.09	-1.49	0.02	0.03	37.53	28.93	Band
05PI17-6/SURGE/	-3.50	-1.82	0.02	0.02	36.91	30.58	Band
05PI17-7/SURGE/	-2.93	-2.17	0.02	0.02	36.29	32.32	Band
05PI17-8/SURGE/	-3.03	-1.41	0.01	0.03	35.66	28.55	Band
05PI17-9/SURGE/	-3.00	-1.97	0.02	0.03	35.04	31.32	Band
05PI17-10/SURGE/	-2.92	-2.11	0.01	0.02	34.42	32.01	Band
05PI17-11/SURGE/	-4.00	-2.21	0.03	0.03	33.80	32.53	Band
05PI17-12/SURGE/	-3.39	-2.27	0.02	0.04	33.17	32.83	Band
05PI17-13/SURGE/	-3.59	-1.48	0.01	0.02	32.55	28.89	Band
05PI17-14/SURGE/	-3.32	-1.26	0.02	0.02	31.93	27.78	Band
05PI17-15/SURGE/	-3.16	-1.45	0.03	0.03	31.30	28.75	Band
05PI17-16/SURGE/	-3.21	-1.11	0.02	0.03	30.68	27.04	Band
05PI17-17/SURGE/	-3.20	-0.93	0.03	0.04	30.06	26.17	Band
05PI17-18/SURGE/	-2.63	-0.56	0.01	0.05	29.44	24.44	Band
05PI17-19/SURGE/	-2.95	-0.34	0.02	0.02	28.81	23.35	
05PI17-20/SURGE/	-2.77	0.04	0.01	0.01	28.19	21.56	
05PI17-21/SURGE/	-1.45	0.26	0.02	0.04	27.10	20.55	
05PI17-22/SURGE/	-1.57	0.30	0.02	0.04	26.67	20.38	
05PI17-23/SURGE/	-1.61	0.30	0.02	0.03	26.24	20.37	
05PI17-25/SURGE/	-1.60	0.42	0.01	0.02	25.38	19.81	
05PI17-26/SURGE/	-1.58	0.37	0.02	0.02	24.95	20.05	
05PI17-27/SURGE/	-1.64	0.42	0.02	0.03	24.51	19.82	

05PI17-28/SURGE/	-2.02	-0.05	0.05	0.11	24.17	21.99	
05PI17-29/SURGE/	-1.69	0.21	0.01	0.03	23.65	20.81	
05PI17-30/SURGE/	-1.64	0.23	0.01	0.02	23.22	20.69	
05PI17-31/SURGE/	-1.53	0.30	0.02	0.01	22.79	20.38	
05PI17-32/SURGE/	-1.43	0.09	0.02	0.03	22.36	21.33	
05PI17-33/SURGE/	-1.42	-0.07	0.02	0.04	21.93	22.11	
05PI17-34/SURGE/	-1.45	0.36	0.05	0.06	21.50	20.07	
05PI17-35/SURGE/	-1.41	0.15	0.03	0.04	21.07	21.05	
05PI17-36/SURGE/	-1.53	-0.01	0.02	0.03	20.63	21.80	
05PI17-37/SURGE/	-1.80	-0.24	0.03	0.03	20.20	22.89	
05PI17-38/SURGE/	-1.65	-0.29	0.03	0.04	19.77	23.13	
05PI17-40/SURGE/	-1.83	0.09	0.01	0.06	18.91	21.34	
05PI17-41/SURGE/	-1.68	-0.03	0.03	0.04	18.23	21.89	
05PI17-42/SURGE/	-1.87	0.30	0.02	0.03	17.55	20.35	
05PI17-43/SURGE/	-2.23	-0.10	0.02	0.01	16.87	22.25	
05PI17-44/SURGE/	-2.34	-0.72	0.03	0.02	16.18	25.18	
05PI17-45/SURGE/	-2.44	-1.23	0.03	0.02	15.50	27.64	Band
05PI17-46/SURGE/	-2.35	-0.97	0.03	0.04	14.82	26.38	Band
05PI17-47/SURGE/	-2.50	-1.29	0.02	0.05	14.14	27.96	Band
05PI17-48/SURGE/	-2 65	-1 15	0.01	0.03	13 46	27.24	Band
05PI17-49/SURGE/	-2 18	-1 61	0.02	0.03	12 78	29.50	Band
05PI17-50/SURGE/	-2.53	-1.88	0.03	0.03	12.10	30.84	Band
05PI17-51/SURGE/	-2.26	-2 14	0.02	0.04	11 41	32 16	Band
05PI17-52/SURGE/	-3.16	-2.42	0.02	0.02	10.73	33.58	Band
05PI17-53/SURGE/	-2.48	-2.16	0.03	0.03	10.05	32.26	Band
05PI17-54/SURGE/	-2.47	-2.04	0.04	0.06	9.37	31.68	Band
05PI17-55/SURGE/	-3.55	-2.70	0.02	0.03	8.69	35.03	Band
05PI17-56/SURGE/	-3.45	-2.17	0.05	0.03	8.01	32.30	Band
05PI17-57/SURGE/	-3.69	-1.63	0.05	0.07	7.33	29.63	Band
05PI17-58/SURGE/	-3.83	-2.29	0.04	0.05	6.64	32.93	Band
05PI17-59/SURGE/	-3.13	-2.50	0.03	0.09	5.96	33.99	Band
05PI17-60/SURGE/	-3.18	-2.47	0.03	0.02	5.28	33.81	Band
05PI17-61/SURGE/	-1.99	0.67	0.01	0.02	5.02	18.68	
05PI17-62/SURGE/	-1.95	0.61	0.01	0.01	4.75	18.96	
05PI17-63/SURGE/	-2.02	0.71	0.01	0.03	4.49	18.47	
05PI17-64/SURGE/	-2.20	0.63	0.01	0.05	4.22	18.85	
05PI17-65/SURGE/	-2.28	0.34	0.01	0.03	3.96	20.19	
05PI17-66/SURGE/	-2.29	0.29	0.01	0.03	3.70	20.42	
05PI17-67/SURGE/	-2.31	0.38	0.02	0.03	3.43	19.98	
05PI17-68/SURGE/	-2.18	0.35	0.02	0.02	3.17	20.13	
05PI17-69/SURGE/	-2.36	0.23	0.01	0.03	2.90	20.69	
05PI17-70/SURGE/	-2.66	-0.18	0.01	0.02	2.64	22.64	
05PI17-71/SURGE/	-2.99	-0.63	0.02	0.05	2.38	24.75	
05PI17-72/SURGE/	-2.82	-0.71	0.05	0.13	2.11	25.15	
05PI17-73/SURGE/	-2.32	-0.25	0.02	0.02	1.85	22.93	
05PI17-74/SURGE/	-2.10	-0.05	0.04	0.03	1.58	22.01	
05PI17-75/SURGE/	-2.50	-0.30	0.01	0.02	1.32	23.17	
05PI17-76/SURGE/	-2.99	-0.48	0.01	0.02	1.06	24.04	

05PI17-77/SURGE/	-2.91	-0.99	0.01	0.01	0.79	26.47	
05PI17-78/SURGE/	-2.63	-0.74	0.01	0.03	0.53	25.28	
05PI17-79/SURGE/	-2.33	-0.77	0.03	0.03	0.26	25.45	
05PI17-80/SURGE/	-2.43	-0.87	0.02	0.03	0.00	25.90	

# CIIA-M5 (measured in 11/06/2007-11/28/2007)

					Distanc		
	δ ¹³ C	$\delta^{18}O$	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAM5-1/SURGE/	-0.27	-1.50	0.006	0.063	86.8	28.95	
CIIAM5-2/SURGE/	0.39	-0.68	0.040	0.070	86.14	24.99	
CIIAM5-3/SURGE/	0.63	-0.03	0.007	0.023	85.48	21.91	
CIIAM5-4/SURGE/	0.59	0.20	0.043	0.065	84.81	20.83	
CIIAM5-5/SURGE/	0.28	-0.12	0.032	0.074	84.15	22.36	
CIIAM5-6/SURGE/	0.27	-0.11	0.019	0.022	83.49	22.27	
CIIAM5-7/SURGE/	0.37	-0.03	0.027	0.034	82.82	21.91	
CIIAM5-8/SURGE/	0.70	0.34	0.003	0.056	82.16	20.17	
CIIAM5-9/SURGE/	0.89	0.57	0.056	0.023	81.5	19.10	
CIIAM5-10/SURGE/	1.08	0.57	0.052	0.059	80.84	19.12	
CIIAM5-11/SURGE/	1.00	0.29	0.022	0.020	80.17	20.42	
CIIAM5-12/SURGE/	0.77	-0.08	0.015	0.086	79.51	22.14	
CIIAM5-13/SURGE/	0.47	-0.38	0.046	0.075	78.85	23.54	Band
CIIAM5-14/SURGE/	0.40	-0.27	0.020	0.057	78.18	23.05	Band
CIIAM5-15/SURGE/	0.41	-0.47	0.047	0.085	77.52	24.01	Band
CIIAM5-16/SURGE/	0.29	-0.93	0.011	0.022	76.86	26.21	Band
CIIAM5-17/SURGE/	0.22	-1.00	0.012	0.034	76.2	26.54	Band
CIIAM5-18/SURGE/	-0.01	-1.21	0.005	0.037	75.53	27.55	Band
CIIAM5-19/SURGE/	-0.01	-1.26	0.019	0.040	74.87	27.77	Band
CIIAM5-20/SURGE/	0.05	-1.28	0.036	0.069	74.21	27.90	Band
CIIAM5-21/SURGE/	0.20	-1.19	0.027	0.023	73.54	27.44	Band
CIIAM5-22/SURGE/	0.16	-1.22	0.020	0.034	72.88	27.62	Band
CIIAM5-23/SURGE/	-0.30	-1.27	0.011	0.020	72.22	27.83	Band
CIIAM5-24/SURGE/	-0.16	-0.84	0.006	0.067	71.55	25.74	Band
CIIAM5-25/SURGE/	0.12	-0.09	0.014	0.069	70.89	22.18	
CIIAM5-26/SURGE/	0.20	-0.09	0.014	0.064	70.34	22.20	
CIIAM5-27/SURGE/	0.25	0.13	0.029	0.021	69.8	21.17	
CIIAM5-28/SURGE/	0.44	0.31	0.018	0.028	69.25	20.33	
CIIAM5-29/SURGE/	0.45	0.47	0.024	0.018	68.7	19.60	
CIIAM5-30/SURGE/	0.32	0.35	0.016	0.041	68.16	20.13	
CIIAM5-31/SURGE/	0.47	0.47	0.030	0.054	67.61	19.58	
CIIAM5-32/SURGE/	0.53	0.47	0.060	0.025	67.06	19.60	
CIIAM5-33/SURGE/	0.50	0.53	0.026	0.023	66.52	19.30	
CIIAM5-34/SURGE/	0.46	0.26	0.013	0.085	65.97	20.55	
CIIAM5-35/SURGE/	0.40	0.18	0.017	0.029	65.42	20.92	
CIIAM5-36/SURGE/	0.57	0.10	0.004	0.007	64.87	21.30	
CIIAM5-37/SURGE/	0.41	-0.06	0.044	0.043	64.33	22.03	
CIIAM5-38/SURGE/	0.43	-0.40	0.045	0.054	63,78	23.65	Band
CIIAM5-39/SURGE/	0.22	-0.68	0.011	0.049	63,23	24,99	Band
	··	0.00	0.0.1	0.0.0	00.20	=	

	-				0		
CIIAM5-40/SURGE/	0.40	-0.80	0.016	0.064	62.69	25.55	Band
CIIAM5-41/SURGE/	0.28	-1.00	0.011	0.029	62.14	26.52	Band
CIIAM5-42/SURGE/	0.19	-0.94	0.001	0.019	61.59	26.22	Band
CIIAM5-43/SURGE/	0.00	-1.04	0.044	0.028	61.04	26.74	Band
CIIAM5-44/SURGE/	-0.16	-1.54	0.034	0.032	60.5	29.17	Band
CIIAM5-45/SURGE/	-0.51	-1.59	0.016	0.032	59.95	29.41	Band
CIIAM5-46/SURGE/	-0.32	-1.25	0.017	0.013	59.4	27.74	Band
CIIAM5-47/SURGE/	-0.33	-1.68	0.060	0.045	58.86	29.88	Band
CIIAM5-48/SURGE/	-0.04	-1.47	0.013	0.062	58.31	28.84	Band
CIIAM5-49/SURGE/	-0.02	-0.53	0.045	0.089	57.76	24.26	
CIIAM5-50/SURGE/	0.20	-0.43	0.045	0.090	57.27	23.81	
CIIAM5-51/SURGE/	0.48	-0.33	0.052	0.062	56.78	23.32	
CIIAM5-52/SURGE/	0.56	-0.25	0.083	0.051	56.28	22.96	
CIIAM5-53/SURGE/	0.34	-0.02	0.037	0.057	55.79	21.84	
CIIAM5-54/SURGE/	0.22	0.23	0.024	0.100	55.29	20.70	
CIIAM5-55/SURGE/	0.25	0.21	0.057	0.085	54.8	20.78	
CIIAM5-56/SURGE/	0.95	0.67	0.035	0.048	54.3	18.64	
CIIAM5-57/SURGE/	1.39	1.07	0.052	0.048	53.81	16.84	
CIIAM5-58/SURGE/	1.25	0.69	0.010	0.033	53.32	18.56	
CIIAM5-59/SURGE/	1.10	0.36	0.011	0.037	52.82	20.08	
CIIAM5-60/SURGE/	0.92	-0.01	0.011	0.106	52.33	21.79	
CIIAM5-61/SURGE/	0.49	-0.69	0.013	0.024	51.84	25.06	
CIIAM5-62/SURGE/	0.59	-0.85	0.017	0.056	51.34	25.79	Band
CIIAM5-63/SURGE/	0.82	-0.80	0.051	0.041	50.85	25.55	Band
CIIAM5-64/SURGE/	0.69	-0.79	0.045	0.115	50.35	25.51	Band
CIIAM5-65/SURGE/	0.53	-1.01	0.022	0.030	49.86	26.60	Band
CIIAM5-66/SURGE/	0.19	-1.16	0.051	0.026	49.36	27.33	Band
CIIAM5-67/SURGE/	0.35	-1.31	0.074	0.047	48.87	28.02	Band
CIIAM5-68/SURGE/	0.20	-1.53	0.010	0.078	48.38	29.12	Band
CIIAM5-69/SURGE/	0.12	-1.58	0.023	0.059	47.88	29.37	Band
CIIAM5-70/SURGE/	-0.11	-1.79	0.074	0.059	47.39	30.42	Band
CIIAM5-71/SURGE/	-0.25	-1.83	0.009	0.066	46.9	30.59	Band
CIIAM5-72/SURGE/	-0.40	-1.19	0.046	0.065	46.4	27.46	Band
CIIAM5-73/SURGE/	-0.58	-1.16	0.033	0.084	45.91	27.30	
CIIAM5-74/SURGE/	0.08	0.02	0.010	0.010	45.48	21.69	
CIIAM5-75/SURGE/	0.17	0.13	0.065	0.058	45.06	21.18	
CIIAM5-76/SURGE/	0.24	0.17	0.023	0.088	44.64	20.96	
CIIAM5-77/SURGE/	0.38	0.46	0.006	0.016	44.21	19.62	
CIIAM5-78/SURGE/	0.52	0.50	0.023	0.095	43.79	19.44	
CIIAM5-79/SURGE/	0.72	0.95	0.012	0.023	43.36	17.38	
CIIAM5-80/SURGE/	0.72	0.48	0.008	0.073	42.94	19.53	
CIIAM5-81/SURGE/	0.86	0.45	0.106	0.117	42.52	19.67	
CIIAM5-82/SURGE/	0.69	0.10	0.015	0.057	42.09	21.32	
CIIAM5-83/SURGE/	0.26	-0.12	0.008	0.050	41.67	22.33	
CIIAM5-84/SURGE/	0.31	-0.09	0.026	0.048	41.24	22.18	
CIIAM5-85/SURGE/	0.35	-0.24	0.086	0.100	40.82	22.89	
CIIAM5-86/SURGE/	0.36	-0.31	0.037	0.025	40.4	23.23	
CIIAM5-87/SURGE/	0.15	-0.53	0.039	0.068	39.97	24.27	Band

CIIAM5-88/SURGE/	-0.01	-0.63	0.032	0.075	39.55	24.75	Band
CIIAM5-89/SURGE/	0.34	-0.47	0.068	0.043	39.12	23.99	Band
CIIAM5-90/SURGE/	0.98	-0.45	0.015	0.103	38.7	23.91	Band
CIIAM5-91/SURGE/	0.26	-0.62	0.037	0.098	38.28	24.73	Band
CIIAM5-92/SURGE/	-0.07	-1.11	0.022	0.036	37.85	27.07	Band
CIIAM5-93/SURGE/	0.68	-1.29	0.026	0.028	37.43	27.97	Band
CIIAM5-94/SURGE/	0.69	-1.25	0.088	0.081	37	27.73	Band
CIIAM5-95/SURGE/	0.71	-0.86	0.056	0.075	36.58	25.85	Band
CIIAM5-96/SURGE/	0.07	-1.04	0.011	0.008	36.16	26.73	Band
CIIAM5-97/SURGE/	-0.55	-1.07	0.022	0.017	35.73	26.85	
CIIAM5-98/SURGE/	0.05	-0.44	0.031	0.016	35.27	23.82	
CIIAM5-99/SURGE/	-0.15	-0.23	0.027	0.082	34.8	22.85	
CIIAM5-100/SURGE/	-0.07	-0.01	0.025	0.042	34.34	21.80	
CIIAM5-101/SURGE/	-0.07	0.15	0.039	0.009	33.88	21.07	
CIIAM5-102/SURGE/	-0.10	0.11	0.028	0.014	33.41	21.24	
CIIAM5-103/SURGE/	0.24	0.72	0.002	0.065	32.95	18.43	
CIIAM5-104/SURGE/	0.37	0.58	0.010	0.016	32.48	19.08	
CIIAM5-105/SURGE/	0.60	0.75	0.081	0.095	32.02	18.29	
CIIAM5-106/SURGE/	0.84	0.97	0.007	0.048	31.56	17.30	
CIIAM5-107/SURGE/	0.74	0.70	0.015	0.015	31.19	18.53	
CIIAM5-108/SURGE/	0.71	0.52	0.041	0.051	30.73	19.36	
CIIAM5-109/SURGE/	0.64	0.22	0.020	0.017	30.26	20.76	
CIIAM5-110/SURGE/	0.71	0.44	0.030	0.028	29.8	19.70	
CIIAM5-111/SURGE/	0.60	0.15	0.017	0.025	29.34	21.06	
CIIAM5-112/SURGE/	0.20	-0.49	0.022	0.023	28.87	24.09	Band
CIIAM5-113/SURGE/	0.04	-0.70	0.042	0.057	28.41	25.09	Band
CIIAM5-114/SURGE/	0.20	-1.05	0.047	0.058	27.94	26.77	Band
CIIAM5-115/SURGE/	0.47	-1.20	0.018	0.028	27.48	27.52	Band
CIIAM5-116/SURGE/	0.70	-1.35	0.077	0.060	27.02	28.23	Band
CIIAM5-117/SURGE/	0.19	-1.44	0.041	0.081	26.55	28.67	Band
CIIAM5-118/SURGE/	-0.09	-1.61	0.037	0.027	26.09	29.51	Band
CIIAM5-119/SURGE/	-0.62	-1.60	0.016	0.071	25.62	29.47	Band
CIIAM5-120/SURGE/	-0.01	-1.64	0.020	0.097	25.1	29.66	Band

**CIIAM2** (measured in 10/06/2002-10/16/2002)

					Distanc		
	$\delta^{13}C$	δ ¹⁸ Ο	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAM2-1/SURGE/	0.23	-1.10	0.02	0.03	83.64	27.03	Umbo
CIIAM2-2/SURGE/	-0.32	-1.54	0.01	0.03	82.77	29.16	
CIIAM2-3/SURGE/	-0.52	-1.79	0.02	0.04	81.90	30.39	
CIIAM2-4/SURGE/	0.08	-1.40	0.01	0.01	81.03	28.47	
CIIAM2-5/SURGE/	0.36	-1.12	0.03	0.02	80.16	27.10	
CIIAM2-6/SURGE/	0.42	-0.51	0.03	0.05	79.29	24.18	Band
CIIAM2-7/SURGE/	-0.02	-0.08	0.01	0.02	78.45	22.14	
CIIAM2-8/SURGE/	0.51	0.48	0.01	0.01	77.60	19.55	
CIIAM2-9/SURGE/	1.00	0.54	0.01	0.01	76.76	19.28	
CIIAM2-10/SURGE/	0.57	0.11	0.01	0.02	75.92	21.24	

CIIAM2-11/SURGE/	0.72	-0.12	0.01	0.02	75.07	22.35	
CIIAM2-12/SURGE/	0.39	-0.21	0.01	0.04	74.23	22.75	
CIIAM2-13/SURGE/	0.42	-0.07	0.03	0.02	73.38	22.12	
CIIAM2-14/SURGE/	0.86	0.29	0.02	0.03	72.54	20.39	
CIIAM2-15/SURGE/	0.86	-0.23	0.02	0.03	71.69	22.87	
CIIAM2-16/SURGE/	0.91	-0.12	0.01	0.01	70.85	22.31	
CIIAM2-17/SURGE/	-0.57	-0.80	0.00	0.03	70.12	25.58	Band
CIIAM2-18/SURGE/	-0.03	-1.61	0.02	0.02	69.38	29.54	Band
CIIAM2-19/SURGE/	-0.06	-1.88	0.00	0.01	68.64	30.88	Band
CIIAM2-20/SURGE/	0.22	-0.60	0.01	0.02	67.91	24.59	
CIIAM2-21/SURGE/	0.18	-0.20	0.04	0.05	67.17	22.69	
CIIAM2-22/SURGE/	0.41	0.04	0.02	0.02	66.44	21.57	
CIIAM2-23/SURGE/	0.56	0.33	0.01	0.03	65.70	20.21	
CIIAM2-24/SURGE/	0.32	-0.27	0.01	0.01	64.97	23.03	
CIIAM2-25/SURGE/	0.33	-0.68	0.01	0.05	64.23	24.99	
CIIAM2-26/SURGE/	0.59	-1.14	0.00	0.03	63.50	27.20	
CIIAM2-27/SURGE/	0.13	-1.35	0.02	0.02	62.76	28.22	Band
CIIAM2-28/SURGE/	0.10	-1.62	0.02	0.02	62.03	29.55	Band
CIIAM2-29/SURGE/	0.35	-1.44	0.02	0.01	61.29	28.66	Band
CIIAM2-30/SURGE/	-0.71	-1.23	0.00	0.02	60.56	27.63	Band
CIIAM2-31/SURGE/	-0.37	-0.68	0.01	0.01	59.82	24.99	
CIIAM2-32/SURGE/	-0.07	-0.41	0.01	0.03	59.09	23.69	
CIIAM2-33/SURGE/	0.07	-0.12	0.01	0.01	58.35	22.34	
CIIAM2-34/SURGE/	0.22	0.30	0.02	0.02	57.62	20.37	
CIIAM2-35/SURGE/	0.35	0.17	0.02	0.02	56.88	20.99	
CIIAM2-36/SURGE/	0.25	0.40	0.02	0.02	56.15	19.92	
CIIAM2-37/SURGE/	0.12	-0.25	0.01	0.03	55.41	22.94	
CIIAM2-38/SURGE/	0.60	0.13	0.03	0.04	54.67	21.18	
CIIAM2-39/SURGE/	-0.41	-0.70	0.03	0.03	53.09	25.11	Band
CIIAM2-40/SURGE/	0.47	-1.70	0.01	0.04	51.51	29.98	Band
CIIAM2-41/SURGE/	-0.13	-2.36	0.01	0.03	49.92	33.27	Band
CIIAM2-42/SURGE/	-0.02	-2.24	0.02	0.04	48.34	32.64	Band
CIIAM2-43/SURGE/	0.35	-1.03	0.02	0.04	46.76	26.69	
CIIAM2-44/SURGE/	0.13	-0.67	0.03	0.06	45.17	24.94	
CIIAM2-45/SURGE/	0.35	-0.13	0.01	0.03	43.59	22.36	
CIIAM2-46/SURGE/	0.42	-0.29	0.01	0.03	42.00	23.13	
CIIAM2-47/SURGE/	0.48	-0.75	0.01	0.01	40.42	25.32	
CIIAM2-48/SURGE/	-0.02	-1.15	0.02	0.04	39.14	27.27	Band
CIIAM2-49/SURGE/	-0.43	-1.27	0.01	0.02	37.87	27.86	Band
CIIAM2-50/SURGE/	0.19	0.04	0.01	0.02	36.59	21.61	Band
CIIAM2-51/SURGE/	0.62	0.09	0.01	0.02	35.32	21.37	
CIIAM2-52/SURGE/	0.10	-1.44	0.01	0.03	34.04	28.69	
CIIAM2-53/SURGE/	0.82	-2.22	0.01	0.01	32.77	32.59	
CIIAM2-54/SURGE/	0.68	-2.08	0.02	0.02	31.49	31.86	
CIIAM2-55/SURGE/	0.01	-2.12	0.02	0.02	30.21	32.05	
CIIAM2-56/SURGE/	0.33	-2.18	0.02	0.01	2 <u>8.94</u>	32.35	
CIIAM2-57/SURGE/	-0.12	-2.10	0.02	0.07	27.66	31.98	
CIIAM2-58/SURGE/	-0.05	-0.68	0.02	0.02	26.63	24.97	Band
CIIAM2-59/SURGE/	0.09	-0.58	0.02	0.02	25.59	24.53	Band
------------------	-------	-------	------	------	-------	-------	------
CIIAM2-60/SURGE/	-0.24	-1.20	0.01	0.04	24.55	27.48	Band
CIIAM2-61/SURGE/	-0.45	-0.78	0.01	0.02	23.52	25.46	Band
CIIAM2-62/SURGE/	-0.38	-1.27	0.02	0.05	22.48	27.86	
CIIAM2-63/SURGE/	-0.03	-1.66	0.02	0.04	21.44	29.79	
CIIAM2-64/SURGE/	0.20	-1.26	0.01	0.02	20.40	27.78	
CIIAM2-65/SURGE/	-0.06	-0.52	0.01	0.01	19.37	24.24	
CIIAM2-66/SURGE/	0.02	-0.82	0.02	0.01	18.33	25.66	
CIIAM2-67/SURGE/	-0.06	-0.05	0.02	0.02	17.55	22.00	Band
CIIAM2-68/SURGE/	0.21	0.00	0.01	0.01	16.77	21.79	Band
CIIAM2-69/SURGE/	0.42	0.04	0.02	0.03	15.99	21.57	Band
CIIAM2-70/SURGE/	-0.18	-0.88	0.03	0.02	15.21	25.95	Band
CIIAM2-71/SURGE/	-0.49	-1.75	0.02	0.04	14.44	30.19	
CIIAM2-72/SURGE/	-0.06	-1.29	0.02	0.01	13.66	27.92	
CIIAM2-73/SURGE/	-0.15	-1.15	0.02	0.03	12.88	27.28	
CIIAM2-74/SURGE/	-0.20	-0.69	0.01	0.03	12.10	25.05	
CIIAM2-75/SURGE/	-0.22	-0.36	0.01	0.03	11.32	23.45	
CIIAM2-76/SURGE/	-0.26	-0.02	0.02	0.05	10.54	21.86	Band

# CIIA-M1 (measured in 12/2001 and 12/2002)

	10	40			Distanc		
	δ ¹³ C	$\delta^{18}O$	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	( ⁰ C)	
				0.05			End of band
CIIAM1-1/SURGE/	-0.32	-0.88	0.02	0.05	101.57	25.97	1 - Umbo
CIIAM1-2/SURGE/	0.35	0.84	0.02	0.03	99.92	17.91	
CIIAM1-3/SURGE/	0.59	0.05	0.01	0.01	98.02	21.56	
CIIAM1-4/SURGE/	0.94	1.78	0.02	0.02	96.18	13.68	
CIIAM1-5/SURGE/	0.88	0.70	0.04	0.04	94.34	18.52	
CIIAM1-6/SURGE/	0.52	0.37	0.01	0.01	92.50	20.03	
CIIAM1-7/SURGE/	0.28	0.21	0.01	0.05	90.66	20.79	
CIIAM1-8/SURGE/	-0.06	0.14	0.02	0.01	88.82	21.10	
CIIAM1-9/SURGE/	-0.73	0.01	0.02	0.03	86.98	21.71	
CIIAM1-10/SURGE/	-0.55	0.21	0.05	0.03	85.14	20.77	
CIIAM1-11/SURGE/	-0.39	-0.92	0.02	0.03	83.30	26.15	Band
CIIAM1-12/SURGE/	0.02	-0.51	0.02	0.04	81.46	24.16	Band
CIIAM1-13/SURGE/	-0.47	-0.39	0.01	0.03	79.62	23.60	Band
CIIAM1-14/SURGE/	-0.89	-0.87	0.01	0.06	77.78	25.91	
CIIAM1-15/SURGE/	-0.20	0.06	0.01	0.02	76.19	21.50	
CIIAM1-16/SURGE/	0.28	0.86	0.04	0.05	75.06	17.80	
CIIAM1-17/SURGE/	0.43	1.53	0.01	0.03	74.15	14.76	
CIIAM1-18/SURGE/	0.77	1.52	0.02	0.03	72.92	14.83	
CIIAM1-19/SURGE/	0.59	0.50	0.03	0.05	71.82	19.47	
CIIAM1-20/SURGE/	0.53	0.56	0.02	0.05	70.72	19.17	
CIIAM1-21/SURGE/	0.10	-0.13	0.01	0.03	69.42	22.38	
CIIAM1-22/SURGE/	-0.22	-0.30	0.02	0.03	68.12	23.17	
CIIAM1-23/SURGE/	-0.17	-0.43	0.02	0.02	66.82	23.78	
CIIAM1-24/SURGE/	-0.19	-1.25	0.02	0.02	65.52	27.74	

CIIAM1-25/SURGE/	-0.06	-1.16	0.02	0.03	64.72	27.31	
CIIAM1-26/SURGE/	-0.42	-1.50	0.01	0.04	63.40	28.98	Band
CIIAM1-27/SURGE/	-0.56	-1.67	0.01	0.03	62.60	29.81	Band
CIIAM1-28/SURGE/	-0.50	-1.30	0.03	0.16	61.64	28.00	Band
CIIAM1-29/SURGE/	-0.46	-1.43	0.02	0.04	60.68	28.62	Band
CIIAM1-30/SURGE/	-0.45	-1.34	0.01	0.02	59.72	28.19	Band
CIIAM1-31/SURGE/	-0.51	-0.98	0.02	0.02	58.76	26.41	Band
CIIAM1-32/SURGE/	-0.72	0.15	0.02	0.03	57.80	21.09	
CIIAM1-33/SURGE/	-0.75	0.26	0.02	0.03	56.84	20.58	
CIIAM1-34/SURGE/	-0.75	-0.28	0.02	0.02	55.88	23.07	
CIIAM1-35/SURGE/	-0.50	0.07	0.02	0.05	54.92	21.46	
CIIAM1-36/SURGE/	0.07	0.58	0.02	0.04	53.96	19.09	
CIIAM1-37/SURGE/	1.01	1.44	0.01	0.02	53.00	15.18	
CIIAM1-38/SURGE/	0.80	0.44	0.01	0.03	52.04	19.75	
CIIAM1-39/SURGE/	1.12	0.06	0.03	0.02	51.08	21.48	Band
CIIAM1-40/SURGE/	0.43	-0.41	0.02	0.05	50.12	23.72	Band
CIIAM1-41/SURGE/	0.46	-0.16	0.03	0.05	49.16	22.50	Band
CIIAM1-42/SURGE/	0.13	-0.85	0.02	0.01	48.20	25.79	Band
CIIAM1-43/SURGE/	0.47	-0.61	0.04	0.04	47.32	24.67	Band
CIIAM1-44/SURGE/	0.38	-0.85	0.02	0.03	46.44	25.80	
CIIAM1-45/SURGE/	0.14	-0.92	0.02	0.05	45.55	26.13	
CIIAM1-46/SURGE/	0.05	-1.06	0.01	0.02	44.67	26.82	
CIIAM1-47/SURGE/	-0.23	-0.86	0.02	0.05	43.78	25.86	
CIIAM1-48/SURGE/	0.23	-0.77			42.90	25.44	
CIIAM1-49/SURGE/	0.08	-0.18	0.01	0.01	42.01	22.61	
CIIAM1-50/SURGE/	-0.01	0.08	0.03	0.03	41.13	21.38	
CIIAM1-51/SURGE/	0.33	0.25	0.02	0.02	40.25	20.61	
CIIAM1-52/SURGE/	0.34	0.07	0.01	0.04	39.36	21.44	
CIIAM1-53/SURGE/	0.64	0.17	0.02	0.02	38.48	20.99	
CIIAM1-54/SURGE/	0.52	-0.08	0.02	0.03	37.59	22.13	
CIIAM1-55/SURGE/	-0.15	-1.02			36.71	26.63	
CIIAM1-56/SURGE/	0.52	0.54	0.01	0.03	36.25	19.25	
CIIAM1-57/SURGE/	0.51	0.16	0.03	0.04	35.79	21.00	Band
CIIAM1-58/SURGE/	0.33	-0.46	0.01	0.03	35.33	23.93	Band
CIIAM1-59/SURGE/	0.20	-0.11	0.01	0.01	34.87	22.30	Band
CIIAM1-60/SURGE/	-0.16	-0.83	0.03	0.02	34.41	25.70	Band
CIIAM1-61/SURGE/	-0.02	-1.34	0.01	0.02	33.95	28.18	Band
CIIAM1-62/SURGE/	-0.17	-1.17	0.01	0.01	33.49	27.35	Band
CIIAM1-63/SURGE/	-0.29	-0.59	0.02	0.04	33.03	24.55	
CIIAM1-64/SURGE/	-0.58	-0.18	0.01	0.04	32.57	22.63	
CIIAM1-65/SURGE/	-0.51	0.29	0.02	0.03	32.11	20.42	
CIIAM1-66/SURGE/	-0.17	0.21	0.01	0.04	31.65	20.80	
CIIAM1-67/SURGE/	-0.11	0.68	0.01	0.04	31.19	18.60	
CIIAM1-68/SURGE/	-0.01	0.77	0.03	0.02	30.73	18.20	
CIIAM1-69/SURGE/	0.07	0.72	0.01	0.04	30.27	18.41	
CIIAM1-70/SURGE/	0.54	1.14	0.01	0.02	29.81	16.52	
CIIAM1-71/SURGE/	0.59	0.24	0.02	0.03	29.35	20.66	
CIIAM1-72/SURGE/	0.64	0.18	0.02	0.01	28.93	20.92	Band

	1						
CIIAM1-73/SURGE/	0.74	0.04	0.01	0.03	28.51	21.56	Band
CIIAM1-74/SURGE/	0.29	-0.57	0.01	0.03	28.09	24.45	Band
CIIAM1-75/SURGE/	-0.64	-1.76	0.01	0.02	27.67	30.28	Band
CIIAM1-76/SURGE/	-1.00	-1.68	0.01	0.05	27.25	29.89	
CIIAM1-77/SURGE/	-0.81	-1.20	0.02	0.02	26.83	27.48	
CIIAM1-78/SURGE/	-0.34	-0.78	0.02	0.04	26.41	25.48	
CIIAM1-79/SURGE/	-0.02	-0.58	0.03	0.05	25.99	24.49	
CIIAM1-80/SURGE/	0.27	-0.68	0.02	0.03	25.57	24.99	
CIIAM1-81/SURGE/	-0.31	-0.74	0.01	0.00	25.15	25.26	Band
CIIAM1-82/SURGE/	0.23	-0.33	0.02	0.04	24.73	23.30	Band
CIIAM1-83/SURGE/	0.90	-0.44	0.01	0.02	24.31	23.84	Band
CIIAM1-84/SURGE/	-0.63	-1.59	0.01	0.04	23.89	29.40	Band
CIIAM1-85/SURGE/	-0.56	-1.90	0.01	0.02	23.47	30.98	Band
CIIAM1-86/SURGE/	0.26	-0.56	0.02	0.02	23.05	24.41	
CIIAM1-87/SURGE/	0.31	-0.25	0.02	0.03	22.63	22.95	
CIIAM1-88/SURGE/	0.26	-0.23	0.01	0.02	22.21	22.83	
CIIAM1-89/SURGE/	0.56	-0.05	0.02	0.04	21.79	22.00	
CIIAM1-90/SURGE/	0.89	-0.04	0.02	0.04	21.37	21.94	
CIIAM1-91/SURGE/	0.64	-0.13	0.03	0.04	20.95	22.37	
CIIAM1-92/SURGE/	0.79	0.00	0.02	0.04	20.53	21.75	
CIIAM1-93/SURGE/	0.66	0.40	0.02	0.03	20.11	19.91	
CIIAM1-94/SURGE/	0.77	0.02	0.04	0.07	19.69	21.67	Band
CIIAM1-95/SURGE/	-0.41	-0.89	0.02	0.02	19.27	26.00	Band

# **CIIA-M8** (measured in 6/08/2007-8/29/2007)

					Distanc		
	$\delta^{13}C$	$\delta^{18}O$	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAM8-1/SURGE/	0.29	-0.96	0.029	0.049	115.10	26.36	Umbo, band
CIIAM8-2/SURGE/	0.27	-0.55	0.018	0.115	114.51	24.36	Band
CIIAM8-3/SURGE/	0.04	-0.34	0.010	0.068	113.92	23.35	Band
CIIAM8-4/SURGE/	-1.04	-1.27	0.028	0.050	113.34	27.83	Band
CIIAM8-5/SURGE/	-0.16	-2.18	0.033	0.045	112.75	32.37	Band
CIIAM8-6/SURGE/	-0.39	-2.92	0.027	0.028	112.16	36.12	Band
CIIAM8-7/SURGE/	-0.45	-3.02	0.041	0.067	111.57	36.65	Band
CIIAM8-8/SURGE/	0.01	-2.18	0.024	0.064	110.98	32.35	Band
CIIAM8-9/SURGE/	-0.37	-2.39	0.130	0.086	110.40	33.45	Band
CIIAM8-10/SURGE/	-0.61	-2.37	0.010	0.044	109.81	33.33	Band
CIIAM8-12/SURGE/	-0.43	-1.83	0.021	0.039	108.63	30.59	Band
CIIAM8-13/SURGE/	-0.77	-1.65	0.017	0.025	108.04	29.71	Band
CIIAM8-14/SURGE/	-0.68	-1.71	0.028	0.029	107.34	29.99	
CIIAM8-15/SURGE/	-0.63	-1.20	0.030	0.029	106.63	27.52	
CIIAM8-16/SURGE/	-0.40	-0.52	0.029	0.070	105.93	24.21	
CIIAM8-17/SURGE/	-0.26	-0.32	0.028	0.021	105.22	23.28	
CIIAM8-18/SURGE/	-0.50	-0.50	0.011	0.022	104.51	24.12	
CIIAM8-19/SURGE/	-0.41	-0.40	0.049	0.036	103.81	23.67	
CIIAM8-20/SURGE/	-0.16	-0.18	0.045	0.047	103.10	22.62	
CIIAM8-21/SURGE/	0.09	0.12	0.037	0.050	102.40	21.22	

CIIAM8-23/SURGE/	0.47	0.36	0.035	0.042	100.98	20.08	
CIIAM8-24/SURGE/	0.44	0.23	0.035	0.044	100.28	20.70	
CIIAM8-25/SURGE/	0.42	0.29	0.016	0.059	99.57	20.43	
CIIAM8-26/SURGE/	0.28	0.28	0.011	0.033	98.87	20.48	
CIIAM8-28/SURGE/	0.19	-0.19	0.033	0.033	97.45	22.68	
CIIAM8-29/SURGE/	0.20	-0.02	0.024	0.029	96.75	21.88	
CIIAM8-30/SURGE/	0.31	-0.02	0.021	0.074	96.04	21.88	
CIIAM8-31/SURGE/	0.26	-0.05	0.022	0.043	95.34	22.02	
CIIAM8-32/SURGE/	0.18	-0.27	0.026	0.015	94.63	23.03	
CIIAM8-33/SURGE/	0.30	0.15	0.019	0.045	93.92	21.07	
CIIAM8-34/SURGE/	0.68	-0.24	0.016	0.041	93.22	22.90	
CIIAM8-35/SURGE/	-0.05	-0.53	0.027	0.106	92.51	24.26	
CIIAM8-36/SURGE/	0.23	-0.42	0.114	0.093	91.82	23.76	Band
CIIAM8-37/SURGE/	0.30	-0.23	0.015	0.022	91.12	22.85	Band
CIIAM8-39/SURGE/	-0.03	-0.72	0.019	0.050	89.73	25.18	Band
CIIAM8-40/SURGE/	-0.23	-1.22	0.054	0.114	89.04	27.60	Band
CIIAM8-41/SURGE/	0.22	-1.34	0.035	0.038	88.34	28.19	Band
CIIAM8-42/SURGE/	0.03	-1.31	0.027	0.020	87.65	28.04	Band
CIIAM8-44/SURGE/	-0.02	-1.43	0.032	0.056	86.26	28.63	Band
CIIAM8-45/SURGE/	0.08	-1.44	0.026	0.088	85.56	28.68	Band
CIIAM8-46/SURGE/	-0.10	-1.30	0.026	0.057	84.87	27.99	Band
CIIAM8-47/SURGE/	-0.50	-1.06	0.033	0.026	84.17	26.82	Band
CIIAM8-48/SURGE/	-0.58	-1.14	0.010	0.031	83.48	27.21	Band
CIIAM8-49/SURGE/	-0.70	-1.46	0.028	0.008	83.18	28.78	
CIIAM8-50/SURGE/	-0.91	-1.52	0.014	0.021	82.89	29.07	
CIIAM8-51/SURGE/	-0.70	-1.76	0.024	0.089	82.60	30.26	
CIIAM8-52/SURGE/	-0.56	-1.52	0.018	0.044	82.30	29.07	
CIIAM8-53/SURGE/	-0.40	-1.31	0.013	0.023	82.01	28.04	
CIIAM8-54/SURGE/	0.01	-0.96	0.031	0.060	81.71	26.34	
CIIAM8-55/SURGE/	-0.04	-0.89	0.025	0.061	81.42	26.00	
CIIAM8-57/SURGE/	0.16	-0.27	0.040	0.063	79.75	23.04	
CIIAM8-58/SURGE/	0.39	0.19	0.042	0.049	78.91	20.88	
CIIAM8-59/SURGE/	0.32	0.52	0.010	0.047	78.08	19.35	
CIIAM8-60/SURGE/	0.49	0.47	0.023	0.019	77.24	19.58	
CIIAM8-61/SURGE/	0.51	0.52	0.019	0.016	76.40	19.35	
CIIAM8-62/SURGE/	0.62	0.10	0.037	0.083	75.57	21.30	
CIIAM8-63/SURGE/	0.75	-0.08	0.068	0.023	74.73	22.14	
CIIAM8-64/SURGE/	0.48	-0.16	0.010	0.029	73.90	22.52	
CIIAM8-65/SURGE/	0.64	-0.33	0.030	0.029	73.06	23.32	
CIIAM8-66/SURGE/	0.67	-0.65	0.013	0.032	72.58	24.85	Band
CIIAM8-67/SURGE/	0.45	-1.15	0.019	0.060	72.10	27.26	Band
CIIAM8-68/SURGE/	0.36	-1.06	0.028	0.053	71.62	26.82	Band
CIIAM8-69/SURGE/	0.33	-1.24	0.030	0.050	71.14	27.70	Band
CIIAM8-70/SURGE/	0.28	-1.22	0.010	0.021	70.66	27.60	Band
CIIAM8-71/SURGE/	0.40	-1.40	0.024	0.055	70.18	28.48	Band
CIIAM8-72/SURGE/	0.07	-1.31	0.019	0.031	69.70	28.04	Band
CIIAM8-73/SURGE/	0.00	-1.33	0.009	0.021	69.22	28.14	Band
CIIAM8-74/SURGE/	-0.14	-1.54	0.079	0.068	68.74	29.17	Band

CIIAM8-75/SURGE/	-0.32	-1.64	0.020	0.039	68.26	29.69	Band
CIIAM8-76/SURGE/	-0.16	-1.42	0.085	0.084	67.78	28.58	Band
CIIAM8-77/SURGE/	-0.17	-1.29	0.020	0.034	67.30	27.95	Band
CIIAM8-78/SURGE/	-0.20	-1.40	0.025	0.032	66.82	28.48	Band
CIIAM8-79/SURGE/	-0.28	-1.68	0.025	0.070	66.34	29.87	Band
CIIAM8-80/SURGE/	-0.30	-1.47	0.026	0.018	65.86	28.83	Band
CIIAM8-81/SURGE/	-0.42	-1.84	0.021	0.029	65.38	30.68	Band
CIIAM8-82/SURGE/	-0.52	-1.76	0.030	0.031	64.90	30.25	Band
CIIAM8-83/SURGE/	-0.62	-1.57	0.039	0.035	64.42	29.34	Band
CIIAM8-84/SURGE/	-0.44	-1.39	0.121	0.071	63.94	28.41	Band
CIIAM8-85/SURGE/	-0.75	-1.64	0.013	0.033	63.46	29.67	Band
CIIAM8-86/SURGE/	-0.73	-1.22	0.021	0.100	62.98	27.59	Band
CIIAM8-87/SURGE/	-0.26	-0.42	0.024	0.033	62.50	23.73	Band
CIIAM8-88/SURGE/	-0.37	-0.47	0.039	0.023	62.02	24.00	Band
CIIAM8-89/SURGE/	-0.30	-0.15	0.042	0.026	61.54	22.47	
CIIAM8-90/SURGE/	-0.15	0.13	0.060	0.077	61.06	21.15	
CIIAM8-91/SURGE/	-0.30	-0.34	0.021	0.036	60.58	23.39	
CIIAM8-92/SURGE/	0.11	0.33	0.078	0.065	60.03	20.22	Band
CIIAM8-93/SURGE/	-0.08	0.05	0.042	0.017	59.49	21.55	Band
CIIAM8-94/SURGE/	0.26	0.21	0.097	0.117	58.94	20.79	Band
CIIAM8-95/SURGE/	0.02	-0.16	0.057	0.023	58.40	22.54	Band
CIIAM8-96/SURGE/	0.09	-0.29	0.083	0.067	57.85	23.15	Band
CIIAM8-97/SURGE/	0.10	-0.40	0.082	0.107	57.30	23.64	Band
CIIAM8-98/SURGE/	-0.06	-0.77	0.039	0.073	56.76	25.41	Band
CIIAM8-99/SURGE/	0.21	-0.82	0.028	0.069	56.21	25.64	Band
CIIAM8-100/SURGE/	0.23	-0.81	0.086	0.116	55.67	25.64	Band
CIIAM8-101/SURGE/	0.16	-1.51	0.030	0.013	55.12	29.04	Band
CIIAM8-102/SURGE/	0.14	-1.30	0.120	0.165	54.57	27.98	Band
CIIAM8-103/SURGE/	-0.03	-1.47	0.031	0.040	54.03	28.85	Band
CIIAM8-104/SURGE/	-0.14	-1.03	0.085	0.072	53.48	26.66	Band
CIIAM8-105/SURGE/	-0.09	-0.78	0.174	0.072	52.94	25.46	Band
CIIAM8-106/SURGE/	-0.58	-0.99	0.036	0.059	51.84	26.47	Band
CIIAM8-108/SURGE/	-0.44	-0.98	0.044	0.039	50.75	26.44	Band
CIIAM8-110/SURGE/	-0.46	-0.91	0.093	0.108	50.21	26.08	Band
CIIAM8-111/SURGE/	-0.31	-0.49	0.020	0.058	49.66	24.09	Band
CIIAM8-112/SURGE/	-0.06	0.03	0.116	0.077	49.11	21.61	
CIIAM8-115/SURGE/	0.08	0.06	0.027	0.037	48.02	21.47	
CIIAM8-116/SURGE/	0.09	0.34	0.062	0.022	47.48	20.18	
CIIAM8-117/SURGE/	0.06	0.22	0.084	0.119	46.93	20.74	
CIIAM8-118/SURGE/	0.08	-0.12	0.047	0.114	46.38	22.33	

# **CIIAM4** (measured in 7/20/2004-8/11/2004)

					Distanc		
	$\delta^{13}C$	$\delta^{18}O$	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAM4-1/SURGE/	1.04	-2.03	0.01	0.02	112.97	31.61	Umbo-Band
CIIAM4-2/SURGE/	1.21	-1.94	0.01	0.03	112.04	31.18	Band
CIIAM4-3/SURGE/	1.06	-2.04	0.01	0.02	111.11	31.66	Band

	-						
CIIAM4-4/SURGE/	0.57	-2.05	0.01	0.02	110.18	31.73	Band
CIIAM4-5/SURGE/	0.52	-1.97	0.00	0.02	109.25	31.30	Band
CIIAM4-6/SURGE/	0.49	-1.72	0.01	0.03	108.32	30.08	Band
CIIAM4-7/SURGE/	0.67	-1.89	0.01	0.03	107.39	30.93	Band
CIIAM4-8/SURGE/	1.39	-1.96	0.02	0.03	106.45	31.25	Band
CIIAM4-9/SURGE/	1.04	-1.97	0.02	0.04	105.52	31.29	Band
CIIAM4-10/SURGE/	0.58	-1.96	0.02	0.03	104.59	31.24	
CIIAM4-11/SURGE/	0.83	-1.83	0.02	0.04	103.66	30.62	
CIIAM4-12/SURGE/	0.68	-1.89	0.02	0.02	102.73	30.92	
CIIAM4-13/SURGE/	0.65	-1.43	0.02	0.04	101.80	28.63	
CIIAM4-14/SURGE/	0.67	-1.73	0.03	0.03	100.87	30.12	
CIIAM4-15/SURGE/	0.70	-1.57	0.01	0.02	99.94	29.35	
CIIAM4-16/SURGE/	0.60	-1.47	0.02	0.02	99.01	28.81	
CIIAM4-17/SURGE/	0.75	-0.69	0.02	0.01	98.07	25.03	
CIIAM4-18/SURGE/	0.74	-0.40	0.01	0.02	97.14	23.67	
CIIAM4-19/SURGE/	0.85	-0.28	0.03	0.03	96.21	23.11	
CIIAM4-20/SURGE/	0.69	-0.44	0.01	0.05	95.28	23.85	
CIIAM4-21/SURGE/	0.84	-0.19	0.01	0.01	94.35	22.65	
CIIAM4-22/SURGE/	0.83	-0.12	0.03	0.03	93.42	22.31	
CIIAM4-23/SURGE/	0.79	-0.01	0.01	0.03	92.49	21.83	
CIIAM4-24/SURGE/	1.04	0.02	0.01	0.01	91.56	21.67	
CIIAM4-25/SURGE/	1.11	0.52	0.02	0.01	90.63	19.34	
CIIAM4-26/SURGE/	1.17	0.51	0.01	0.01	89.70	19.40	
CIIAM4-27/SURGE/	1.14	0.30	0.01	0.02	88.76	20.37	
CIIAM4-28/SURGE/	1.14	0.35	0.02	0.01	87.83	20.12	
CIIAM4-29/SURGE/	1.04	0.38	0.04	0.06	86.90	20.01	
CIIAM4-30/SURGE/	1.12	0.13	0.01	0.02	85.97	21.17	
CIIAM4-31/SURGE/	1.23	0.55	0.01	0.01	85.04	19.20	
CIIAM4-32/SURGE/	1.24	0.51	0.01	0.03	84.11	19.42	
CIIAM4-33/SURGE/	1.27	-0.17	0.00	0.03	83.18	22.57	
CIIAM4-34/SURGE/	1.16	-0.80	0.03	0.03	82.25	25.57	
CIIAM4-35/SURGE/	1.14	-0.43	0.02	0.01	81.32	23.80	
CIIAM4-36/SURGE/	0.92	-0.65	0.01	0.02	80.38	24.86	
CIIAM4-37/SURGE/	0.99	-1.03	0.03	0.05	79.45	26.66	
CIIAM4-38/SURGE/	1.26	-1.49	0.01	0.03	78.52	28.95	
CIIAM4-39/SURGE/	1.08	-1.35	0.01	0.04	77.59	28.24	Band
CIIAM4-40/SURGE/	0.75	-1.80	0.01	0.01	76.78	30.48	Band
CIIAM4-41/SURGE/	0.93	-1.69	0.02	0.06	75.97	29.89	Band
CIIAM4-42/SURGE/	1.18	-1.71	0.00	0.03	75.16	30.00	Band
CIIAM4-43/SURGE/	0.85	-1.58	0.02	0.04	74.35	29.38	Band
CIIAM4-44/SURGE/	0.63	-1.65	0.02	0.02	73.54	29.70	Band
CIIAM4-45/SURGE/	0.05	-1.97	0.03	0.07	72.73	31.31	Band
CIIAM4-46/SURGE/	0.32	-1.93	0.02	0.04	71.91	31.13	Band
CIIAM4-47/SURGE/	0.42	-2.11	0.03	0.03	71.10	32.00	Band
CIIAM4-48/SURGE/	0.63	-1.51	0.02	0.04	70.29	29.02	Band
CIIAM4-49/SURGE/	-0.20	-1.87	0.01	0.03	69.48	30.80	
CIIAM4-50/SURGE/	0.17	-1.38	0.02	0.04	68.72	28.40	
CIIAM4-51/SURGE/	0.49	-0.99	0.01	0.01	67.96	26.47	

CIIAM4-52/SURGE/	0.43	-0.78	0.02	0.05	67.20	25.49	
CIIAM4-53/SURGE/	0.17	-0.28	0.02	0.05	66.44	23.10	
CIIAM4-54/SURGE/	0.32	-0.21	0.03	0.04	65.68	22.75	
CIIAM4-55/SURGE/	0.20	-0.25	0.03	0.06	64.92	22.93	
CIIAM4-56/SURGE/	0.19	0.08	0.02	0.04	64.16	21.41	
CIIAM4-57/SURGE/	0.10	0.18	0.02	0.05	63.40	20.93	
CIIAM4-58/SURGE/	0.35	0.73	0.01	0.03	62.64	18.38	
CIIAM4-59/SURGE/	0.51	0.58	0.02	0.03	61.88	19.07	
CIIAM4-60/SURGE/	0.55	0.52	0.02	0.06	61.12	19.36	
CIIAM4-61/SURGE/	0.73	0.51	0.04	0.10	60.36	19.41	
CIIAM4-62/SURGE/	0.79	0.60	0.02	0.02	59.60	19.00	
CIIAM4-63/SURGE/	0.74	0.27	0.02	0.05	58.84	20.51	
CIIAM4-64/SURGE/	0.65	0.17	0.02	0.02	58.08	20.99	
CIIAM4-65/SURGE/	0.69	0.14	0.02	0.04	57.32	21.11	
CIIAM4-66/SURGE/	0.47	-0.16	0.02	0.01	56.55	22.52	
CIIAM4-67/SURGE/	0.45	-0.26	0.05	0.05	55.79	22.99	
CIIAM4-68/SURGE/	0.33	-0.61	0.01	0.02	55.03	24.64	
CIIAM4-69/SURGE/	0.41	-1.04	0.01	0.03	54.27	26.74	
CIIAM4-70/SURGE/	0.27	-1.05	0.02	0.03	53.51	26.76	
CIIAM4-71/SURGE/	0.44	-0.87	0.04	0.08	52.75	25.90	
CIIAM4-72/SURGE/	0.72	-0.78	0.00	0.02	51.99	25.46	
CIIAM4-73/SURGE/	0.68	-1.32	0.01	0.04	51.23	28.08	
CIIAM4-74/SURGE/	0.44	-2.09	0.02	0.02	50.47	31.89	Band
CIIAM4-75/SURGE/	0.48	-2.07	0.01	0.06	49.69	31.82	Band
CIIAM4-76/SURGE/	-0.04	-2.67	0.01	0.02	48.91	34.88	Band
CIIAM4-77/SURGE/	-0.16	-2.62	0.03	0.03	48.12	34.62	Band
CIIAM4-78/SURGE/	0.00	-2.97	0.01	0.02	47.34	36.42	Band
CIIAM4-79/SURGE/	0.07	-2.54	0.03	0.08	46.56	34.21	Band
CIIAM4-80/SURGE/	-0.26	-2.73	0.03	0.02	45.77	35.15	Band
CIIAM4-81/SURGE/	0.53	-2.19	0.00	0.03	44.99	32.43	Band
CIIAM4-82/SURGE/	0.14	-2.10	0.02	0.08	44.21	31.95	Band
CIIAM4-83/SURGE/	0.09	-2.24	0.00	0.00	43.42	32.65	Band
CIIAM4-84/SURGE/	0.43	-1.75	0.05	0.06	42.64	30.21	
CIIAM4-85/SURGE/	0.19	-1.63	0.01	0.05	41.83	29.62	
CIIAM4-86/SURGE/	-0.05	-1.46	0.03	0.02	41.02	28.80	
CIIAM4-87/SURGE/	0.16	-0.69	0.01	0.05	40.21	25.04	
CIIAM4-88/SURGE/	0.45	-0.77	0.04	0.05	39.40	25.41	
CIIAM4-89/SURGE/	0.27	-0.85	0.02	0.03	38.59	25.79	
CIIAM4-90/SURGE/	0.17	-0.76	0.01	0.03	37.78	25.37	
CIIAM4-91/SURGE/	0.27	0.00	0.02	0.03	36.97	21.77	
CIIAM4-92/SURGE/	0.40	0.44	0.03	0.02	36.16	19.70	
CIIAM4-93/SURGE/	0.39	0.33	0.01	0.02	35.35	20.22	
CIIAM4-94/SURGE/	0.71	-0.19	0.02	0.03	34.54	22.68	
CIIAM4-95/SURGE/	0.74	-0.28	0.02	0.02	33.73	23.09	
CIIAM4-96/SURGE/	0.87	-0.66	0.02	0.02	32.92	24.90	
CIIAM4-97/SURGE/	0.41	-1.06	0.06	0.03	32.11	26.80	
CIIAM4-98/SURGE/	0.44	-1.81	0.03	0.03	31.30	30.51	
CIIAM4-99/SURGE/	0.34	-2.27	0.02	0.03	30.49	32.84	Band

CIIAM4-100/SURGE/	0.69	-2.73	0.02	0.02	29.83	35.14	Band
CIIAM4-101/SURGE/	0.35	-2.44	0.02	0.05	29.16	33.68	Band
CIIAM4-102/SURGE/	0.47	-2.30	0.01	0.05	28.50	32.95	Band
CIIAM4-103/SURGE/	0.24	-2.99	0.01	0.04	27.84	36.53	Band
CIIAM4-104/SURGE/	-0.21	-2.54	0.01	0.03	27.17	34.18	Band
CIIAM4-105/SURGE/	0.08	-2.52	0.03	0.05	26.51	34.11	Band
CIIAM4-106/SURGE/	0.17	-2.63	0.02	0.03	25.84	34.67	Band
CIIAM4-108/SURGE/	0.01	-1.60	0.02	0.04	25.18	29.49	Band
CIIAM4-110/SURGE/	-0.03	-2.34	0.03	0.01	24.52	33.19	Band
CIIAM4-112/SURGE/	0.23	-1.45	0.02	0.05	23.85	28.73	
CIIAM4-114/SURGE/	-0.06	-1.04	0.03	0.06	23.22	26.75	
CIIAM4-115/SURGE/	0.12	-0.69	0.01	0.03	22.59	25.05	
CIIAM4-117/SURGE/	0.04	-1.22	0.02	0.04	21.95	27.63	
CIIAM4-119/SURGE/	-0.07	-1.59	0.04	0.03	21.32	29.40	
CIIAM4-121/SURGE/	0.03	-1.66	0.02	0.03	20.69	29.77	
CIIAM4-122/SURGE/	0.22	-1.18	0.01	0.02	20.05	27.41	
CIIAM4-124/SURGE/	0.48	-1.06	0.04	0.02	19.42	26.84	
CIIAM4-126/SURGE/	0.36	-1.19	0.02	0.07	18.79	27.43	
CIIAM4-128/SURGE/	0.48	-0.66	0.01	0.04	18.15	24.92	
CIIAM4-130/SURGE/	0.39	-0.68	0.03	0.02	17.52	24.98	
CIIAM4-132/SURGE/	0.56	-0.76	0.01	0.02	16.89	25.40	
CIIAM4-133/SURGE/	0.28	-1.29	0.02	0.05	16.26	27.96	
CIIAM4-134/SURGE/	-0.06	-1.44	0.02	0.03	15.62	28.70	
CIIAM4-136/SURGE/	-0.25	-1.78	0.01	0.04	14.36	30.37	
CIIAM4-137/SURGE/	-0.05	-1.66	0.05	0.04	13.72	29.76	
CIIAM4-138/SURGE/	0.10	-2.16	0.02	0.07	13.09	32.27	
CIIAM4-139/SURGE/	0.27	-2.44	0.03	0.02	12.46	33.68	
CIIAM4-140/SURGE/	-1.37	-3.26	0.04	0.06	11.82	37.91	
CIIAM4-141/SURGE/	-0.41	-3.40	0.01	0.01	11.19	38.64	Band
CIIAM4-142/SURGE/	-0.41	-3.17	0.04	0.06	10.64	37.44	Band
CIIAM4-143/SURGE/	-0.01	-2.99	0.02	0.04	10.10	36.52	Band
CIIAM4-144/SURGE/	0.13	-2.85	0.03	0.04	9.55	35.78	Band
CIIAM4-145/SURGE/	-0.93	-2.69	0.02	0.03	9.00	34.96	Band
CIIAM4-146/SURGE/	-1.09	-2.99	0.03	0.05	8.45	36.48	Band

### **CIIAM6** (measured in 3/08/2007-5/12/2007)

					Distanc		
	δ ¹³ C	δ ¹⁸ Ο	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAM6-1/SURGE/	-1.29	-1.70	0.03	0.03	77.36	29.97	near umbo
CIIAM6-2/SURGE/	-1.25	-1.80	0.02	0.02	76.76	30.47	
CIIAM6-3/SURGE/	-0.69	-1.10	0.04	0.03	76.16	27.01	
CIIAM6-4/SURGE/	-0.93	-1.18	0.03	0.02	75.56	27.43	
CIIAM6-5/SURGE/	-0.16	-0.22	0.04	0.03	74.96	22.78	
CIIAM6-6/SURGE/	-0.34	0.09	0.03	0.03	74.36	21.34	
CIIAM6-7/SURGE/	-0.70	-0.46	0.05	0.02	73.76	23.93	
CIIAM6-9/SURGE/	-0.34	-0.11	0.02	0.03	72.56	22.27	
CIIAM6-10/SURGE/	-0.32	-0.62	0.02	0.02	71.96	24.70	

CIIAM6-11/SURGE/	-0.25	-0.33	0.02	0.04	71.36	23.33	
CIIAM6-12/SURGE/	-0.35	-0.03	0.02	0.02	70.76	21.89	
CIIAM6-13/SURGE/	-0.45	-0.06	0.04	0.01	70.16	22.04	
CIIAM6-14/SURGE/	-0.45	-0.32	0.01	0.03	69.56	23.25	
CIIAM6-15/SURGE/	-0.37	-0.41	0.03	0.02	68.96	23.69	
CIIAM6-17/SURGE/	-0.12	0.35	0.05	0.02	68.36	20.16	
CIIAM6-18/SURGE/	-0.37	-0.43	0.04	0.01	67.16	23.78	
CIIAM6-19/SURGE/	-0.27	-0.85	0.02	0.04	66.56	25.83	
CIIAM6-20/SURGE/	-0.36	-1.71	0.03	0.02	65.91	30.03	
CIIAM6-22/SURGE/	-0.60	-1.85	0.01	0.04	64.71	30.69	Band
CIIAM6-23/SURGE/	-0.87	-2.07	0.02	0.03	64.11	31.83	Band
CIIAM6-24/SURGE/	-0.32	-1.78	0.02	0.01	63.51	30.36	Band
CIIAM6-27/SURGE/	0.29	-1.46	0.01	0.03	61.71	28.78	
CIIAM6-28/SURGE/	0.00	-1.12	0.02	0.02	60.84	27.10	
CIIAM6-29/SURGE/	0.50	-0.80	0.05	0.04	59.97	25.57	
CIIAM6-30/SURGE/	0.47	-1.50	0.01	0.02	59.1	28.96	
CIIAM6-31/SURGE/	0.52	-1.51	0.02	0.06	58.23	29.02	
CIIAM6-32/SURGE/	-0.11	-1.32	0.03	0.07	57.36	28.08	
CIIAM6-33/SURGE/	-0.25	-0.76	0.01	0.05	56.49	25.38	
CIIAM6-34/SURGE/	-0.01	-0.87	0.02	0.03	55.62	25.90	
CIIAM6-35/SURGE/	0.04	-0.69	0.03	0.04	54.75	25.03	
CIIAM6-36/SURGE/	-0.46	-0.72	0.01	0.02	53.88	25.18	
CIIAM6-37/SURGE/	-0.43	-0.51	0.02	0.02	53.01	24.20	
CIIAM6-38/SURGE/	-0.49	-0.13	0.02	0.05	52.14	22.39	
CIIAM6-39/SURGE/	-0.48	-0.20	0.02	0.04	51.27	22.73	
CIIAM6-40/SURGE/	-0.45	0.77	0.05	0.03	50.4	18.22	
CIIAM6-41/SURGE/	-0.22	0.96	0.01	0.02	49.53	17.34	
CIIAM6-42/SURGE/	-0.15	1.11	0.03	0.02	48.66	16.68	
CIIAM6-43/SURGE/	-0.19	1.03	0.01	0.02	47.79	17.04	
CIIAM6-44/SURGE/	-0.10	1.08	0.02	0.04	46.92	16.78	
CIIAM6-45/SURGE/	0.19	1.10	0.01	0.02	46.05	16.70	
CIIAM6-46/SURGE/	0.44	0.98	0.04	0.03	45.18	17.23	
CIIAM6-47/SURGE/	0.20	0.35	0.03	0.01	44.31	20.15	
CIIAM6-48/SURGE/	0.21	0.93	0.01	0.02	43.44	17.47	
CIIAM6-49/SURGE/	0.36	1.24	0.02	0.02	42.57	16.09	
CIIAM6-50/SURGE/	0.25	0.72	0.03	0.06	41.7	18.45	
CIIAM6-51/SURGE/	0.20	0.47	0.03	0.03	40.83	19.57	Band
CIIAM6-52/SURGE/	0.13	0.35	0.01	0.02	39.96	20.16	Band
CIIAM6-53/SURGE/	0.16	-1.24	0.02	0.03	39.09	27.70	
CIIAM6-54/SURGE/	0.54	-1.17	0.02	0.04	38.21	27.36	
CIIAM6-55/SURGE/	0.85	-1.09	0.02	0.02	37.33	26.97	
CIIAM6-56/SURGE/	0.40	-0.88	0.02	0.05	36.45	25.96	
CIIAM6-57/SURGE/	-0.03	-1.33	0.08	0.02	35.57	28.12	
CIIAM6-58/SURGE/	0.37	-1.36	0.02	0.09	34.69	28.28	
CIIAM6-59/SURGE/	0.26	-1.21	0.08	0.02	33.81	27.58	
CIIAM6-60/SURGE/	-0.58	-0.87	0.03	0.03	32.93	25.92	
CIIAM6-61/SURGE/	-0.53	-0.94	0.03	0.02	32.05	26.23	
CIIAM6-62/SURGE/	-0.13	-0.42	0.02	0.06	31.17	23.75	

CIIAM6-63/SURGE/	-0.44	0.01	0.02	0.02	30.29	21.70	
CIIAM6-64/SURGE/	-0.24	-0.14	0.03	0.06	29.41	22.43	
CIIAM6-65/SURGE/	-0.40	0.23	0.03	0.04	28.53	20.68	
CIIAM6-66/SURGE/	-0.64	0.41	0.02	0.03	27.65	19.87	
CIIAM6-67/SURGE/	-0.50	0.09	0.01	0.02	26.77	21.35	
CIIAM6-68/SURGE/	-0.12	-0.07	0.02	0.01	25.89	22.12	
CIIAM6-69/SURGE/	-0.11	0.88	0.01	0.03	25.01	17.70	
CIIAM6-70/SURGE/	0.00	0.33	0.03	0.01	24.13	20.23	
CIIAM6-71/SURGE/	-0.09	-0.40	0.03	0.04	23.25	23.68	
CIIAM6-72/SURGE/	0.08	-0.36	0.04	0.04	22.37	23.49	
CIIAM6-73/SURGE/	-0.11	0.27	0.03	0.01	21.48	20.53	
CIIAM6-74/SURGE/	0.05	0.64	0.02	0.03	20.59	18.78	
CIIAM6-75/SURGE/	0.09	0.18	0.02	0.03	19.7	20.95	Band
CIIAM6-76/SURGE/	0.15	-0.33	0.02	0.04	18.81	23.34	Band
CIIAM6-77/SURGE/	-0.10	-0.92	0.03	0.07	17.92	26.16	Band
CIIAM6-78/SURGE/	0.29	-1.01	0.03	0.04	17.03	26.58	Band
CIIAM6-79/SURGE/	0.29	-1.16	0.02	0.03	16.14	27.31	
CIIAM6-80/SURGE/	0.31	-1.29	0.07	0.02	15.25	27.93	
CIIAM6-81/SURGE/	0.17	-1.33	0.02	0.02	14.64	28.13	
CIIAM6-82/SURGE/	0.13	-1.34	0.03	0.03	14.03	28.20	
CIIAM6-83/SURGE/	-0.38	-1.13	0.02	0.02	13.42	27.16	
CIIAM6-84/SURGE/	-0.57	-1.05	0.02	0.04	12.81	26.76	
CIIAM6-85/SURGE/	-0.60	-0.97	0.03	0.01	12.2	26.41	
CIIAM6-86/SURGE/	-0.37	-0.78	0.04	0.02	11.59	25.47	
CIIAM6-87/SURGE/	-0.36	-0.53	0.03	0.03	10.98	24.27	
CIIAM6-88/SURGE/	0.07	-0.15	0.02	0.04	10.37	22.50	
CIIAM6-89/SURGE/	-0.30	-0.03	0.04	0.04	9.76	21.89	
CIIAM6-90/SURGE/	0.01	-0.40	0.03	0.03	9.15	23.66	
CIIAM6-91/SURGE/	0.22	-0.84	0.02	0.01	8.54	25.78	
CIIAM6-92/SURGE/	0.26	-1.62	0.02	0.03	7.93	29.58	
CIIAM6-93/SURGE/	0.20	-1.35	0.02	0.02	7.32	28.25	
CIIAM6-94/SURGE/	-0.31	-0.97	0.03	0.02	6.71	26.40	
CIIAM6-95/SURGE/	-0.51	-0.66	0.02	0.04	6.1	24.91	
CIIAM6-96/SURGE/	-0.09	-0.75	0.03	0.03	5.49	25.33	
CIIAM6-97/SURGE/	0.24	-1.09	0.03	0.02	4.88	26.97	
CIIAM6-98/SURGE/	0.36	-1.48	0.01	0.03	4.27	28.86	
CIIAM6-99/SURGE/	0.35	-1.73	0.03	0.01	3.66	30.13	
CIIAM6-100/SURGE/	0.24	-1.28	0.02	0.05	3.05	27.90	
CIIAM6-102/SURGE/	-0.17	-1.41	0.02	0.04	1.83	28.54	Band
CIIAM6-103/SURGE/	-0.09	-1.03	0.02	0.03	1.22	26.67	Band
CIIAM6-105/SURGE/	-0.33	-1.02	0.02	0.01	0.61	26.64	Band

# **CIIAM7** (measured in 3/07/2007-5/15/2007)

					Distanc		
	$\delta^{13}C$	δ ¹⁸ Ο	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAM7-1/SURGE/	0.25	-0.50	0.05	0.01	89.75	24.14	Umbo,band
CIIAM7-2/SURGE/	0.24	-0.51	0.01	0.01	88.99	24.17	Band

CIIAM7-3/SURGE/	0.32	-0.97	0.01	0.03	88.23	26.39	Band
CIIAM7-4/SURGE/	0.52	-1.49	0.03	0.03	87.47	28.92	Band
CIIAM7-5/SURGE/	-0.08	-1.02	0.03	0.02	86.71	26.61	Band
CIIAM7-6/SURGE/	-0.03	-1.60	0.03	0.03	85.95	29.48	Band
CIIAM7-7/SURGE/	0.55	-1.17	0.03	0.05	85.19	27.34	Band
CIIAM7-8/SURGE/	0.10	-1.60	0.02	0.02	84.43	29.45	Band
CIIAM7-9/SURGE/	0.08	-1.47	0.04	0.01	83.67	28.84	Band
CIIAM7-10/SURGE/	0.34	-1.21	0.02	0.01	82.91	27.57	Band
CIIAM7-11/SURGE/	0.27	-1.05	0.04	0.02	82.15	26.79	Band
CIIAM7-12/SURGE/	0.11	-1.43	0.04	0.01	81.39	28.64	Band
CIIAM7-13/SURGE/	0.58	-1.34	0.02	0.03	80.63	28.19	
CIIAM7-14/SURGE/	0.45	-1.30	0.01	0.01	79.87	27.99	
CIIAM7-15/SURGE/	0.03	-1.48	0.02	0.06	79.11	28.86	
CIIAM7-16/SURGE/	-0.13	-1.62	0.02	0.03	78.35	29.57	
CIIAM7-17/SURGE/	-0.04	-1.29	0.02	0.01	77.59	27.93	
CIIAM7-18/SURGE/	0.05	-1.53	0.02	0.01	76.83	29.12	
CIIAM7-19/SURGE/	-0.33	-1.30	0.04	0.01	76.07	28.02	
CIIAM7-20/SURGE/	-0.34	-1.24	0.02	0.02	75.31	27.69	
CIIAM7-21/SURGE/	-0.36	-1.08	0.03	0.05	74.56	26.94	
CIIAM7-22/SURGE/	-0.37	-0.95	0.03	0.01	73.81	26.28	
CIIAM7-23/SURGE/	-0.60	-0.38	0.01	0.02	73.06	23.57	Band
CIIAM7-24/SURGE/	-0.54	-0.45	0.03	0.02	72.31	23.89	Band
CIIAM7-25/SURGE/	-0.25	-0.17	0.03	0.03	71.56	22.59	Band
CIIAM7-26/SURGE/	-0.17	-0.17	0.02	0.01	70.81	22.58	Band
CIIAM7-27/SURGE/	-0.32	-0.14	0.02	0.04	70.06	22.42	Band
CIIAM7-28/SURGE/	-0.37	-0.20	0.02	0.02	69.31	22.69	Band
CIIAM7-29/SURGE/	-0.08	-0.06	0.02	0.08	68.56	22.06	Band
CIIAM7-30/SURGE/	-0.62	-0.07	0.02	0.02	67.81	22.09	Band
CIIAM7-31/SURGE/	-0.33	-0.34	0.03	0.02	67.06	23.36	Band
CIIAM7-32/SURGE/	-0.10	-0.44	0.01	0.02	66.31	23.85	Band
CIIAM7-33/SURGE/	0.01	-0.16	0.02	0.04	65.56	22.50	Band
CIIAM7-34/SURGE/	0.13	0.39	0.02	0.00	64.81	19.94	
CIIAM7-35/SURGE/	0.06	-0.49	0.05	0.06	64.06	24.09	
CIIAM7-36/SURGE/	0.34	0.71	0.03	0.02	63.31	18.48	
CIIAM7-37/SURGE/	0.27	0.68	0.04	0.06	62.56	18.60	
CIIAM7-38/SURGE/	0.08	-0.04	0.01	0.02	61.81	21.98	
CIIAM7-39/SURGE/	0.17	-0.22	0.03	0.06	61.06	22.81	
CIIAM7-40/SURGE/	-0.28	-0.65	0.03	0.02	60.31	24.84	
CIIAM7-41/SURGE/	0.14	-0.60	0.02	0.04	59.56	24.59	
CIIAM7-42/SURGE/	0.37	-0.52	0.02	0.01	58.81	24.24	
CIIAM7-43/SURGE/	0.46	-0.54	0.02	0.04	58.06	24.31	
CIIAM7-43SPLIT	0.43	-0.57	0.01	0.03	57.31	24.46	
CIIAM7-44/SURGE/	0.21	-0.95	0.02	0.03	56.56	26.30	
CIIAM7-45/SURGE/	0.21	-1.18	0.02	0.03	55.81	27.43	
CIIAM7-46/SURGE/	-0.22	-1.50	0.03	0.02	55.06	28.96	
CIIAM7-47/SURGE/	0.03	-1.76	0.05	0.09	54.31	30.26	
CIIAM7-48/SURGE/	0.16	-1.78	0.04	0.02	53.56	30.37	
CIIAM7-49/SURGE/	0.29	-1.59	0.04	0.04	52.81	29.40	

CIIAM7-50/SURGE/	-0.01	-1.79	0.04	0.01	52.06	30.40	
CIIAM7-51/SURGE/	-0.02	-1.96	0.03	0.09	51.51	31.26	Band
CIIAM7-52/SURGE/	0.35	-2.07	0.02	0.03	50.96	31.80	Band
CIIAM7-53/SURGE/	0.26	-2.03	0.05	0.06	50.41	31.60	Band
CIIAM7-54/SURGE/	0.29	-1.95	0.02	0.03	49.86	31.20	Band
CIIAM7-55/SURGE/	0.52	-1.87	0.03	0.02	49.31	30.80	Band
CIIAM7-56/SURGE/	0.40	-1.93	0.02	0.02	48.76	31.09	
CIIAM7-57/SURGE/	-0.04	-2.13	0.09	0.02	48.21	32.14	
CIIAM7-58/SURGE/	0.05	-1.84	0.01	0.01	47.66	30.67	
CIIAM7-59/SURGE/	-0.30	-1.90	0.07	0.02	47.11	30.95	
CIIAM7-60/SURGE/	-0.02	-1.79	0.05	0.04	46.56	30.42	
CIIAM7-61/SURGE/	0.31	-1.74	0.03	0.04	46.01	30.18	
CIIAM7-62/SURGE/	0.09	-2.02	0.03	0.01	45.46	31.55	
CIIAM7-63/SURGE/	0.40	-1.71	0.02	0.02	44.63	29.99	
CIIAM7-64/SURGE/	-0.34	-1.14	0.04	0.01	43.8	27.21	
CIIAM7-65/SURGE/	-0.10	-0.81	0.01	0.05	42.97	25.64	
CIIAM7-66/SURGE/	-0.12	-0.60	0.01	0.02	42.14	24.63	
CIIAM7-67/SURGE/	0.10	-0.19	0.02	0.02	41.31	22.67	
CIIAM7-68/SURGE/	0.18	0.11	0.01	0.02	40.48	21.27	
CIIAM7-69/SURGE/	0.35	0.12	0.07	0.02	39.65	21.20	
CIIAM7-70/SURGE/	0.60	0.02	0.01	0.02	38.82	21.67	
CIIAM7-72/SURGE/	0.68	-0.14	0.03	0.02	37.16	22.41	
CIIAM7-73/SURGE/	0.65	-0.62	0.05	0.06	36.33	24.70	
CIIAM7-74/SURGE/	0.67	-0.92	0.05	0.02	35.5	26.14	
CIIAM7-75/SURGE/	0.52	-0.86	0.01	0.03	34.67	25.84	Band
CIIAM7-76/SURGE/	0.64	-1.20	0.04	0.02	33.84	27.53	Band
CIIAM7-77/SURGE/	1.10	-1.67	0.03	0.01	33.02	29.80	Band
CIIAM7-78/SURGE/	0.76	-1.79	0.03	0.05	32.2	30.40	Band
CIIAM7-79/SURGE/	0.47	-1.63	0.02	0.04	31.38	29.63	
CIIAM7-80/SURGE/	-0.01	-1.77	0.02	0.03	30.56	30.31	
CIIAM7-81/SURGE/	-0.40	-1.70	0.04	0.04	29.74	29.95	
CIIAM7-82/SURGE/	-0.04	-1.41	0.01	0.03	28.92	28.54	
CIIAM7-83/SURGE/	0.00	-0.63	0.04	0.02	28.1	24.74	
CIIAM7-84/SURGE/	0.36	-0.05	0.02	0.02	27.28	21.99	
CIIAM7-85/SURGE/	0.83	-0.68	0.02	0.03	26.46	25.01	
CIIAM7-86/SURGE/	0.64	-1.02	0.01	0.00	25.64	26.63	
CIIAM7-87/SURGE/	0.13	-1.46	0.05	0.01	24.82	28.80	
CIIAM7-88/SURGE/	-1.33	-1.87	0.03	0.02	24	30.81	

# **CIIAM9** (measured in 10/29/2007-11/06/2007)

					Distanc		
	δ ¹³ C	$\delta^{18}O$	C std	O std	e from	Estimated	
SAMPLE ID	VPDB	VPDB	dev	dev	margin	temperature	Comments
	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(‰)	(mm)	(°C)	
CIIAM9-1/SURGE/	0.70	-0.91	0.048	0.027	101.85	26.09	
CIIAM9-2/SURGE/	0.69	-0.38	0.030	0.062	100.94	23.55	
CIIAM9-3/SURGE/	0.55	-0.28	0.011	0.067	100.03	23.07	
CIIAM9-4/SURGE/	0.67	-0.09	0.018	0.052	99.12	22.20	
CIIAM9-5/SURGE/	0.68	-0.08	0.035	0.064	98.21	22.15	

CIIAM9-6/SURGE/	0.67	-0.03	0.014	0.048	97.30	21.92	
CIIAM9-7/SURGE/	0.80	0.25	0.005	0.015	96.39	20.62	
CIIAM9-8/SURGE/	0.67	0.14	0.005	0.070	95.48	21.14	
CIIAM9-9/SURGE/	0.64	0.38	0.012	0.011	94.56	19.98	
CIIAM9-10/SURGE/	0.63	0.27	0.033	0.017	93.65	20.53	
CIIAM9-11/SURGE/	0.53	0.38	0.021	0.043	92.74	20.01	
CIIAM9-12/SURGE/	0.61	0.42	0.059	0.077	91.83	19.83	
CIIAM9-13/SURGE/	0.64	0.51	0.039	0.089	90.92	19.39	
CIIAM9-14/SURGE/	0.56	0.26	0.015	0.046	90.01	20.57	
CIIAM9-15/SURGE/	0.80	0.51	0.185	0.180	89.10	19.38	
CIIAM9-16/SURGE/	0.53	-0.07	0.025	0.049	88.19	22.09	
CIIAM9-17/SURGE/	0.56	-0.56	0.023	0.060	87.28	24.40	
CIIAM9-18/SURGE/	0.57	-0.80	0.007	0.046	86.38	25.55	
CIIAM9-19/SURGE/	0.60	-0.71	0.023	0.060	85.47	25.12	
CIIAM9-20/SURGE/	0.56	-0.75	0.028	0.013	84.57	25.34	
CIIAM9-21/SURGE/	0.51	-0.85	0.005	0.034	83.66	25.79	
CIIAM9-22/SURGE/	0.37	-0.86	0.027	0.036	82.76	25.88	Band
CIIAM9-23/SURGE/	0.45	-0.98	0.017	0.067	81.85	26.43	Band
CIIAM9-24/SURGE/	0.32	-1.18	0.001	0.018	80.95	27.41	Band
CIIAM9-25/SURGE/	0.35	-1.22	0.019	0.060	80.04	27.59	Band
CIIAM9-26/SURGE/	0.36	-1.25	0.029	0.079	79.14	27.73	Band
CIIAM9-27/SURGE/	0.21	-1.22	0.030	0.030	78.23	27.63	Band
CIIAM9-28/SURGE/	0.27	-1.34	0.010	0.062	77.33	28.19	Band
CIIAM9-29/SURGE/	0.26	-1.38	0.038	0.013	76.42	28.40	Band
CIIAM9-30/SURGE/	0.11	-1.45	0.024	0.071	75.52	28.72	Band
CIIAM9-31/SURGE/	-0.04	-1.34	0.023	0.065	74.77	28.17	
CIIAM9-32/SURGE/	-0.01	-1.36	0.019	0.053	74.03	28.29	
CIIAM9-33/SURGE/	0.46	-0.49	0.025	0.008	73.28	24.08	
CIIAM9-34/SURGE/	0.54	-0.10	0.034	0.027	72.53	22.26	
CIIAM9-35/SURGE/	0.72	0.44	0.045	0.092	71.79	19.70	
CIIAM9-36/SURGE/	0.72	0.54	0.068	0.046	71.04	19.27	
CIIAM9-37/SURGE/	0.68	0.52	0.038	0.047	70.30	19.36	
CIIAM9-38/SURGE/	0.60	0.50	0.021	0.050	69.55	19.42	
CIIAM9-39/SURGE/	0.72	0.79	0.030	0.046	68.80	18.12	
CIIAM9-40/SURGE/	0.78	0.79	0.007	0.033	68.06	18.13	
CIIAM9-41/SURGE/	0.86	0.75	0.031	0.078	67.31	18.29	
CIIAM9-42/SURGE/	0.86	0.71	0.011	0.053	66.57	18.50	
CIIAM9-43/SURGE/	0.90	0.66	0.066	0.063	65.82	18.70	
CIIAM9-44/SURGE/	0.61	0.48	0.013	0.066	65.07	19.54	
CIIAM9-45/SURGE/	0.97	0.40	0.027	0.046	64.33	19.89	
CIIAM9-46/SURGE/	1.00	0.57	0.022	0.030	63.47	19.12	
CIIAM9-47/SURGE/	0.84	0.35	0.026	0.101	62.61	20.13	
CIIAM9-48/SURGE/	0.54	-0.58	0.038	0.060	61.75	24.53	
CIIAM9-49/SURGE/	1.02	-0.95	0.002	0.068	60.89	26.30	
CIIAM9-50/SURGE/	0.80	-0.98	0.013	0.056	60.03	26.46	
CIIAM9-51/SURGE/	0.63	-1.08	0.026	0.065	59.17	26.92	Band
CIIAM9-52/SURGE/	0.47	-1.25	0.042	0.011	58.31	27.73	Band
CIIAM9-53/SURGE/	0.69	-1.22	0.037	0.011	57.45	27.61	Band

CIIAM9-54/SURGE/	0.90	-1.22	0.049	0.031	56.59	27.59	Band
CIIAM9-55/SURGE/	0.97	-1.29	0.050	0.014	55.73	27.97	Band
CIIAM9-56/SURGE/	0.90	-1.20	0.036	0.043	54.87	27.50	Band
CIIAM9-57/SURGE/	0.55	-1.01	0.022	0.015	54.01	26.60	Band
CIIAM9-58/SURGE/	0.54	-0.84	0.032	0.089	53.15	25.78	Band
CIIAM9-59/SURGE/	0.85	-0.33	0.014	0.044	52.29	23.30	Band
CIIAM9-60/SURGE/	0.55	-0.04	0.009	0.044	51.43	21.93	Band
CIIAM9-61/SURGE/	0.34	-0.29	0.025	0.064	50.81	23.15	
CIIAM9-62/SURGE/	0.36	-0.05	0.037	0.027	50.18	22.03	
CIIAM9-63/SURGE/	0.15	-0.09	0.064	0.029	49.56	22.18	
CIIAM9-64/SURGE/	0.20	-0.20	0.012	0.044	48.94	22.71	
CIIAM9-65/SURGE/	0.46	0.61	0.016	0.055	48.31	18.92	
CIIAM9-66/SURGE/	0.70	0.66	0.019	0.023	47.69	18.71	
CIIAM9-67/SURGE/	0.56	0.53	0.042	0.042	47.07	19.33	
CIIAM9-68/SURGE/	0.46	0.74	0.022	0.026	46.44	18.35	
CIIAM9-69/SURGE/	0.35	0.78	0.020	0.085	45.82	18.15	
CIIAM9-70/SURGE/	0.56	0.59	0.012	0.092	45.20	19.03	
CIIAM9-71/SURGE/	0.42	0.48	0.039	0.056	44.58	19.53	
CIIAM9-72/SURGE/	0.55	0.48	0.034	0.033	43.95	19.53	
CIIAM9-73/SURGE/	0.55	0.28	0.052	0.019	43.33	20.44	
CIIAM9-74/SURGE/	0.63	0.30	0.017	0.058	42.71	20.35	
CIIAM9-75/SURGE/	0.61	0.20	0.033	0.094	42.08	20.82	
CIIAM9-76/SURGE/	0.47	0.13	0.046	0.051	41.46	21.16	
CIIAM9-77/SURGE/	0.25	-0.47	0.023	0.049	40.84	23.99	
CIIAM9-78/SURGE/	0.24	-0.53	0.014	0.042	40.21	24.29	Band
CIIAM9-79/SURGE/	0.05	-0.98	0.041	0.057	39.59	26.42	Band
CIIAM9-80/SURGE/	0.46	-1.18	0.020	0.065	38.97	27.42	Band
CIIAM9-81/SURGE/	0.47	-1.56	0.047	0.056	38.35	29.26	Band
CIIAM9-82/SURGE/	0.32	-1.61	0.030	0.075	37.72	29.51	Band
CIIAM9-83/SURGE/	0.07	-1.58	0.011	0.014	37.10	29.39	Band
CIIAM9-84/SURGE/	0.43	-1.53	0.028	0.079	36.48	29.11	Band
CIIAM9-85/SURGE/	0.52	-1.72	0.040	0.030	35.87	30.08	
CIIAM9-86/SURGE/	-0.08	-1.71	0.030	0.067	35.26	30.00	
CIIAM9-87/SURGE/	0.00	-1.59	0.029	0.024	34.65	29.43	
CIIAM9-88/SURGE/	0.23	-1.26	0.037	0.071	34.04	27.82	
CIIAM9-89/SURGE/	0.29	-0.63	0.058	0.103	33.43	24.77	
CIIAM9-90/SURGE/	0.27	-0.16	0.053	0.079	32.82	22.53	
CIIAM9-91/SURGE/	0.18	-0.11	0.023	0.087	32.21	22.27	
CIIAM9-92/SURGE/	0.26	0.18	0.031	0.018	31.60	20.93	
CIIAM9-93/SURGE/	0.13	0.55	0.019	0.010	31.00	19.23	
CIIAM9-94/SURGE/	-0.11	0.44	0.037	0.030	30.39	19.73	
CIIAM9-95/SURGE/	-0.03	0.54	0.032	0.081	29.78	19.27	
CIIAM9-96/SURGE/	0.07	0.42	0.049	0.070	29.17	19.83	
CIIAM9-97/SURGE/	0.08	-0.23	0.021	0.066	28.56	22.85	
CIIAM9-98/SURGE/	0.46	-0.07	0.037	0.015	27.95	22.08	
CIIAM9-99/SURGE/	0.55	0.21	0.062	0.031	27.34	20.79	
CIIAM9-100/SURGE/	0.54	-0.04	0.028	0.061	26.73	21.96	
CIIAM9-101/SURGE/	0.49	-0.12	0.029	0.004	26.12	22.35	

CIIAM9-102/SURGE/	0.13	-0.61	0.008	0.050	25.51	24.68	Band
CIIAM9-103/SURGE/	0.20	-0.92	0.030	0.101	24.91	26.14	Band
CIIAM9-104/SURGE/	0.40	-1.60	0.017	0.039	24.30	29.46	Band
CIIAM9-105/SURGE/	0.64	-2.02	0.045	0.043	23.69	31.57	Band
CIIAM9-106/SURGE/	0.65	-2.00	0.022	0.036	23.08	31.45	Band
CIIAM9-107/SURGE/	0.66	-1.89	0.028	0.048	22.47	30.93	Band
CIIAM9-108/SURGE/	0.41	-1.87	0.052	0.062	21.86	30.83	Band
CIIAM9-109/SURGE/	0.28	-1.68	0.044	0.049	21.52	29.88	
CIIAM9-110/SURGE/	0.25	-1.35	0.037	0.091	21.18	28.23	
CIIAM9-111/SURGE/	0.21	-1.13	0.005	0.020	20.84	27.17	
CIIAM9-112/SURGE/	0.04	-0.70	0.053	0.064	20.50	25.10	
CIIAM9-113/SURGE/	-0.15	-0.64	0.053	0.027	20.16	24.81	
CIIAM9-114/SURGE/	0.23	-0.14	0.053	0.036	19.81	22.45	
CIIAM9-115/SURGE/	0.18	0.03	0.013	0.030	19.47	21.65	
CIIAM9-116/SURGE/	0.23	0.28	0.010	0.020	19.13	20.45	
CIIAM9-117/SURGE/	0.38	0.67	0.012	0.037	18.79	18.65	
CIIAM9-118/SURGE/	0.32	0.40	0.028	0.039	18.45	19.92	
CIIAM9-119/SURGE/	0.74	0.76	0.030	0.041	18.11	18.27	
CIIAM9-120/SURGE/	0.69	0.48	0.013	0.019	17.77	19.54	
CIIAM9-121/SURGE/	0.85	0.27	0.029	0.035	17.43	20.51	
CIIAM9-122/SURGE/	0.50	-0.16	0.026	0.035	17.09	22.53	
CIIAM9-123/SURGE/	0.51	-0.55	0.017	0.023	16.75	24.38	
CIIAM9-124/SURGE/	0.67	-1.27	0.027	0.038	16.40	27.87	
CIIAM9-125/SURGE/	0.89	-1.30	0.031	0.031	16.06	27.97	Band
CIIAM9-126/SURGE/	0.64	-1.51	0.020	0.066	15.72	29.03	Band
CIIAM9-127/SURGE/	0.10	-1.28	0.009	0.013	15.38	27.90	Band
CIIAM9-128/SURGE/	0.26	-1.07	0.053	0.083	15.04	26.86	Band
CIIAM9-129/SURGE/	0.55	-1.31	0.024	0.044	14.7	28.06	Band
CIIAM9-130/SURGE/	0.37	-1.38	0.054	0.034	14.36	28.38	Band
CIIAM9-131/SURGE/	0.24	-1.46	0.007	0.055	14.02	28.76	Band
CIIAM9-132/SURGE/	0.09	-1.12	0.027	0.093	13.68	27.13	Band

## REFERENCES

**Ansell, A.D.** 1968: The rate of growth of the hard clam *Mercenaria mercenaria* (L.) throughout the geographic range. *Journal du Conseil* 31, 364-409.

Arnold, W.S., Marelli, D.C., Bert, T.M., Jones, D.S. and Quitmyer, I.R. 1991: Habitat-specific growth of hard clams *Mercenaria mercenaria* (L.) from the Indian River, Florida. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 147, 245-265.

**Arnold, W.S., Bert, T.M., Quitmyer, I.R.** and **Jones, D.S.** 1998: Contemporaneous deposition of annual growth bands in *Mercenaria mercenaria* (Linnaeus), *Mercenaria campechiensis* (Gmelin), and their natural hybrid forms. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 223, 93-109.

**Bacastow, R.B., Keeling, C.D., Lueker, T.J.,** and **Wahlen, M.** 1996: The ¹³C Suess effect in the world surface oceans and its implications for oceanic uptake of CO₂: analysis of observations at Bermuda. *Global Biogeochemical cycles* 10, 335-346.

**Bauer, E., Claussen, M., Brovkin V.** and **Huenerbein, A.** 2003: Assessing climate forcings of the Earth system for the past millennium. *Geophysical Research Letters* 30, 9-1-4.

Bohm, F., Haase-Schramm, A., Eisenhauer, A., Dullo, W.-C., Joachimski, M.M., Lehnert, H., and Reitner, J. 2002: Evidence for preindustrial variations in the marine surface water carbonate system from coralline sponges. *Geochemistry Geophysics Geosystems* 3, 1-13.

**Bradley, R.S.** and **Jones, P.D.** 1993: "Little Ice Age" summer temperature variations: their nature and relevance to recent global warming trends. *The Holocene* 3, 367-376.

**Butler, P.G., Scourse, J.D., Richardson, C.A., Wanamaker Jr., A.D., Bryant, C.L.** and **Bennell, J.D.** 2009: Continuous marine radiocarbon reservoir calibration and the ¹³C Suess effect in the Irish Sea: results from the first multi-centennial shell-based marine master chronology. *Earth and Planetary Science Letters* (in press). doi:10.1016/j.epsl.2008.12.043

**Carbotte, S.M., Bell, R.E., Ryan, W.B.F., McHugh, C., Slagle, A., Nitsche, F.** and **Rubenstone, J.** 2004: Environmental change and oyster colonization within the Hudson River estuary linked to Holocene climate. *Geo-Marine Letters* 24, 212-224.

**Cronin, T.M., Dwyer, G.S., Kamiya, T., Schwede, S.** and **Willard, D.A.** 2003: Medieval Warm Period, Little Ice Age and 20th century temperature variability from Chesapeake Bay. *Global and Planetary Change* 26, 17-29.

**Crowley, T.J.** 2000: Causes of climate change over the past 1000 years. *Science* 289: 270-277.

**Crowley, T.J.** and **Lowery, T.S.** 2000: How warm was the medieval warm period? *AMBIO* 39: 51-54.

**Dettman, D.L., Reishce, A.K.** and **Lohmann, K.C.** 1999: Controls on the stable isotope composition of seasonal growth bands in aragonitic fresh-water bivalves (unionidae). *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta* 63, 1049-1057.

**Druffel, E.M.** and **Benavides, L.M.** 1986: Input of excess  $CO_2$  to the surface ocean based on  ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$  ratios in a banded Jamaican sclerosponge. *Nature* 321, 58-61.

Elliot, M., deMenocal, P.B., Braddock, K.L. and Howe, S.S. 2003: Environmental controls on the stable isotopic composition of *Mercenaria mercenaria*: potential application to paleoenvironmental studies. *Geochemistry, Geophysics, Geosystems* 4, 1056-1072.

**Fenger, T., Surge, D., Schone, B.R.** and **Milner, N.** 2007: Sclerochronology and geochemical variation in limpet shells (*Patella vulgata*): a new tool to reconstruct Holocene coastal sea surface temperature. *Geochemistry Geophysics Geosystems* 8, 1-17.

Free, M. and Robock, A. 1999: Global warming in the context of the Little Ice Age. *Journal of Geophysical Research* 104, 19057-19070.

Gillikin, D.P., Ridder, F.D., Ulens, H., Elskens, M., Keppens, E., Baeyens, W. and Dehairs, F. 2005: Assessing the reproducibility and reliability of estuarine bivalve shells (*Saxidomus giganteus*) for sea surface temperature reconstruction: implication for paleoclimate studies. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology* 228, 70-85.

**Gillikin, D.P., Lorrain, A., Meng, L.** and **Dehairs, F.** 2007: A large metabolic carbon contribution to the  $\delta^{13}$ C record in marine aragonitic bivalve shells. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta* 71, 2936-2946.

**Goewert, A.E.** and **Surge, D.** 2008: Seasonality and growth patterns using isotope sclerochronology in shells of the Pliocene scallop Chesapecten madisonius. *Geo-Marine Letters* 28, 327-338.

**Gonfiantini, R., Stichler, W.,** and **Rozanski, K.** 1995: Standards and intercomparison materials distributed by the International Atomic Energy Agency for Stable Isotopic Measurements, in the Isotope Hydrology Section of the International Atomic Energy Agency (I.A.E.A.) editor, *Reference and Intercomparison Materials for Stable Isotopes of Light elements*, 13-29.

**Grossman, E.L.** and **Ku, T.L.** 1986: Oxygen and carbon isotope fractionation in biogenic aragonite: temperature effects. *Chemical Geology* 59, 59-74.

Hughen, K.A., Baillie, M.G.L., Bard, E., Bayliss, A., Beck, J.W., Bertrand, C.J.H., Balckwell, P.G., Buck, C.E., Burr, G.S., Cutler, K.B., Damon, P.E., Edwards, R.L., Fairbanks, R.G., Friedrich, M., Guilderson, T.P., Kromer, B., McCormac, F.G., Manning, S.W., Bronk Ramsey, C., Reimer, P.J., Reimer, R.W., Remmele, S., Southon, J.R., Stuiver, M., Talamo, S., Taylor, F.W., van der Plicht, J., and Weyhenmeyer, C.E. 2004: a. Marine04 Marine radiocarbon age calibration, 26-0 ka BP. *Radiocarbon* 46, 1059-1086.

**Iacumin, P., Bianucci, G.** and **Longinelli, A.** 1992: Oxygen and carbon isotopic composition of fish otoliths. *Marine Biology* 113, 537-542.

**Ivany, L.C., Patterson, W.P.** and **Lohmann, K.C.** 2000: Cooler winters as a possible cause of mass extinctions at the Eocene/Oligocene boundary. *Nature* 407, 887-890.

Jones, P.W., Martin, F.D. and Hardy, J.D. Jr. 1978: Development of fishes in the Mid-Atlantic Bight: an atlas of egg, larval, and juvenile stages. Fish and Wildlife Service. U.S Department of Interior.

**Jones, D.S., Arthur, M.A.** and **Allard, D.J.** 1989: Sclerochronological records of temperature and growth from shells of *Mercenaria mercenaria* from Narragansett Bay, Rhode Island. *Marine Biology* 102, 225-234.

Jones, D.S., Quitmyer, I.R., Arnold, W.S. and Marelli, D.C. 1990: Annual shell banding, age, and growth rate of hard clams (*Mercenaria* spp.) from Florida. *Journal of Shellfish Research* 9, 215-225.

**Jones, D.S.** and **Quitmyer, I.R.** 1996: Marking time with bivalve shells: oxygen isotopes and season of annual increment formation. *Palaios* 11, 340-346.

**Kalish, J.M.** 1991: ¹³C and ¹⁸O isotopic disequilibria in fish otoliths: metabolic and kinetic effects. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 75, 191-203.

**Keigwin, L.D.** 1996: The Little Ice Age and Medieval Warm Period in the Sargasso Sea. *Science* 274, 1504-1508.

Kraeuter, J.N. and Castagna, M. 2001: Biology of the Hard Clam. Elsevier.

**Krantz, D.E., Williams, D.F.** and **Jones, D.S.** 1987: Ecological and paleoenvironmental information using stable isotope profiles from living and fossil mollusks. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology* 58, 249-266.

MacKenzie Jr., C.L., Morrison, A., Taylor, D.L., Burrell Jr., V.G., Arnold, W.S., and Wakida-Kusunoki, A.T. 2002: Quahogs in eastern North America: Part I. Biology, ecology, and historical uses. *Marine Fisheries Review* 64, 1-56.

Mann, M.E., Park, J., and Bradley, R.S. 1995: Global interdecadal and century-scale climate oscillations during the past five centuries. *Nature* 378, 266-270.

Mann, M.E., Bradley, R.S. and Hughes, M.K. 1998: Global-scale temperature patterns and climate forcing over the past six centuries. *Nature* 392, 779-787.

**Marquardt, W.H.** and **Walker, K.J.** 2001: Pineland: a coastal wet site in southwest Florida. In Purdy, B.A., editor, *Enduring Records: The Environmental and Cultural Heritage of Wetlands*, Oxbow Books, 48-60.

**McConnaughey, T.A.** 1989: ¹³C and ¹⁸O isotopic disequilibrium in biological carbonates: I. Patterns. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta* 53, 151-162.

**McDermott, F., Mattey, D.P.** and **Hawkesworth, C.** 2001: Centennial-scale Holocene climate variability revealed by a high-resolution speleothem  $\delta^{18}$ O record from SW Ireland. *Science* 294, 1328-1331.

**Merrill, A.S.,** and **Ropes, J.W.** 1967: Distribution of southern quahogs of the middle Atlantic coast. *Commercial Fisheries Review* 29, 62-64.

**Muncy, R.J.** and **Wingo, W.M.** 1983: Species profiles: life histories and environmental requirements of coastal invertebrates (Gulf of Mexico): sea catfish and gafftopsail catfish. National Coastal Ecosystems Team, Division of Biological Services, Fish and Wildlife Services, U.S. Department of the Interior, Washington, DC 20240.

Nozaki, Y., Rye, D.M., Turekian, K.K., and Dodge, R.E. 1978: A 200 year record of carbon-13 and carbon-14 variations in a Bermuda coral. *Geophysical Research Letters* 5, 825-828.

**Osborn, T.J.** and **Briffa, K.R.** 2006: The spatial extent of twentieth-century warmth in the context of the past 1200 years. *Science* 311, 841-844.

**Patterson, W.P., Smith, G.R.** and **Lohmann K.C.** 1993: Continental paleothermometry and seasonality using the isotopic composition of aragonitic otoliths of freshwater fishes. In Swart, P.K., Lohmann, K.C., McKenzie, J., Savin, S., editor, *Climate Change in Continental Isotopic Records*, American Geophysical Union, Washington, D.C., 191-202.

**Quitmyer, I.R., Jones, D.S.** and **Arnold, W.S.** 1997: The sclerochronology of hard clams, *Mercenaria* spp., from the South-Eastern U.S.A.: a method of elucidating the zooarchaeological records of seasonal resource procurement and seasonality in prehistoric shell middens. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 24, 825-840.

**Rudolph, R.** 2000: *Committing to our future: A comprehensive conservation and management plan for the Greater Charlotte Harbor watershed.* Charlotte Harbor National Estuary Program, North Fort Myers, FL.

Stuiver, M., Reimer, P.J., and Reimer, R.W. 2005: CALIB5.0. [WWW program and documentation].

**Surge, D.M.** and **Lohmann, K.C.** 2002: Temporal and spatial differences in salinity and water chemistry in SW Florida estuaries: effects of human-impacted watersheds. *Estuaries* 25, 393-408.

**Surge, D.M., Lohmann, K.C.** and **Goodfriend, G.A.** 2003: Reconstructing estuarine conditions: oyster shells as recorders of environmental change, Southwest Florida. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* 57, 737-756.

**Surge, D. M.** and **Walker, K.J.** 2005: Oxygen isotope composition of modern and archaeological otoliths from the estuarine hardhead catfish (*Ariopsis felis*) and their potential to record low-latitude climate change. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology* 228, 179-191.

**Surge, D.** and **Walker, K.J.** 2006: Geochemical variation in microstructural shell layers of the southern quahog (*Mercenaria campechiensis*): Implications for reconstructing seasonality. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology* 237, 182-190.

**Surge, D., Kelly, G., Arnold, W.S., Geiger, S.P., Goewert, A.E.,** and **Walker, K.J.** 2008: Isotope sclerochronology of *Mercenaria Mercenaria*, *M. Campechiensis*, and their natural hybrid form: does genotype matter? *Palaios* 23, 559-565.

**Tanner W.F.** 1991: The "Gulf of Mexico" Late Holocene sea-level curve and river delta history. *Gulf Coast Association of Geological Societies Transactions* 41, 583-589.

**Thorrold, S. R., Campana, S. E., Jones, C.M.** and **Swart, P.K.** 1997: Factors determining  $\delta^{13}$ C and  $\delta^{18}$ O fractionation in aragonitic otoliths of marine fish. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta* 61, 2909-2919.

**Turner, J.V.** 1982: Kinetic fractionation of carbon-13 during calcium carbonate precipitation. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta* 46, 1183-1191.

**Walker, K.J.** 1992: The zooarchaeology of Charlotte Harbor's prehistoric maritime adaptation: spatial and temporal perspectives. In Marquardt, W.H., editor, *Culture and Environment in the Domain of the Calusa*. University of Florida, Gainesville, 265-366.

Walker, K.J., Stapor, J., F.W. and Marquardt, W.H. 1994: Episodic sea levels and human occupation at southwest Florida's Wightman Site. *The Florida Anthropologist*, 47, 161-179.

**Walker, K.J.** 2000: A cooling episode in southwest Florida during the sixth and seventh centuries A.D. In Gunn, J.D., editor, *The Years without Summer: Tracing A.D. 536 and its aftermath.* BAR International Series 872, 119-127.

**Walker, K.J.** and **Surge, D.** 2006: Developing oxygen isotope proxies from archaeological sources for the study of Late Holocene human-climate interactions in coastal southwest Florida. *Quaternary International* 150, 3-11.

**Walker, K.J.** and **Marquardt,W.H.** n.d.: Excavations and chronostratigraphy at Coastal Southwest Florida's Pineland Site Complex: 1988-1995. In Walker, K. J. and Marquardt, W.

H., editor, *The Archaeology of Pineland: A Coastal Southwest Florida Site Complex, A.D.* 50-1710. Manuscript in preparation.

Wang, J.C.S. and Raney, E.C. 1971: *Distribution and fluctuations in the fish fauna of the Charlotte Harbor estuary, Florida*. Charlotte Harbor Estuarine Studies, New City Island, Sarasota, Florida.

**Widmer, R.J.** 1988: *The Evolution of the Calusa: A nonagricultural chiefdom on the Southwest Florida Coast.* The University of Alabama Press.

**Willard, D.A., Cronin, T.M.** and **Verardo, S.** 2003: Late-Holocene climate and ecosystem history from Chesapeake Bay sediment cores, USA. *The Holocene* 13, 201-214.

Woodhouse, C.A. and Overpeck, J.T. 1998: 2000 years of drought variability in the central United States. *Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society* 79, 2693-2714.

**Wurster, C.M.** and **Patterson, W.P.** 2001: Late Holocene climatic change for the eastern interior United States: evidence from high-resolution  $\delta^{18}$ O values of sagittal otoliths. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology* 170, 81-100.